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ISSUES REGARDING GRADUATE MEDICAL
EDUCATION

THURSDAY, MARCH 23, 1995

Housk oF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH,
Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room
1100, Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Bill Thomas (chair-

man of the subcommittee) presiding. .
[The press release announcing the hearing follows:]




ADVISORY

FROM THE COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE CONITACT: (202) 2253943

March 14, 1995

No HL-6

THOMAS ANNOUNCES HEARINGS ON ISSUES REGARDING GRADUATE
MEDICAL EDUCATION .- A VISION FOR THE FUTURE

Congressman Bil! Thomas (R-CA), Chairman, Subcommittce on Healti of the
Commitice on Ways and Means, today announced that the subcommitice will conduct the first
of a series of hearings on the tepic of graduate medical cducation  The hearing will tuke
place on Thursday, March 23, 1995, in the main Committeee hearing rowm,

1100 Longworth House Office Building, heginning at 10:00 a.m.

In vicw of the linuted ume available to hear witnesses, oral testimony at this hearing
will be heard trom invited witnesses only. However, any individual or orgatiization not
scheduled for an oral appearance may subnut a written statement for consideration by the
Committee and for inclusion in the printed record of the hearing

BACKGROUND:

Since the inception of the Medicare program in 1965, Medicare has reimbursed teaching
hospitals for the program’s sharc of the cost of traming physicians and other health professionals,
and the generally higher costs of operating tertiary -care academic health centers. With the advent
of the Medicare Prospective Payment System in 1983, Medicare hospital payment for graduate
medical training and centain teaching hospital service costs has been separated 1pto direet and
indirect reimbursement for medical cducation

Medicare pays for the allowable cost of direct graduate medical education activities at
teaching hospitals. inctuding reimbursenient for traming and related overhead costs, and salaries
and fringe benefits for medical residents and other health professionals  Medicare is expected to
renmburse teaching hospitals $1.9 billion for the direct costs of graduate inedical education n
1995

The Medicare indire  medical education adj sstment compensates teaching hospitals for
the costs of the additional te.  and procedures whier: sceur in thuse hospitals rclated to the
training of medical residents, as well as the fact that these hospitals tend to treat sicker, and
gencrally poorer, clderly patients who require more intensive services  In vrder to cover these
extra costs, teaching hospitals receive a higher payment per case than other institutions. This per
case add-on is currently set at approximately 7.7 percent for cach 10 pereent increase m the ratio
of full-time interns and residents 10 the number of beds in the hospital. In 1995, Medicare 1s
projected to <pend $3 6 billion on the indircet medical education adjustment.

In announcing the hearing, Chairman Thomas said: “A revolution is underway in acalth
care which has significant implications for the future health manpower needs of the nation as well
as the destiny of our major teaching hospitals. As we consider significant Medicare and health
reforms, the Health Subcommuttee will examine carcfully current graduate medical education and
teaching hospital policy, and the effect Medieare pohicy improvenients can have on the ulimate
direction tor both graduate medical education and academic health centers.”

FOCUS OF THE HEARING:

‘This hearing is the first of « series on the topic of graduate medical education with the
goal of developing a Medicure health professions cducation and teaching hospital payment policy
relevant to the emerging health carc system and the fong-nin medical and financial concerns of
Medicare beneficianes  The hearmg will examime aiterative policy directions regarding the




training of future health professionals, the inedical manpowsr needs of the evolving heaith care
system, aad the financing of teaching hospitals. Current Medicare payment mechanisms for
graduate medical education and teaching hospitals will be reviewed.

DETAILS FOR SUBMISSION OF WRITTEN COMMENTS:

Any person or organization wishing to submit a written statement for the printed record of
the hearing should submit at least six (6) copies of their statement by the close of busincss,
Monday, April 3, 1995, to Phillip D. Moscley, Chief of Staff, Committee on Ways and Means.
U.S. House of Representatives, 1102 Longworth House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

20515, If those filing written statements wish 10 have their statements distributed to the press and
interested public at the hearing, they may deliver 200 additional copies for this purpose to the
Subcommittee on Health office. room 1136 Longworth House Office Building, at least one hour
before the hearing begins.

FORMATTING REQUIREMENTS:

Kach otatsmont srodontiod for priscing te che Committes 3y & witneas. ARY WHILisw sfatestect or oxAIbit sudaIized for e (riotad racocd or any
writtes commeats 18 ToEpaNSE Lo ¢ reqUast for WrItial comments sasl COBLTA 1o Che gutdalines listed helow. Any statament Of eshibit pet 1o
compliance wich hass guidalinee wiil B3t e priated Put will e maintalned 1a b Committon flles for reviem and nos by o Cocumicies

1 All statomonts and £ay sccompanying exhibia for peincing sust be (yped tn stugle space on logal size paper and stay uot excoed &
olal of 19 pages.

2 Copise of whole documents sadaitted a3 athibit watsris] will not be sccopiad for priscing. natead exhibit matsrial shaoid b
rofeconced 354 quoted or paraphrased All okl matirial net wosting thise wilt be s the fiea for review
and 240 by tho Comnltiee

3 A withess appeariag at 3 pablic Baariag, ar sAdmiGIAg & stasemant for (b record of a pablie asaring or sudmluing written
comuosty in TIAPORIS Lo & PUbLlshed re3206L for commants DY the Commitise. mast Iuclude ou Bis statement ar submission 2 Ust of all clients,
parvons, of ergaainations sa whess Bohall the witneas appedre.

4 A vupplemental sheot Mast accomprr; vach statsrmont lsting the 2ame, full 044rese. & telophions BEMMer whore the withees of (he
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Note: All Committee advisories and news releases are now available over the Internet at
GOPHER.HOUSE.GOV, under "HOUSE COMMITTEE INFORMATION".
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Chairman THOMAS. The subcommittee will come to order.

We want to welcome you to the first of a series of hearings on
graduate medical education. These hearings hopefully will lay a
base for the development of new Medicare policies on reimburse-
ment for graduate medical education and the payment for services
in teaching hospitals.

These new policies should be consistent with the medical and fi-
nancial concerns of Medicare beneficiaries and the evolving health
care marketplace.

To meet these goals, we will be looking for new ideas and better
ways of using our Medicare resources and, in some instances, re-
peating ideas of 10 years ago that we did not listen to at that time.

The question before us today is: How do we provide incentives for
making the training of doctors and health care professionals more
relevant to the needs of Medicare beneficiaries in the emerging
health care marketplace, which is also consistent with our objec-
tives for maintaining our superior hospital system and containin
Medicare cost growth. These challenges will obviously be a critica
part of our broader task to preserve and improve the Medicare pro-
gram. :

There is a growinz vonsensus that the Nation needs more pri-
mary physicians and fewer specialists. We know that the mix of
primary care practitioners and medical specialists in training is not
consistent with perhaps even the current and clearly the future
needs of our health care system.

The key objective in retorming Medicare's graduate medical edu-
cation payment methods is to develop a policy which will encourage
a better balance of generalists and specialists for our health care
work force.

Today, Medicare pays for its share of graduate medical teaching
by training at teaching hospitals, usuaﬁ; for training in tertiary
care academic health centers. Primary care training has generally
not been the principal mission of these academic health centers,
and these teaching hospitals may never be the best locations to
carry on such training, since mang experts believe that primary
care training, to a great extent, is better accomplished outside the
hospital in medical offices or clinics.

At the same time, many of the services provided by our academic
health centers depend on residents in specialty training. These
training hospitals provide essential medical services for Medicare
beneficiaries and other Americans which cannot always be easily
replicated in other settings.

In addition, these institutions are responsible for significant ad-
vances for medical science and technology.

In many locations, academic health centers not only serve as re-
gional resources for highly specialized services, such as trauma and
cancer centers, burn units, and neonatal intensive care units, but
also provide much of the medical care needed by the people in sur-
rounding inner-city communities.

Many of the Nation's major teaching hospitals have historically
been located in inner cities because that was where they were
originally located, and the city changed around them more because
they were built in certain neighborhoods specifically to serve the
urban poor, which means that academic healih centers are often
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the major employers in those areas and the principal consumers of
neighborhood goods and services as well.

omplicating the graduate medical education issue even more is
that the fact that as the health care market moves toward man-
aged care, there is a financial squeeze on such teaching hospitals,
because many of the services these hospitals offer can be more
cheaply provided in nonteaching settings, and so managed care
plans tend to shy away from sending their insureds to these insti-
tutions.

Our efforts to encourage Medicare beneficiaries to elect this
private-sector option of mana ed care only intensifies pressures on
teaching hospitals. So we are left with the dilemma of how to redi-
rect training programs, while preserving the best of what academic
health centers offer, in addition to solving the cost and choice is-
sues which face the Medicare problem.

I look forward to beginning our discussion of these issues today
and especially on the ideas of individuals who have thought about
this problem for a long time.

And with that, I would yield to the ranking member, the gen-
tleman from California, Mr. Stark.

Mr. STARK. Mr. Chairman, thank you.

This hearing is propitious. Every list of cuts in Medicare that
have been floated by the Republicans suggests that Medicare sup-
port for teaching hospitals should be slashed. We are about to slash
billions and billions of dollars from children’s programs to pay for
tax cuts for the rich. I suppose one of the good things is that these
tax cuts for the rich will inure to many of ghe same physicians who
will be out of work when we close the centers of excellence under
the Republican plan to cut a couple of hundred billion out of Medi-
care.

Scheduling the hearing at this point allows us to express our
support for teaching hospitals and opposition to rather mindless
cuts in the Medicare program without understanding how it relates
to the overall medical delivery system in our country.

The issue .of indirect medical education adjustment is not really
about formulas or regression analyses or whether we should have
4.5 or 7.7 percent. I might add that every 1 percent we cut takes
a half a billion dollars a year out of these centers of excellence. But
that is not the issue.

I think the issue is, say, that a hospital is performing a mission
in the inner city. It is no accident that two-thirds of our teaching
hospital payments go to disproportionate share hospitals. These
hospitals have the lowest margins of all hospitals. And 1 am not
willing to attribute that to bad management or lack of entrepre-
neurship or lack of interest in the profit motive.

I am willing to attribute that to a mission that is humane and
may not be understood by the majority, but it is a system that tries
to help everybody without regard to their income.

Along with the pressure that these institutions will feel with cuts
in Medicare spending, these hospitals are also under pressure due
to this push toward private health plans and contracting Medicaid
and Medicare to the so-called profit sector.

What health plan, what Humana, what Prudential, in its right
mind, if they have one, would sign a contract with a hospital whose

g
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costs are inflated because of the presence of large numbers of peo-
ple who cannot and do not pay or who provide research in skills
that the average hospital cannot?

Why should these private hospital plans contribute to the cost of
training the next generation of doctors when they can get away
without paying their fair share?

Our unwillingness to require private health plans to contribute
to these costs, which teaching hospitals cannot avoid, may mean
that the very children the Republicans are so worried about assum-
ing the debt of future generations will wake up with no debt and
no medical care either.

This does not mean that the incirect medjcal education adjust-
ment or the direct graduate medic'.] education adjustment period
by Medicare cannot be changed. I. should be. And we Democrats
on this committee proposed such a cut last year,

The difference is, the cut was coupled with a program which as-
sured every American health coverage, so that the debt and charity
care in these safety net hospitals would have been a thing of the
past.

Our bill proposed to require private health plans to contribute to
a pool of funds used to support graduate medical education. The
bill reduced support for nonprimary care residencies and increased
support for primary care residencies.

Mr. Chairman, this approach is the right one to reducing Medi-
care’s support for these hospitals, and is as valid today, even more
valid in the absence of health reform, than it was in the previous
Congress.

So I conclude with a plea, Mr. Chairman, that the debate center
around these issues and the role of teaching hospitals in our health
care system and the appropriate way to assure that all benefits
from them should be the central question and not ways to raise
money to give tax cuts to the rich.

Chairman THOMAS. I thank the gentleman.

Our first panel—and I would ask the panelists to come up—will
be Dr. Shine, Dr. Heyssel, and Dr. Ludden.

And to provide an additional introduction of Dr. Heyssel, who is
former president of Johns Hopkins Medical Institutions, is a fellow
who is somewhat familiar with that geography, the gentleman from
Maryland, Mr. Cardin.

Mr. CARDIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I just really wanted to welcome Dr. Heyssel to the Ways and
Means Committee. I know he is not a stranger here in Washington.

We were very blessed to have Dr. Heyssel in Baltimore heading
up the Johns Hopkins University Hospital for many, many years,
and his visionary leadership in our State really, I think, added to
the reason why Maryland was able to develop such a successful
hospital reimbursement system.

He is a friend. He has helped me personally in developing my
own views on health care, and it is a real pleasure to welcome him
to the committee.

Dr. HEYSSEL. Thank you, Congressman Cardin.

Chairman THoMAs. Thank you, doctors, very much. And 1 will
tell you that your written testimony will be made a part of the

Ly
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record, without objection, and you may proceed in any way you see
fit to inform this panel.

Let us start with Dr. Shine, and then we will move across.

STATEMENT OF KENNETH SHINE, M.D., PRESIDENT, INSTI-
TUTE OF MEDICINE OF THE NATIONAL ACADEMY OF
SCIENCES, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Dr. SHINE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to be with
you.

As I indicated in my written testimony, my experience or my
comments are based on experience as a trainer of cardiologists, in-
ternists, and serving as dean and provost of a medical school.

I currently serve as president of the Institute of Medicine, but it
should be c{ear that my comments today are personal comments,
although the Institute has studied a number of these issues and
concurs, for example, with the observations you have made about
the importance of generalism.

I want to go directly to the principal proposal that I would like
to make and to try to elucidate that in terms of the issues you
raise.

I believe we should immediately place a freeze, an absolute
freeze, on the total number of graduate medical education positions
funded in the United States and certainly the number of those po-
sitions funded through Medicare, and hopefully, in fact, all posi-
tiogs. I want to try to convince you that that is a sensible thing
to aoc.

As you have pointed out, the fundamental problem is both the
question of having an adequate r.umber of generalists versus the
question of the total number of physicians, particularly subspecial-
ists, in the country.

I believe there is evidence that market forces are working on
generalism in a very effective way. Salaries for generalists are ris-
ing. As managed care increases its activities, they are, in fact,
scooping up generalists to a sigmificant degree. Salaries for sub-
specialists are declining. And I believe there is very good reason to
be optimistic.

If you look at the data from medical students, you will find that
over the last 3 years medical students who have indicated an inter-
est in careers have gone from 14 percent of graduating students to
23 percent indicating an interest in generalism, and I think these
young people are smart. They know where the jobs are going to be.
They know what the market is doing. And I think they will con-
tinue to move into generalism.

The dilemma, however, is that in the absence of any limits, we
keep training more and more physicians, and that surplus involves
lots of people who become subspecialists for a variety of reasons.

Why will the market not work to control the total number of phy-
sicians?

It will not work for several reasons. First, because institutions,
as you have heard and know, can use resident physicians to pro-
vide care. At the present time, these trainecs are a subsidized form
of service, and it is to the advantage of institutions to add more
residents under a variety of circumstances in order to get the work
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done. And so medical students and others are told that there are
good opportunities in these particular areas.

Second, in the absence of any limits, the number of international
{nedical graduates who come to this country has continued to esca-
ate.

Now just to make this as clear as possible, between 1988 and
1994, the number of residents in graduate medical education pro-
grams_increased from 84,000 to almost 104,000, 20,000 more each
year. Each of those residents represents 35 to 40 years of profes-
sional service. So in terms of the health care system, we add 4,000
residents a year, which is what we have been doing; you basically
are creating a cost center for 160,000 physician years.

Now one of the questions would be: Well, if the price comes
down, if subspecialists charge less or receive less, why will that not
ultimately decrease the supply?

Well, tl)m'ere are several reasons. One is that the pipeline is very
long. It takes 7 to 10 years for people to prepare.

But more important, practicing in the United States is very at-
tractive to international medical graduates, and over the same time
?eriod, the number of international medical graduates has gone
rom about 7,200 to over 18,500; that is, 11,300 more international
medical graduates have gone into residency programs over that
same period of time.

The effect, then, is that the forces are to increase the number of
physicians,

Let me just conclude by arguing that if you have a cap, if you
have a freeze, that it does several things for you.

First, it reduces the rate of rise of costs, because it is harder to
add more people. At the present time, if an institution has an ac-
credited program, it can add more residents.

Second, it has the effect that if one is going to have more gener-
alist positions in your program in a particular institution and you
alre frozen, you have got to diminish the number of subspecialty
slots. :

Third, we all believe that people need to have more training at
sites outside of the hospital, and we want to see the rules change
so that individuals can take care of senior citizens in the commu-
nity and so forth.

I%,ight now, if you change the rules, that is dangerous, because
there will be the tendency to increase the number of residency slots
to provide high-tech care. In the presence of a freeze, if you had
a fixed number of people, you can use them in a variety of commu-
nity slots. They can do preventive care; they can work on Medicaid
and managed care programs and so forth without running the risk
that you will continue to escalate the number of individuals.

Let me just conclude by saying that I am concerned about the
issue of payment to these institutions. As you made reference in
your statement, as more and more Medicaidy and managed care oc-
curs, there is going to be less and less support for this activity.




9

And I do believe that if managed care organizations and other
payers were required to make some contribution to medical edu-
cation on a percentage basis, that that would have the effect of pro-
viding support and a level playingfield, so that one managed care
organization was not giving an advantage to another by virtue of
paying for some education. And I think we ought to consider that.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF KENNETH SHINE, M.D.
NATIG.SAL ACADEMY OF SCIENCES

Mr. Chairman, Ladies, and Gentlemen:

My name is Kennetlr Shine, MLD. | currently serve as President of the Institute of
Medicine (Institute) of the National Academy of Sciences. As Chiet of the Cardiology
Division at the UCLA School of Medicine, [ was Program Director for a subspecialty
training program in cardiology.  As Chairman of the Departinent of Medicine at UCLA,
1 was the: Program Director tor training in all aspects of internal medicine, including
general internal medicine. . As Dean and Provost at UCLA, [ was responsible for training
programs in all of the medical and surgical specialues. 1 helped o develop an
outstanding program in fanuly medicine resideney at UCLA. For many years. that
progrim was one of the few that was physicially based at the core facility of a major
tertiary care academic medical center. As Clinical Professor of Medicie at Georgetown
University School of Medicine, T continue 1o teach and see patients with interns,
residents, and fellows. Although the Tnstitute and muany organizations with which 1 have
belonged have issued i variety of statements with regard to graduite medical educittion,
my comments this morning are my own, and [ do not represent any organization or the
Institute in making these rentirks.,

In many wiays, the system of graduate medical education in the United States s
the envy of the world. This is 1eflected, among other tinngs, in the large and rapidly
growmg number of international, i.c., toreign, inedical graduates who seek their training
m American teaching hospitals. “The fundig of tins progrium has depended eritically on
medical education payments through the Medicare programn. Such payments lave been
crtically important to our society monany ways. They have provided salary support 1o
young medical graduates. many of whom now leave medical school with debts of
$100,080 or more--debts that have the pernivious eftect ot encouraging graduates 1o seek
careers i highly compensated and technologically deven aspeets of medical care, often at
the expense of the country™s needs for generabist physicians. The pavimients allow
ceononucatly disadsantiged and underrepresented individuals t obuiin graduate medicat
teaining.  Payments through the Medicare program have allowed hospitals to provide
outstinding care to Medicare recipients, to poor and underserved populations, iand to th-
very sick patients with complex iflnesses who requice all of the technologieal and
personpower skills of these institutions.

But the reimbursement system has hid a series of unintended consequences. 1t
these consequences that T wish to addiess. 1 shall make the tollawimg recommendations.

1) Fhe number of graduate medical educition positions tunded through DML and
IME: money should be trozen at current fevels. 1t passible, the total number of
graduirte medical education positions irregirdless of funding sources should he
frozen at the same time.,

2y Imstitutions should be i pesition to assign residents o activities m the gutpitient
or ambulatory emvaronment at local and at distant spees. including commumty
health centers. community-hased centers tor care of the elderly, managed care
argamizations, urban and rural locations.

3y Within the reimbursement tormulas, sume dsineentives fur subspecialty teaming
and inereisuig meentives for penctalist or primary cire teaiming should be
inciuded.

41 Assignments ot residents should be based on the need tor experiences which olter
an adequate bikanee between generalst and subspectalty care, preventive as weli
as curative care services, and as paet of multidisciplinary groups ol health




roviders, including advanced practice nurses, physician azsistans, and community
5 I phy £
health workers.

Hospitals should be encouraged to develop alternate providers, advanced practice
nurses, physician assistants, and health workers to provide service in urban
municipal hospitals, rather than depend on GME to provide services.

There is inereasing evidence that we are educating and training far too many
physicians for our country’s needs. Professor Weiner at Johns Hopkins hias estimated
that we will have an excess of 163000 physicians in the period between the year 2000
and the year 2020, the vast majority of whom witl be subspecialists (151.000). Evidence
for the surplus of physicuns s already apparent in the number of subspecialists who are
currently being faid off by manapged care organizations or who are being told that they
muist be retrained as primary care providers. In some cases, no such retraining is
offered. but the effectiveness of training to turn a subspecialist into a primary eare
provider remains in doubt. As the efficieneies of managed care are felt, requirements tor
subspecialists wre dinunishing rapidly. In thas sense, market forees are at work and, in
many respeets, these market forces are constructive. For example, the beginning salary
for generalists 1s rising steeply as organizations bid tor their services. In southern
Calitornia, the starting salary for a general mternist has risen by 35 pereent te 40 percent.
Similar kinds of changes have taken place around the country.

Market torces do seen to be having o significant eftect upon the choices ot
medheal students as they think about the kinds ot trineing and caveers to which they
aspire. This is retlected in the inerease in the maeuber of graduating medacal students
whe, according t1 the Association af American Medical Colleges, have indicated their
nterest generalist careers. From 14 percent of graduating stadents indicating a genierahst
interest three vears ago. the number has increased to 23 percent and s hikely to conniiue
to rise as these students understand the job opportuaites and mcome possitnlites

However, market lorees alone wall not solve the problem ot the mereasing
phwsician surplus, and the current orgamzatonad structure of the IME and DME
programs have mueh 1o do with ths problem  First. the current liw provides that
institation may add addinonal residents to aceredited programs lagely e their own
mitiative. Under these circumstanee . the amount of bath DME and GME monies.
which they receive, s mereased. The ettect is that public monies are used to subsidize
siliary and support of residents, who then provide services to patients in these institations
Given the health care needs in large urhan centers, hospials have been rapidly adding
residents, In 198889, there were 84.273 total rumber of physicians in graduate medical
cducation in the United States. By 199394, 1the number bad risen to 104,159, an
anerease of 20,000 physicians with an average increase of L9 pereent per vear. Sinee the
average physiciin practices tor 35 vears to 40 vears, the ettect ot this is o add 140,000 10
160,000 physician years of service 1o the nation’s health care systemy which are costs 1o
be borne by the averall health care system. Bven though individual compensation
salanies or reimbursements mas decline in response to market forees, the addition of 2
large number ot individuads. who swill be i osurplis as a comsequenee of a cost
rexmbursement approwch through the GMI support, s illogical. Although the number ot
graduites of American medical schools has Deen relatively constant over the last decade,
the number of toreen medical graduates in geaaduate medicat edueation has increiased
trom 7,227 in 1988 10 183920 1994 Thus s anancrease ot approximarely 11,300
physicians, accountng tor approvmiately Bl of the erease mtotal graduate medical
education positions. Wihich Teads to e s 1w important part. Although narket forees
will decrease reimbursement, soieag as there are unlimited numbers of positions
available, international medical graduates sull will ind opportuniies and icomes m the
U nited States attractive enongh so that they wdl eontinue to hill this nising number ot
pasitions,

White mereasing the supply ot physiciins bas produced some nrasginal
reduinbution of phavsicians o snaller commmunnes, i fact, the need for phyvsicims in
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rural communities and underserved urban communities remains very high and is not
likely to he solved solely by tiwoding the market with physicians. Other strategies,
including professional. technological, and management innovations will be required to
meet these needs.

There have been many proposals by organizations to limit the number of paositions
under graduate medical education. The most common proposal is that they be limited to
110 pereent of the number of graduates of American medical schools. Such a rule
requires significant downsizing in the number of residents at the present time. | strongly
urge the Congress to change legislation so that, at the very least, the total number of
positions supported using Medicare monies be frozen at the current level. The effeet of
4 freeze would stop this increase of almost four percent per year in the number of
physicians added to the workforce. If an institution wished to add a resident without the
use of GME funds, they could have that opportunity, although I believe an absolute
freeze mukes even more sense. Under a freeze, an institution could shift residency
positions from prograni to program, and residents coutd he assigned to multiple
non-hospital sites without incieases in the total numher of residents,

This leads me to the second major fMaw in the current system. The formulas for
reimbursement in graduate medical education lie predominantly on calculations and
services related to inpaticnt beds. This has two effects. First. it causes institutions 1o
keep a disproportionate number of positions in subspecialty arcas employing technology
on ananpatient basis. Secondly. it means that the educational experience is often
disconnected trom the real needs of society and of the heaith care system. Medical
education must move increasingly into ambulatory services not only at the hospital but
into the community. urban and rural. tor aft segments of society.

The managed care industry emiphasizes that it may take them 18 months to
prepare a physician, even those with generalist training, to practice appropriately in the
managed care environment.. We must use limited resources in health care to provide
services for all elements of society, including the poor, the elderly, and the underserved,
in non-hospital sites. with the extensive use of non-physician providers as part of a teum

that can emphasize preventive services, consult with young parents about illnesses before
they make use of the mach more expensive emergency room 1o receive needed care, and
to emphasize preventive programs.  Under current circumstances, institutions cannot
construct educational programs for their residents based on either the long-term social or
professional needs, but rather orgamize these programs in order to meet the requirements
for reimbursement. Under circumstances of the freeze, institutions ought to be allowed
to plan resident educational activities based upon educational requirements for physicians
and the overall health care needs of the community in whick they work. Under such
circunistances. residents might spend substantial amounts of time in neighborhood health
clinics rotating through managed care organizations and otherwise providing services that
are the most cost-etlective and useful way to improve health in the commanity. Under
these circumstances, it an institution wished to increase the number of residency positions
in the generalist or primary care specialties, it coutd do so but only by reducing the
number of positions i the subspecialties. A frecze would then begin to ameliorate the
potential long-term cost to society of producing too many physicians with public subsidy
and would create a set of conditions in which the more appropriate assignment of
residerts, according to social and educational needs, would become rational for all
concerned. Indeed, one could support the arguments previously made that the formula
for reimbursement might be altered so that a higher premium is offered to institutions
that substantiatly change the ratio of generalists to speciilists. Those of us concerned
about graduate medical education are abo worried that residents have been added and
assigned according to the work nzeds of the institution rather than to the education
needs of a student. Under a treeze situation with some premium for generalist
physicians in comparson to subspecialty physicians and increasing flexibitity for
educational program directors to prike assignments to a varrety of training sites, this goul
ot emphasizing cducation versus service would, in tact, result i better service i the right
places, accordmg 1o the patients needs,
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Let me conclude with tv.o other observations. First. Medicare has been a critwally
important source of support for graduate medical education.  But all of socicty benefits
from these education programs. The entire health care system, includmg managed care
organizations. clearly require the workforee that is generated through these program and
clearly benefit from their existence and from their quality, Creating some form ot all-
payor system. in which all insurers and managed care organizations, as well as Medicare
and Medicaid provide a small percentage of their revenues toward education. would go
far to both spreading the burden and acknowledging the responsibility of all public
concerned parties. Moreover. it would deal with an important prohlem for acadenue
health centers as niore and more Medicare recipients are care for in managed care
organizations. As this practice increases. «-ect medical education costs are no longer
paid since these are included in the premium received hy the managed care organization
from Medicare. When the managed care organization negotiates with a teaching
haspital, it is under no obligation nar does it ordinarily include in its rates any
consideration of the training capacity. Prudent policy would. at the very least, require !
such organizations to include such support in proportion to their Medicare enrollees, and.
as | suggested. from a public policy point of view, I believe the burden should be shared
in relation to all health care coverage.

I want to emphasize the fragile nature of our acadenne health centers at the
present time. These centers are truly gems matonally and internationadly. They are the
sources of the research that has fueled the biotechnology industry, the medical device
industry. and many other productive elements of our society, contributing not anly
domestically but representing a large proportion of exports which contribute positively to
the trade defiet. They are important employers and they are critically important to
provide, on the one hand. the most highly specialist care for the most desperately il in
our society, and. on the other hand, a very large proportion, perhaps os much as 45
pereent or S0 pereent of the cre to poar and underserved. As the private sector
organizes more and more health care into managed care where price s the
overwhebmingly important factor in negotiating contracts with academic health centers,
income streams to these centers for both professional and ‘other servces are under
enormous pressure. Facultics in these centers organized practice plans beginning in the
carly 1970s, in which they aceepted the responsibility that a sigmificant amount of the
money that they carned in billing patients would not go into salaries hut would support
education and research. The Association of American Medical Colleges has estimated
that over $800 million per vear in patent care revenues goes directly to the support of
research, and another $1.6 billion or more goes tor the cost of education. mcluding
medical student intern residency and tellowship education. I believe that this is a gross
underestimate. and that the amount of cross-subsidy from patient care may be closer to
twiee this amount. Whatever the figure, the development of increasing price competition
1 rapidiy reducing the amaunts available to these academic health centers tor rescarch
und education. They are dawnsizing.  They are developing a whole varety of
mechanisms to accommodite 1o the changing health care delivery scene. But | believe
all at us should be acutely awire that they are at considerable risk in this whole process
for economic viability in general and. more specifically. for purposes of this hearing, they
are at enormous risk when it comes to maintaming taportant cducitional programs. |
helieve that the investment of Medicare monies in medical edueation is an excellent one
tor our saciety and. if rationalized hoth in terms of numbers and tonmulis by which the
reimbursement is provided, is critically important to academic health centers, their
educational missian. and ther capacity to provide care in their commuiities. In the
current deficit reduction mode. | would remind you that these educanional costs for
Medicare represent less than a one pereent investment of our tolhon dollar health care
enterprise. There are many opportunitics tor improving this system. but [ urge the
committee to carefully consider the potential longsterm henetits to our society of
abtaming more value for these funds rather than simply reducing the amounts of money
avinkable.

Thank vou tor allowing me to nike this presentation.
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Chairman THoMAS. Thank you very much, Dr. Shine.
Dr. Ludden.

STATEMENT OF JOHN M. LUDDEN, M.D., SENIOR VICE PRESI-
DENT FOR MEDICAL AFFAIRS, HARVARD COMMUNITY
HEALTH PLAN, BOSTON, MASS.

Dr. LUbDEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

" am John Ludden. I am senior vice president for medical affairs
at e Harvard Community Health Plan (HCMP) where I have
pracciced psychiatry for more than 20 years.

HCHP, as you may know, is now a partner in what is the largest
and oldest HMO in New England, a nonprofit HMO. We have just
about 1 million members, and we have 16,000 physicians. And per-
haps most interesting to this committee is our long-term relation-
ship with some of the Nation’s preeminent teaching hospitals at
Harvard and related to Dartmouth as well as to Brown.

I wonld like to concentrate on about three different areas.

Jne, I would like to review again some of the background of the
current professional education and graduate medical education
from the HMO perspective, to talk a little bit about the HCHP ex-
perience as a model of a teaching HMO and to add to some of the
recommendations which you have already heard for future action.

In my view, education is a classic example of a public good and
not a marketplace commodity. GME, as you have stated, is nec-
2ssary, s¢ that our society can educate physicians for the future to
take care of our children and grandchildren. But this marketplace
1s changing and has changed radically, and it calls for changes both
in how we finance GME and what that GME does.

And furthermore, to add to that difficulty, I would just like to
cemment that changes in GME also require changes in under-
graduate medical education which are more significant and, believe
it or not, even more difficult to finance.

Well, as you have already heard, GME comes to us primarily
through cross-subsidies from service dollars that are received by
teaching institutions and physicians, and Medicare has been the
main focus for that at the Federal level.

As we compete in a marketplace of HMOs in a region like New
England—and I think this is true in other HMOs—we are increas-
ingly having difficulty doing what we, as HCHP, already do on a
voluntary basis, to support and finance GME.

We do not experience difficulty from our major teaching hospitals
in their providing to us cost-effective and high-quality care, some-
times at underlying costs that are lower than those of some of the
larger communit iospita]s; that is, until you add in the require-
ments that they f};ce for medical education.

As you have already heard, the changes in the health care mar-
ketplace also call for changes in the supply and the skills of profes-
sionals.

Obviously you have already heard about the importance of re-
cruiting and finding and training more generalists. What you may
not have focused on yet is that physicians in the new world of
health care require an expanded set of skills.

HCHP and other HMOs have found recent graduates of GME
programs incompletely prepared for primary care practice. Because
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of that, the medical leaders at HCHP and Group Health Associa-
tion of America have fucused on a new set of competencies and
skilis which are required, skills in cost-effective delivery, skills in
interpersonal care, and especially in teamwork and obviously in
providing effective care and in mana ing care and referrais. T\ymese
are primarily skills that can be founﬁjin ambulatory settings. And
we need to shift our attention away from the hospitals to such am-
bulatory settings.

Let me just comment very briefly on the fact that HCHP is a
model of a teaching HMO. We have put money into teaching, re-
search and community service from the ve beginning of our 25-
vear history, including a teaching center anlz the first ever Depart-
ment, cosponsored with Harvard Medical School, of Ambulatory
Care and Prevention, which we cofund with them.

We have developed new programs in primary care education with
the Brigham and Women'’s Hospital, sponsored primary care
residencies at other Harvard-affiliated hospitals, and have spon-
sored a psychiatry residency program with HMS.

We are looking to do this further, and we have presently been
required really by marketplace pressure to reduce our contribu-
tions, so that this year we will still be spending $2.5 million di-
rectly on programs for mostly graduate, but some undergraduate,
medical education.

Let me try to skip to just four things in conclusion.

First, you have already heard of the importance of allocating fi-
nancing appropriately to the sites of training, so that it can be fo-
cused on the new marketplace.

Second, HMOs and other organizations should be able to receive
direct credit or reimbursement for their ongoin expenditures di-
rectly in support of medical education, including GM.

Third, you have heard about the increase necessary in primary
care. 1 believe that financing should also be included for
nonphysician primary care education.

And fourth, such GME financing should be broad-based and sep-
arate from service delivery costs, so that in this competitive mar-
ketplace we can assure that education costs are quantified, justi-
fied, and directed appropriately.

1 would be glad to work further with you and answer any ques-
tions later on. Thank you.

(The prepared statement follows:|
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TESTIMONY OF JOHN M. LUDDEN, M.D.
HARVARD COMMUNITY HEALTH PLAN

Introduction

Mr. Chainnan and members of the Committee. 1 am John Ludden, MU, Senior Viee
President for Medical Affairs of the | lan ard Community Health Plan (HCHPY  HCHP is 4
pantner in the oldest and largest health maintenance organization (HMO) in New England.  Our
recent merger with Pilgrim Health Care creates a healthcare organization providing care and
coverage to nearly one million members through 16,000 physicians and 116 hospitals in
Massachusetts. Rhode Island, New | lampshire. Maine. and Vermont, These include some of the
nation’s preeminent teaching hospnals, including Brigham and Women's (Han ard), Mary
thtcheoek (Dantmouth) and Rhode Island Hospital (Brown).

I am pleased to have the opperunity to testify todas ., and would lise to:

0 review bachground on current issues in health protessions education froni the
HMO perspective,

deseribe the TCHP expenence as one model for a “teachmg TNO:® ang

provide recommendations for future action

Issues

Education is a classie example of “public good™. Graduate medical education 1«
necessary i our socicty 18 be assured that future generations of phy sreans will be avalable wnd
shil'ed an prosiding care for s, our children. and our children’s chyldren.

But as this committee knows, that education newv Lakes place in a rapidiy changing
health care marketplace. tha marketplace calls for changes in our current graduate medical
education financing models, the supply and skills of phy sicians and other practitioners that we
educate. and our educational approaches.

Finaneing Graduate medical edueation has traditionally been financed partly through
cross-subsidies from service dollars receised by teaching mstiwtions and physicians. Medseare
has heen the principal federal source of such financing for graduate medicat education, with .
Tunds flowing to and through tachmg hospitats in the form of indirect medieal education (M1
and direet medical education (DM pasments,

Ihis commitice 1s well aware that increased competition and the renid evolution of
managed care are a signiticant, market-based suecess story in health care. HMOs like the HCHP
are prowd of our role in that change.  But we must also recognize that our success in deseloping
marhct-based competition for tinancing and delivering health care services has sonte
consequences that have to be addressed. And one of them iy that our currert service-based
mechusm for financing graduate medical education cannot survive, It js ncreasigly difficult
for teachmg nstitutions and phy sicrans 1o pass alonyg the extra costs of education o PasOrs as
Pt ol their serviee delivers  And HMOS thin presentls iy, ona voluntars basis, 1o support and
linance GV face the same prablem - a competitive market that limits premium increases which
are the souree of financing.

Profesejonal supply sud shills needed 1he changes in the health care marketplace also

call tor changes in the supply wnd skalls of health professionals.
Liest, | would remtoree what rou have undoubredly licard from othiers, W e need more

generalist physicians +- and non physician practtioners - who care for patients on a loug-term
Basis with a focns o proventien and health promuotion
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Sccond, we need physicians with an expanded set of skills. HCHP and other HMOs
have found recent graduates incompletely prepared for primary care practice. Because of this,
medical leaders who are part of the Group Health Association of America (GHAA) have defined
a set of core competencies for primary care physicians. Among the skills needed are:

o Skills in the cost-effective delivery of quality health care:

o Interpersonal and teamwork skills:

o The ability to provide effective care to diverse populations:

o Skills in managing care and making appropriate referrals:
Fducational models and sites: Finally. the graduate medical cducation financing and

delivery system must adapt to this new environment and produce the physicians with the shills
necessary. The significant shitt in services from inpatient to ambulatory settings leaves residents
wrained in hospitals ill-equipped to tunction as ambulatory eare practitioners. Educational models
mwst adapt -- with more education provided in ambulatory settings such as those available
through HMOs -- and the financing models must adapt to make payments available 1o those sites
of training.

HCHP's Commitment ta GME

Since its founding in 1969, Harvard Community Health Plan has been committed to
teaching and rescarch. the HCHP corporate mission statement notes: "Qur strong service
program also supports teachiny. research and community service.”

HCHP has been a national leader in defining the role of HMOs in graduate medical
education. HCHP continues its commitment to these areas through its financial support for
programs designed to develop intovative methods of delivering quality care. and to training
future phy sicians. 1.et me provide some examples: our growing participation in medical
education led 10 the creation of the HCHP Teaching Center and our co-sponsorship. with
Farvard Medical School. of the Department of Ambulatory Care and Prevention (DACP). the
first medical school department in the eountry to be cstablished and sited m an HMO. hs
mission” the development of educational and research programs for preventive medieine and for
the practice of medicine in the ambulatory setting.

. 1ICHP and the Brigham and Woemen's Hospital have jointly developed a new
model of primary eare training for the practice of adult primary care internal
medicine. The program is specifically designed to allow cach resident to achieve
the broad competencics required for successful and satisfying primary care
practice.

. For 20 y zars, HCHP has also sponsored primary eare residency programs with
the Cambridge and Mt. Aubum Hospitals. and in collaboration with four other
Harvard institutions, sponsors a psy chiatry residency program. w hich is now the
largest in the U'nited States.

. HCHP has been exploring the possibility of establishing a more comprehensive
training program for primary eare pediatricians interested in HMO expericnee. in
conjunction with Children's Hospital and Boston City Hospital.

. The HCHP Foundation also funds several tellowship programs. includmg a
mental health fellowship. which focuses on applications of brief psychotherapy in
the 1IMO environment. and the Thomas O. Pyle Fellowship. which focuses on the
appropriateness and effectiveness of medical care.

These activ ities have been supported through the HCHP Foundation, funded from
premium revenues. [t was originally intended that the HCHP Foundation would receive 11 2
pereent ol premium imcome, with about one-third of thus pereentage devoted to the development
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of teaching programs. However as | noted carlier, the market limits the abitity to invite such
tinancing. and HCHP provides such examples.

Over time the demands of the marketplace hav e reduced the percentage contribution to
the HCHP Foundation so that it is well below one pereent. with a consequent decrease in the
percentage st aside for teaching. In recent years, the HCTP Faundation has received a
budgeted dollar amount. adequate to maintain ongoing programs. but no longer on a pereentage
basts. In 1995, HCHP's Foundation expects to spend over $2.5 million on support for defined
programs in medical education  These programs include graduate medical education but also
include a growing commitment to undergraduate training and to innovatis ¢ programs focused on
the doctor patient relationship. nursing education. and. for example. the pregnant teen violence
prevention program.

But. as savings in health care costs become more and more a part of the competitive
nurhetplace, these contributions are questioned. As the market continues to force HCHP and
other managed care organizations to become even more cost competitive, the impact on
programs for teaching and research will be dramatic.

Conclusions/recommendations

We seek a highly skilled workforee of health professionals for the future. 1f we are to
produce that workforee, changes must be made i our graduate medical education programs.

AMlocation of {inancing site of training: GMI: linancing should not alway s be dirceted
through hospitals. Financing should follow the resident and support clinical education and
trunmg in hospital and non-hospital sites. especially including ambulators care sites. HMOS and
ather organizations should receive direct credit or reimbursement for ongoing expenditures that
dircetly support medical educauion, especially including GMI:

Lhe proportion of traimng slots for pnmans care should be ingreased: T'o improve the

mbalance between specialists and primary care prosiders. an adequate numiber of residency <ot

must be in pnmary care,

s The TIMO community
reeognizes the importance of non-physician practitioners in the provision of primary care, and
believes that some GMIE funds should be designated to finance the educaton and training of such
practitioners.

Financmg for graduate medical education
must ultimately be broad-based. and separated (rom the serviee delis ery costs. Such a separdte
finaneing system s required by the increasingly competinne marketplace, and necessiry 1o
assure that education costs are quantified and justified.

Mr. Chainnan, 1 would be pleased to work with the committee and 1ts staff as vou
develop proposals for changes i financing health professions education. and to answer an
cuestions that vou may have at this time.
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Chairman THoMAS. Thank you very much, Dr. Ludden.
Dr. Heyssel.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT M. HEYSSEL, M.D., SEAFORD, DEL.,
FORMER PRESIDENT, JOHNS HOPKINS HEALTH SYSTEM

Dr. HEYsSEL. Mr. Chairman, Congressmen, ladies and gentle-
men, I am Robert Heyssel. I was for 20 years president and CEO
of the Johns Hopkins Health System.

Chairman THoMas. Doctor, I would tell you that the microphones
are very unidirecticaal, so you need to get right in front of it.

Dr. HEYssEL. OK, thank you.

In Baltimore, Md. I thank you for the opportunity to give my
view on graduate medical education.

In the mideighties, I chaired a task force funded by the Common-
wealth Fund of New York, looking into and examining the health
and the future of the academic health centers. Then as now, our
concern was the maintenance of the mission of education, both un-
dergraduate and graduate, and patient care and discovery in those
institutions, which I believe are the best in the world and really
the basis for our excellent medical care in this country.

A prominent part of that report, which was called “A Prescription
for Change,” dealt with issues surrounding graduate medical edu-
cation. In preparation for this testimony, I looked at that again,
and there is very little that I would change, either in terms of the
findings or the recommendations with regard to graduate medical
education.

hTh:an; was published in 1985, and not much has happened since
then.

There were a number of issues identified then which are with us
now. The first issue is cost and how those costs are paid.

Most of th~ direct and indirect payments for resident education
is from hospitals themselves, which in turn add those costs to inpa-
tient bills, Medicare, and where they can, private payers as well.
That source of payment is in jeopardy from both government pay-
ers and private insurers, as all payers seek lower cost hospitaliza-
tions and alternatives to hospital care. This is particularly true of
managed care organizations in this country.

Second is the issue of size and specialty distribution in graduate
medical education. As managed care becomes a dominant means of
financing and controlling the costs of medical care, we are probably
producing more physicians than the country will need, fewer gener-
alists, and more specialists 2nd subspecialists of certain kinds than
we need.

Third is the issue of the con rol of graduate medical education.
As amply documented in the 1985 report, which incidentally I have
asked the staff to make available those portions of the report relat-
ed to graduate medical education, the control of funding of grad-
uate medicel education is separate from the control of the length
of the training programs, the content of those training programs,
and requirements for accreditation of programs, all of w ich are set
by RRCs and the Accreditation Council on Graduate Medical Edu-
cation.
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This, in effect, controls the costs, the ultimate costs. And they
have no responsibility for the costs or getting the funding. That is
left to the hospitals.

The issue of sites of education and educational support is also en-
twined in that. As more graduate medical education is conducted
in outpatient settings, as is necessary if we are going to emphasize
primary care, payment through hospitals as tﬁe primary source
needs reexamination. In effect, I think we need to form some con-
sortia between those organizations involved in outpatient care as
well as the hospitals.

Funding, then, should be broadened. All payers should contribute
to a pool ﬁ)r GME. They, after all, also profit from GME. The train-
ing of generalists, as noted earlier, is terribly important to man-

izati ell. So there should be a pool from all
s well as from Medicare and Medicaid.

There should not be an attempt, in my judgment, to set numbers
of trainees b specialty, specified sites where training is conducted,
or the mix ofyspecialties in those sites. I think consortia, as I noted,
should be encouraged. I think the marketplace is beginning to have
a real effect on career choices of physicians, as was noteg earlier,
and will in the future.

Support should be assured for 3 years of graduate medical edu-
cation, essentially the length of time for accreditation in primary
care specialties. Certain programs, such as general surgery,
require longer than that and should be supported to first accredita-
tion. And I think really support to first accreditation should be the
general rule.

For specialties or subspecialties requiring longe:, I would su gest
that support would have to be found either from the individuals
themselves, which was true in the past, professional fees of spon-
soring training programs, private scholarships, or other sources.

And then finally support should be limited to the number of
graduates in any given year from accredited medical schools in the
United States.

There are many details behind my comments, but I will be glad
to answer any questions. Thank you.

Chairman THoMAS. I want to thank all of you for your succinct
statements, and obviously there are going to be a series of ques-
tions from us. And we will start with the gentlewoman from Con-
necticut.

Mrs. JOHNSON or CONNECTICUT. I think your recommendation
that we should limit the number trained is a very interesting one.

Within that envelope, how has this issue of specialists versus
generalists been working out?

I read something recently that indicated that the majority of
medica: students now are looking for residencies in some kind of
family care environment or are interested in that specialty.

Is that true? In other words, is the problem of too many special-
ists and not enough generalists being addressed in the real world
out there?

Dr. SHINE. There are two answers to that. First in terms of the
percentage, this year, for example, approximately half of graduat-
ing medical students selected residencies in areas which we would
call general areas. In fact, there will be attrition, because a certain
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number of those, even though they started in internal medicine,
will end up as subspecialists, and it is more likely that you will be
looking at something in the range of 30 to 35 percent of those peo-
ple ultimately remaining in a generalist or a primary care environ-
ment.

Mrs. JOHNSON OF CONNECTICUT. Is that higher than 5 years ago?

Dr. SHINE. Yes. And that is the reason that I made the point that
I think the trends in terms of the distribution are in the right di-
rection.

The dilemma, from my perspective, is that the absolute number
continues to rise so rapidly that even though you increase the pro-
portion who become generalists, the absolute number of subspecial-
ists just continues to skyrocket.

Mrs. JOHNSON OF CONNECTICUT. Well, we looked at this issue in
the last Congress. One of the suggestions was for the government
to determine how many in each area should be trained.

I am very uncomfortable with that, and I am interested in how
rapidly you sense the market is redirecting our resources.

I am far more comfortable with the limit on the total number.
And I think that is interesting in the context of Dr. Heyssel’s com-
ment that we should not reimburse for foreign medical education.

Do we subsidize foreign medical students in our system to the
same degree that we subsidize citizen education in our system?

Dr. SHINE. We do not subsidize at a Federal level the medical
students. It is the fact that foreign medical graduates, inter-
national medical graduates, who enter our teaching hospitals, in
fact, get treated the same way as Americans.

I would emphasize that I agree with you about micromanaging
the work force. One of the reasons why I am enthusiastic about an
absolute cap is it still leaves within the various organizations the
flexibility to decide how they are going to do the distribution. It lets
market forces work, but it stops the notion that we are going to
have a lot of very good, talented young people who spend long peri-
ods of time in training who are not going to have work. People
whose training is being heavily subsidized, as your comments sug-
gest, by the States, by the medical schools, by the universities and
by the Federal Government.

That is not a good investment of our resources if, in fact, they
are going to be largely underused subspecialists.

Dr. HEYsSEL. I would comment, I think in that regard that one
of the reasons it is important to limit the length of time that you
are going to support to first accreditation is that right now the pen-
alty for spending 8, 9 years or going onto a subspecialty career in
internal medicine is just not there.

There is obviously a lost opportunity cost, but it is relatively
small, and it is fairly easy to go on and get the training as a sub-
specialist.

Mrs. JOHNSON OF CONNECTICUT. We now subsidize medical edu-
cation through Medicare. Should the subsidy situation be different
for foreign students being trained in our system than for citizens
being trained in our system?

Dr. SHINE. That is going to be hard to do.




22

Mrs. JOHNSON oF CONNECTICUT. What I am thinking of is, every
State university charges out-of-State students more than they
charge in-State students.

Dr. SHINE. I understand that. The dilemma is a certain number
of those international medical graduates are Americans who went
overseas and are coming back. And the question is again: Does the
fact éhat they got their education overseas mean that they
should——

Mrs. JOHNSON oF CONNECTICUT. Well, I am looking at really
noncitizen/citizen

Dr. SHINE. And then there is a separate question of the
noncitizen. And the dilemma there is that in many parts of the
country, those people are, in fact, providing care during their train-
ing which is considered very critical.

And second, there are some extraordinarily talented people who
come that way.

Mrs. JOHNSON oF CONNECTICUT. But they are talented. It is also
a way of exporting a phenomenal level of achievement in American
medicine which is_important. There ought to be concern among
Americans to be willing to train foreign medical personnel.

Dr. SHINE. Right.

Mrs. JOMNSON oF CONNECTICUT. But I do think we need to look
to foreign governments for some of the kind of support that our
govemment provides to the medical training setting for foreign stu-

ents from countries that can afford it. I mean, it is one possible
way of looking at this. I just thought I would get your thoughts on
it.

Then the last question I wanted to ask, because my time has ex-
pired, this specific issue about having the right to move residents
through outpatient and ambulatory environments: Are you prohib-
ited by Federal law, by Federal regulation, by tradition of
accreditors—what prevents you now from having residents rotate
through those kinds of settings?

Dr. SHINE. The rules with regard to reimbursement are based
primarily on ratios that are connected to beds and which limit the
amount of time that the people can spend offsite.

Mrs. JOHNSON oF CONNECTICUT. OK, thank you. That helps.

Chairman THOMAS. The gentlewoman’s time has expired.

The gentleman from California, Mr. Stark.

Mr. STARK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Ludden, in your testimony, you indicate that HMOs have a

eat success story, and I suspect that if you live in the Boston or

ambridge area or if you live in the East Bay of San Francisco
area where you either have your institution or Kaiser Permanente,
that is true.

But if you live in Florida where you have IMC or Southern Cali-
fornia wgere you have had Paracelsus, the HMO managed care
community has some warts and marks that they might like to live
down. If they were all as good as your institution, we would have
a simpler problem.

But you have been—and you are today complaining a little in
your testimony about the fact, as I read it, that we pass money
through in graduate medical education, and you somehow have to
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pay this out of your pot, and because your competitors do not, you
are at a disadvantage.

Am | reading what you are saying right?

Dr. LUDDEN. Yes.

Mr. STArK. But I think you are wrong. You are a recipient of a
block grant, and that is a term you are going to hear more of, un-
fortunately.

In the adjusted average per capita cost (AAPCC) you actually re-
ceive funds the same as other institutions, because the way in
which we reimburse you through Medicare, we lump in your sKare
of the graduate medical education or indirect medical education, so
you are really receiving it in your capitated payments.

Now it may not be enough and you may wish it were more, but
the fact is, that is how the system is designed. And I just suggest
that we maybe ought to change that system for how we reimburse
managed care under Medicare, but I do not think that it is fair to
say that you are not getting the funds.

And I am also concerned that HMOs have to avoid contracts with
teaching hospitals, do they not? They cannot afford them.

Dr. LUDDEN. Have to avoid them?

Mr. STARK. Have to avoid them, sure, or price them so low that
basically you will not be very attractive.

Why would you ship out, if you were a Kaiser Permanente—I do
not know enough about where you would ship—why would you con-
tract with Stanford or UC-San Francisco?

Dr. LUDDEN. We have—Harvard Community Health Plan has ex-
tensive contracts—in fact, 30 percent roughly of the Brigham and
Women’s Hospital is filled with Harvard Community Health Plan
patients every day.

Mr. STarRK. You have a unique relationship there. But do you
send any to Johns Hopkins?

Dr. HeysskL. They should.

Mr. Stark. Of course, they should. We know that, do we not.
|Laughter.]

Mr. Cardin has informed me of that. But my point is, it does
seem to me that the stand-alone HMOs, Kaiser, cannot afford to
deal with Stanford, and in their minds, and I think rigntfully so,
they do not think they have to. They have a broad range of staff,
of specialists. And that does not help Stanford very much. As the
HMOs grow in our area, there are fewer and fewer, as they get big-
ger and afford more comprehensive staffs, who want to go there
and pay the higher rates that the teaching hospitals, out of neces-
sity, have had to charge.

How do we solve that?

Dr. LunpeN. Well, I think a number of us were talking about
this requirement for really broadbased financing of GME,; that is,
broader than simply even Medicare, but broadly across the popu-
lation, so that we can separate out the public good educational re-
quirements from the servire requirements.

As I tried to say, Brigham and Women’s can compete very well
on quality and cost alone, as long as you take out the requirement
that they also provide all sorts of education in the middle of it.

Mr. StarK. Doctor—if I may, Mr. Chairman, just as I finish—you
are preaching to the choir.
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It has long been a mystery to me as to how Medicare got stuck
with supporting graduate medical education. It was an after-
thought, as near as I can read, in the legislative history in 1965.
But the fact is, we have.

And the idea that the cost, whatever that is, ought to be—for the
benefit that the public derives, ought to be spread more fairly
across the spectrum, I agree with you.

I am not sure politically we would be able to do that. I mean,
we have a structure that is so historic—even with the new Con-
tract With America, I do not think we are going to be able to
change that, so we are going to fuss with it and adjust it. And
maybe we can do that slowly. So I think in the short time—S5, 10
years—we are still going to have to find a way to subsidize, sup-
port, reimburse under the structure we have.

Could we erase it and start over?

I would agree with you. But I am afraid that we are locked into
this, and we have to worry now about cutting too much out, so that
Dr. Heyssel's alma mater can continue to survive.

Dr. SHINE. Mr. Stark, I would just point out that that association
with Medicare does provide an opportunity, that as risk-based
managed care develops for Medicare patients, looking at the way
in which those organizations which choose to take care of Medicare
patients, choose to support graduate medical education, is one of
the things that I think the committee could look at very carefully.

Chairman THOMAS. The gentleman’s time has expired. The gen-
tleman from Louisiana, Mr. McCrery.

Mr. McCRrERY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, gentle-
men, for testifying today.

Dr. Shine, I am intngued by your recommendation to freeze all
positions in graduate medical education.

When I am home in Louisiana in my town meetings and the
issue of health care and rising health care costs come up, I often
have one or two lawyers in the audience, and they will stand up
and say: You know, the answer to the problem here is to quit re-
stricting admission to medical schools, and you need more doctors.
If you had more doctors out there, there would be more competi-
tion, and you would get prices down and costs down.

How do I answer them, and how does that gibe with your rec-
vmmendation?

Dr. SHINE. I think there are three or four answers.

First, both the State and the government do not make the kind
of investment in the education of a lawyer that it does in the edu-
cation of a physician. ,

Mr. McCRreRY. Thank goodness.

Dr. SHINE. Second, by virtue of the subsidy, if you will, for edu-
cation that comes through Medicare, we are using public dollars in
order to influence the work force. And the question then becomes:
Is the outcome one that you want?

Third, medical providers are, in and of themselves, cost genera-
tors. Whether you are in managed care or any other area, the fact
is that the more doctors you have, the more services are provided
by doctors, and they are t%e most expensive.

The issue from my perspective in this regard is: How do you
move the system so that, in fact, we are using a spectrum of pro-
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viders, including advance practice nurses, physician’s assistants,
and others who are mich more cost effective? That happens be-
cause you educate in a different environment, not because you edu-
cate more.

And finally, in spite of this incredible increase that has been
going on for the last decade or decade and a half, the supply issue
alone has not solved the problem of more doctors in urban America
or more doctors in rural America. I would suggest to you that is
not a numbers issue; that is an organizational and a management
issue. We are going to have to change the way we think about
health care in rural Louisiana, whether we are talking about the
use of teams of providers, managed care organizations that have
responsibilities in rural areas, the role of telemedicine.

There are a whole variety of issues. And I think the notion that
we are going to solve that by saturating the market has not turned
out to be true and will not be true if we just continue in the direc-
tion we are going.

Mr. McCRreRry. Well, I appreciate that answer, and I would like
to discuss it some more at a later date.

But it sounds to me as if one of the problems is government got
involved in the business and started directing resources in certain
ways and produced results that are not necessarily those that were
intended.

And I find that—and I do not know nearly as much about the
health care system as I need to, but the more I get into it and the
more I see Federal dollars being spent, the more I see consequences
and results that are driven by dollars, Federal dollars, more than
they are by the needs of the communities, the needs of the health
care system. I am wondering if maybe we ought to examine or re-
examine the whole role of government generally in the health care
system and in medical education, because it does seem to be driv-
ing the system more than it is helping society.

Since you mentioned rural health care and HMOs in the context
of graduate medical education, what is the role of managed care in
medical education?

Dr. SHINE. I think there is a potentially large role. You heard
about one program which actually is quite good, but there are oth-
ers around the country.

One of the reasons that I think that managed care organizations
would, in fact, be willing to contribute to the education costs is
that, as you have heard, our current system does not educate indi-
viduals in managed care environments, and therefore they are not
ready to go to work in those environments when they finish their
training.

It would be in the economic interest of Harvard Community
Health Plan or Kaiser to have those individuals, and therefore
there is an opportunity for those individuals to get more training
in those managed care environments.

That is beginning to happen. It is costly, because outpatient edu-
cation is costly. It is much less efficient to see a single patient in
the outpatient than it is in a hospital with a whole bunch of pa-
tients.
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I would like vo comment that I understand the issue of unin-
tended consequences. I used that term in my paper, because what
you have described is, in fact, unintended consequences.

I would emphasize, however, that these institutions are very
fragile. Right now, we know that they receive somewhere on the
order of $2.5 to, I think, closer to $4.5 billion in moneys that come
from the practice of their faculties. And those faculties agreed 15
years ago to use a certain amount of that money to do research and
to teach. Probably two-thirds of that money that they earn net goes
into teaching.

As managed care organizations put the squeeze on academic
heslth centers and those patient revenues fall away, there is going
to be not only the problem of what they will pay, but the fact that
faculties cannot earn enough money to subsidizc the education.
That is why these GME moneys are absolutely critical.

My view is not whether they should be spent, but do you spend
them in the way that is the most sensible as far as our society is
concerned.

Mr. McCRrERY. Thank you.

Chairman THOMAS. The gentleman’s time has expired. The gen-
tleman from Maryland, Mr. Cardin.

Mr. CARDIN. First, let me thank the Chairman for holding these
hearings. I think they are extremely important and that the future
of the academic medical center is indeed somewhat suspect today
in the new competitive enivironment. We need to look at different
ways of reimbursing for graduate medical education. Medicare no
longer will be able to foot the full bill, and the marketplace is not
capable of dealing with these issues. And I compliment all of your
testimonies today.

However, it seems to me that you have acknowledged half that
problem, and that is that the marketplace does not work as far as
a financing mechanism for graduate medical education and that we
need a broad-based financial source. I agree with that.

In the bill that we were working on last year, we looked at a way
in which all health care plans, not just Medicare but all health care
- plans, including the self-insured plans and the private insurance
plans, contribute to graduate medical education. We then pulled
these costs out of the rate base, so that all health centers could
fairly compete within the new market.

But on the other side of the equation as to how the graduate
medical education dollars should be used as far as training profes-
sionals for health services, there seems to be r - agreement, and
some disagreement, as to what role government should play in
order to make sure that we have more people trained in primary
health care.

Dr. Shine, I am not that impressed by the increase to 23 percent
of medical graduates going into primary health care. The informa-
tion that we have seen is that we need probably 50 percent. It is
going to take a decade before we get the results of the people enter-
ing medical training today in the workplace.

And as all of you pointed out. we need to look beyond just physi-
cian training, and toward training of other health care profes-
sionals in primary health care.

ol
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My question is, if the Federal Government establishes the finan-
cial wherewithal so that GME can be pulled out of the burdens of
the health centers in their rate setting, so they can use it through
a pooled source, do we not have a responsibility at the national
level to make sure that the training dollars are, in fact, spent to
train more people in primary health care?

Dr. HEYsSEL. If I could speak to that, Congressman, I have a
problem with setting absolute numerical limits on anything in a
profession which is so dynamic and is changing so rapidly over
time and where there are new entrants into t%.:e field in the sense
of providing primary care.

1 do not know whether the number is 50 percent or not, who
should be generalists, or whether it is 40 percent or whether it is
70 Eercent in the long haul. And I do not think that any of us could
make that judgment with a great deal of certainty.

I remember when I first started at Hopkins, the Federal Govern-
ment had special programs to train psychiatrists and radiologists
because there was a shortage. It is the Federal Government who
decided that there is a physician shortage in the late sixties and
led to 15 more medical schools.

So I do not know how in a dynamic, changing society you can
make those judgments, and I think that the marketplace that is
now occurring, plus limiting the amnunt that you are going to pay
and the length of time you are going to pay, will, in itseﬁ", begin
to take care of the problem.

Mr. CarDIN. I agree with you that I do not know what the exact
number is. I disagree in that I do not believe the marketplace will
be the best barometer of who should be trained. If history is any
lesson to the future, we have encouraged the training of more cost-
ly health care professionals, and each one of these individuals have
been able to make a comfortable living under the current system.

Dr. HeysskL. Congressman, part of that is the absolute distor-
tion in the fee schedules. You know, not all people are really after
money. But if you come out of medical school with a significant
amount of debt, and you can make significantly more as a proce-
dural cardiologist or as an ophthalmologist or some other thing
rather than as a pediatrician, that is going to drive you a little bit
in those directions.

Mr. CArRDIN. No guestion.

Dr. HEYsSEL. And if we change some of the incentives that drive

eopl. te do those things, I think you would change very rapidly
ow people behave in terms of entering the profession and doing
what they are doing.

Mr. CARDIN. And we have tried that. You have made some of
those changes.

Dr. SHINE. But, Mr. Cardin, if I could just comment, in 1978 the
institute issued a report recommending 50/50. So 1 come from a po-
sition where 50/50 made sense.

The fact of the matter is, first it is clear that managed care orga-
nizations use far fewer physicians, so that if you do the calcula-
tions, the number of generalists we require in an absolute sense is
not 50 percent of the current work force, because, in fact, what is
happening is, their ratios are such that without much of an in-
crease—with some increase, but with nowhere near the kind of in-
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crease that you and I thought needed to be present, they, in fact,
are going to come close tv having the work force they need in terms
of generalists.

The dilemma is the fact that the subspecialists begin to grow.
And I would just remind you that in Southern California last year
at UC-San Diego they hired a cardiologist for $70,000 a year, a gas-
troenterologist for g72,000 a year, and a general internist for
$110,000 a year.

Now I believe my medical students—and I still teach at George-
town—are smart enough to know that. And I am less worried about
the ratio, although again the institute waved that flag going back
to 1978. I am much less worried about the ratio now as Fam about
this enormous surplus of subspecialists.

Chairman THOMAS. The gentleman’s time has expired. Does the
gentleman from Nevada wish to inquire?

Mr. ENSIGN. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

I come from a little bit of a different background, and so I would
like to inquire just to try to learn this. I am a veterinarian by pro-
fession, and we work ar{ittle differently. The teaching hospitals do
get some governmental subsidies, but I do not think in the same
way that the practice of human medicine does.

For example, a specialist in veterinary medicine actually makes
less than a general practitioner. But yet we still get the best and
the brightest who want to be specialists simply because of the love
of doing surgery, orthopedic surgery, ophthalmology, whatever it is.

Using that as a backdrop, I just wanted to say that from my ex-
perience, residents and interns were slave labor. I mean, my year
as an intern, I made $14,000 a year and worked 80 to 100 hours
a week, the equivalent of less than $3 an hour.

As I recall, the institutions loved us because the more interns,
or more residents, they had, the better they did, because we were
very cost effective.

I do not understand why it costs more money per resident on
their education.

Do you understand my question?

Dr. SHINE. I am not sure. The fact is that there are a significant
number of institutions in the United States which are using resi-
dents in a way that is better than it was 15 years ago, but is not
inconsistent with the role you described for residents éuring your
training.

That is the wrong reason for having residency programs. Resi-
dency programs should be first educational and second, they should
prepare people for the kind of practice that they are going to need
to use. And that means how do you help elderly people learn to
stay in their home, rather than take care of them in the intensive
care unit.

So I think what we are saying is that the kinds of changes we
want to see happen are ones which have less to do with the acute
day-to-day needs of the hospitals where the training goes on and
more to do with providing care outside of the hospital, providing
care for underserved populations and underserved areas and doing
it in a way that is sensible in terms of the long term.

As far as the subspecialist is concerned, what I am concerned
about is that we are already seeing underemployed and unem-
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ployed subspecialists. We had a recent situation in which several
managed care organizations laid off large numbers of subspecial-
ists.

To have a system where you were trained as a subspecialist in
veterinary medicine and then find there is not any work, it seems
to me, is a tragic misuse of public resources in terms of what the
future holds.

Dr. HEvssEL. If 1 could comment, that is the reason to limit
again the amount of length of time and support you are going to

ive as well as limiting the number of slots you are going to fund
rom whatever pool you get it from.

But I also cannot help but remark Dr. Shine, when you said the
Institute of Medicine liked the 50/50 ratio, it was also the Institute
of Medicine and the committee that I served on that said we need
4 beds per 1,000 population in this country in the seventies, which
number seems a little offbase today given the changes.

Dr. SHINE. We guessed the direction but not the velocity.

Dr. HEYSSEL. T%lzlit is right. [Laughter.]

Dr. LUDDEN. I just want to make the point that the HMO pri-
mary care practice frontline, it has to do with the skills and train-
ing, not the number of procedures or the number of services that
can be done by something which maybe used to be slave labor but
certainly is not now.

And that is a terribly important change in the way all of these
developments work, so that we concentrate more on putting to-
gether those skills. And that really is a different world than it used
to be 5 or 10 years ago.

Mr. ENsIGN. Right. Well, during residencies, your pay is very,
very low compareg to what your services are worth, maybe not at
1(;1he beginning, but at least your latter couple years of your resi-

ency.

But it was locked at as a tradeoff, that you are getting that expe-
rience, and you are providing a very valuable service, and you are
learning. That is the reason that you are exposed to the specialists
and the senior specialists, and that was a tradeoff in the
residencies.

I guess my whole question about this is, is it necessary to sub-
sidize number of spots, and how do you do that across the country?
Who gets what spots where?

Dr. HEYsSEL. Well, that has always been the dilemma. I guess
you could do it at the Federal level and apportion it some way. You
could do it at the State level and apportion it some way. And that
always seemed to me to get us into the problem of—what should
I say—indirect control of who got the slot preferences and so forth.

Tﬁ’e other way you could do it is, we know how many medical
students are graduating every year, and we know how many years
we are willing to support their training after that in graduate med-
ical education. Why not give them a voucher that goes with the
stud]??t from this pool of money and let them apply wherever they
would?

Dr. SHINE. Could I just point out, in terms of my proposal to
freeze, 1 am talking about freezing in place; those institutions
would have the same number of physicians as an institution that
they have now. But if they want to add generalist positions—and
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many will, because they want to do more ™anaged care and Medic-
aid managed care—they would have tc¢ .ptract them from their
subspecialty slots.

If they downsize, the total number of residency slots in an insti-
tution was diminished, you would diminish the total pool. You
would not necessarily go and let somebody start a new program.

Ch%irman THOMAS. Does the gentleman from Illinois wish to in-
quire?

Mr. CRANE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Ludden, in your conclusions and recommendations, you point
out that graduate medical education financing should not always
be directed through hospitals, and you go on to state that HMOs
and other organizations should receive direct credit or reimburse-
ment for ongoing expenditures that directly support medical edu-
cation, especially including GME.

Do you think that Medicare should pay any of these entities?

Dr. LUDDEN. I think that however—I mean, we do get payment
from Medicare for those patients that we have. What we need to
be able to do is to focus our resources and use them in an innova-
tive way directly in medical education as such.

With the money that we have been able to put together over the
years, we have been ak.e to affect the training programs of the
Harvard and other related institutions in a positive way toward es-
tablishing more primary care and making the skills something
which are more nearly what we are going to need in the future, so
that it has to do with being clear on the spending side that HMOs
and managed care need to have the opportunity to effect that
change at the local level to make sure we get the right skills.

On the revenue side, which is a lot of what our discussion has
been about so far, I would favor a more broad-based approach to
financing.

Mr. CrRANE. Dr. Heyssel, Dr. Shine, do you share the same view?

Dr. HEYSSEL. The view of a broad-based approach to support and
that the money should be able to go to a different entity than a
hospital? Yes, I do.

I would think that since hospitals are needed for treatment as
well as ambulatory care sites, that an organization that was pri-
marily involved in ambulatory care and a hospital could form a
consortium around that, where the money went to that consortium
rather than to the hospital alone.

Dr. SHINE. My view is that there is merit to moving it away from
payment supply to the hospitals. I would recommend that it be the
educational institutions that are responsible for education of train-
ees, and they ought to be in a position to determine the kinds of
sites, the contents of the education that is required, and they would
then be able to reimburse the players in the consortium.

In other words, what I am concerned about is that there are obvi-
ous exceptions, ciepending upon locality, but I am concerned that,
“a consortium” as to have some kind of a lead agent which is re-
sponsible for how the money is used, and I would suggest that it
sﬂould be the nursing school, the dental school, the medical school,
whichever is responsible.

Dr. HEyssEL. | think there is a problem with that in the sense
that the residency review committees and others are, in fact, the
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ones who set the content of the curriculum, not the medical schools,

which I think is what Dr. Shine is referring to.

And I see no real problem with money going to a consortium that
is properly put together. My presumption is it would have to have
a board; it would have to have votes; it would probably have to
have a corporate structure of some sort that could receive funds.

So I see no problem with controlling either sites or the content
under that sort of structure with proper approaches. Medical
schools should be a part of that certainly.

Mr. CRANE. Thank you very much.

Chairman THOMAS. Does the gentleman from Texas wish to in-
quire?

Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

You all intrigue me with your differences, and I am amazed that
you feel the same way I do. It appears to me from what you are
saying, that you are saying there are too many doctors right now.
Is that true or false?

Dr. SHINE. I think we are at that point, and all of the signs are
that that surplus is going to increase.

Mr. JOHNSON. Then do you think we still need 229 major teach-
ing hospitals in this country? Anybody.

Dr. HEYsSEL. Well, I think 229 major teaching hospitals probably
overstates it somewhat, since the really primary affiliated teaching
hospitals in the United States number something around 115 to
130, I would guess, and then many others have smaller teaching
programs.

I think the question is whether we need to be training as many
people as we do rather than how many hospitals we have doing it,
number one, and, number two, the question of where the sites of
training really ought to be. And I repeat what I have said before:
I think those sites of training need to be broadened considerably
away from the hospital both for educational reasons and other rea-
sons.

Mr. JoHNSON. Do you think that some of these mobile hospital
units that are now being tested in the Southwest could provide
some training capability as well?

Dr. HEysseL. I think that training can occur wherever there is
good medicine practiced.

. Mr. JOHNSON. Wherever. Especially with the ability to hook up
via satellite with a good doctor somewhere, it would seem to me
that we could make use of the really good guys in our country to
help train all our doctors.

- But it appears to me that—go ahead; excuse me.

Dr. SHINE. One, as far as the number of hospitals is concerned,
the market is going to do a lot with regard to that. I mean, the hos-
pitals are consolidating. A lot of those hospitals —

Mr. JOHNsoN. Well, it will and it will not. Does it not depend
upon the educational institution involved?

I know the University of Texas, for example, does not want to
give up their two medical centers.

Dr. HEysskL. 1 would bet not.

Dr. SHINE. The point is that out of that 229, I mean, we have
already begun to see consolidations. We have seen it with the Med-
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ical College of Pennsylvania and Hahnemann. We are seeing new
configurations taking place.

I think there is going to be a lot of pressure. And I do not know
what the number is going to be. It is hard for me to predict that.
There are going to be both political and economic forces that influ-
ence it.

But as Bob says, the issue from our perspective is how do you
get good training. If that is in a mobile unit, if it is a rural system,
if it 1s telemedicine, that is fine,

The one thing I want to emphasize, though, is that it is not nec-
essarily all going to be physician dependent—that is, when you talk
about rural sites, when you talk about urban sites, as well as the
rest of the system, managed care has learned to use a variety of
other providers—nurses, physician’s assistants, community health
workers—and we have got to get away from the notion that every-
thing is going to have to be done by the doctor.

And secong, we have got to have an educational system in which
oung people learn how to work with those various players in a col-
egial way, how to interact with them and provide care.

And I think one of my concerns, which may be an implication of
your question or an inference of your question, is that while it is
true that I would like to have doctors learn from those mobile
units, I do not believe we are going to solve the Nation’s health
problems on the basis of trying to maintain every local site as a—

Mr. JOHNSON. Well, now you have gotten to the good issue. Why
is Medicare paying for medical education? See, that is the real
issue. Tell me the answer. '

Dr. SHINE. I think that it is very clear that it is in the public
interest to prepare young people appropriately for careers in medi-
cine and that—

Mr. JOHNSON. But think about Medicare. What is the Medicare
system for?

Dr. SHINE. It is for taking care of elderly patients.

Mr. JOHNSON. So we should train young people to take care of
young people, so the elderly can have medical care; is that true?

Dr. SHINE. No. What we need to do is to train young people who,
in fact, will be prepared properly to take care of elderly people. And
second, we need to do that under circumstances in which they are
being trained in facilities and in locations, both urban and rural,
in which they are able to take care of disadvantaged people, people

who cannot travel, people who have a variety of other medical dif-
ficulties.

Mr. JOHNSON. Right,

Dr. SHINE. And that is what we are——

Mr. JOHNSON. And in addition—excuse me—the gentleman over
here indicated there was some indecision or lack of precise designa-
tion by a unit here in Washington, for example, your institute, the
National Academy, I do not believe that any one person in Wash-
ington or anywhere else can dictate what is going to happen.

All of you seem to say that the system will take care of itself,
if you let it. It will sink or rise, whatever is needed. Is that true?

Dr. HeysskL. I think it will if the incentives are right. I thirnk
Dr. Shine is absolutely right. How many teaching hospitals we are
going to have and how big or large they are going to be 10 years

3u




33

from now, I think is an absolute unknown, because clearly patient
care is shifting out of the hospital. It is shifting to simpler sites.
And there will be consolidations; they are occurring in many parts
of the country now.

So I agree with the point; I do not think in a dviaamic situation
you can predict absolutely.

Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you very much. I appreciate your straight-
forwardness.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman THOMAS. Questions? Let me try to pull tiis together.
I have a series of questions to ask.

Dr. Shine, I am really at this point not worried about unintended
consequences. My problem is that looking at the current picture,
one, in terms of the profile of medical graduate training and where
they are and who they are and how it is financed, that we have
got a big enough problem with all of the knowledge that we have
without worrying about the unintended consequences.

For example, the gentlewoman from Connecticut was concerned
about the foreign medical graduates, and you coirectly indicated
that a number of them are ericans who got their medical train-
ing overseas.

We also have the foreign-born medical graduates. And if we
begin to deal with that in terms of a limitation, you pretty well can
write New York City off the map, since about 30 percent of the
graduate medical students in New York fit the profile of either for-
eig{n medical graduate or foreign-born medical graduate.

n addition to that, I agree totally with my colleagues who have
said that it does not make a whole lot of sense to fund graduate
medical education solely out of Medicare, especially when you rely
so heavily on the hospital portion, which is a diminishing institu-
tion, relatively still significant but relative to the other changes.

So when we are sitting here trying to figure out a wa in which
we accomplish a clearly desirable societal role—that is, the training
of medical students—how do we create or recreate a funding struc-
ture that does not put government, as the gentleman from Louisi-
ana said, in the role of determining who gets it, and where they
get it. You know, it is almost like an industrial policy for medical
education.

I am trying to figure out a way to deal with it.

You folks have offered a couple of solutions, and I want to ask
the relative importance of the options as you have presented them
to guide us.

Notwithstanding our desire to come up with a completely dif-
ferent way in which we fund—Ilet us just assume we are oing to
be living with what we have got and we can tweak it a little bit—
I understand the direct medical support. I do not fully understand
the indirect medical support, except it is another way to get money
based upon the patient profiles, and I understand the caseload and
the way in which you get disproportionate share because of where

ou are.
Y If we could say that Medicare—if we did not change anything
else, but we just said Medicare was only going to fund the 3 years,
and that is all that Medicare is going to fund—are we a big enough
gorilla to drive the structure so that you would then, by virtue of
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only ﬁ;nding the 3 years, positively shape the mix in medical edu-
cation?

Dr. SHINE. I am going to let Bob comment on that.

Could'I just, Bob, say that the proposal I made for a freeze——

Chairman THoMAS. Well, I want to get to that.

Dr. SHINE. [continuing]. Deals with the New York situation. I am
not proposing downsizing.

Chairman THOMAS. No, I understand that.

Dr. SHINE. But what I am suggesting is—and I think you could
be creative; you could have a situation in which you have a freeze,
that you provide a certain amount of AME money, and that New
York City, for example, to the extent that those institutions began
to develop training programs for nonphysician providers in those
hospitals, may not lose the money; that is, that there be some re-
ward to them for making those transitions rather than—as you
know, they have added 3,000 to 4,000 residents in New York glty
over g short period of time.

So I think—I am very sensitive to that, and that is why you did
not hear a proposal from me about limiting foreign medical grad-
uates at all.

Chairman THOMAS. I understand that. But I have a multiple
problem in the area that you discussed, and that is the way in
which medical schools and the teaching hospitals operate, that not-
withstanding the economics driving folks to pick particular posi-
tions, in many situations, given the profile of the patients and the
very location of the teaching hospitals and the significant medical
anls, technical aspects involved there, it is a little bit like folks
going to college and wanting to take a particular course but finding
out 1t is closed, and there are openings in other areas, and frankly
you take what is available.

And many times because of the type of programs and locations
of teaching hospitals, you inevitably wind up producing a profile
which is not the most desirable. And then you say: We also want
these same structures in these same locations to carry out the
health care professional training of nondoctors in a context of more
and more managed care, where frankly a lot of the training is more
interpersonal in administrative skills along with working along
with nondoctor health professionals in locations that are not tradi-
tional hospitals.

You cannot do that with where they are and the profile of the
patients that they have. I agree with the idea of a freezing. I want
to pursue the idea of a 3-year limitation. And clearly we want to
release the money and figure out a way in which it finds its home
at where the teaching—whoever it is and whatever they are
doing—is done best.

But we have got to do all three of these things and more. But
I cannot, in the timeframe that we are dealing with. This is where
I unfortunately agree with my friend from Caﬁf’ornia——l would love
to fundamentally change the way in which we finance it, because
it does not make sense. It is part of a historical anachronism that
grew up, because this was a device that was there, and we hooked
it on, and frankly there were political deals made between rural
and urban sites. That is where disproportionate share came from,
because you could pump money into the urban through dispropor-
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tionate, and you got money different ways for rural. That is all the
political history of where we are.

If we want to change it, we have to start with where we are. And
so if we put a freeze on the total number of folks financed, if we
limited the Medicare money to 3 years, and if we figured a way to
allow you folk to make the decisions of how you operate within
those two parameters, and we created a mechanism to allow money
to go where you folks, in your training and teaching and educating
capacity, decide best where it should be used—is that a big enough
change to have an impact on the marketplace, on the profile of doc-
tors and other health care professionals?

Dr. HEYSSEL. I think the 3-year limitation, if it were absolute,
would have a real impact.

I also, I think, said that, you know, there are certain programs
that really ought to go beyond 3 years; for instance, surgery, gen-
eral surgery.

Chairman THoMas. But can we not find a way to fund that out-
side of our payment, which then creates a real choice factor there
that if folks want it, they are driven to do it.

Dr. HEyssEL. Congressman Thomas or Chairman Thomas, let me
give you a story; let me give you a story, though, which makes me
hesitant about making these things change.

For 20 years at Johns Hopkins Hospital, the hospital, unlike
most other places, did not fund fellowships leading to subspecialties
in internal medicine, in any subspecialty in internal medicine and

in some other areas.
2 And as you are probably aware, we have some of the largest
training programs in these subspecialties in the country. And
somehow or other, my colleagues on the faculty found ways to get
money for that, generally from their own professional fees, I will
say, more often than not.

To the extent that that is in jeopardy now, whether that would
continue or not—but I am just saying that there are always other
sources of funds for people to use, if they really are interested in
a particular training program. And they are; that is their stock in
trade and understandably.

Chairman THoMAs. No, I agree with you, because we have only
complicated the problem because the traditionai source of funds—
largely from that excellent faculty, making money in the fees and
the structure—is less and less available because of the patient pro-
file in medicine.

Dr. HEYssEL. Right.

Chairman THoMAs. The other concern I have is, you indicated a
structure that grew up at Johns Hopkins which was not driven by
government funding, but by a felt need.

Does it make sense to redirect where the money goes into the
system? That is, do you really believe we can get a top-down ref-
ormation, or would it go faster and would it be better if we did a
bottom-up; that is, we funded the folk who were looking for the
training and the assistance?

And you mentioned, I think, Dr. Ludden, a voucher where folks
would go where they believed they were being provided with the
best education and training for their particular interest. And I
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think today, clearly, it is a top-down structure. I think that has
also driven specialties.

My former business was teaching in college, and I always loved
to teach specific areas and narrow specialties. Graduate focus is a
lot more fun than teaching GE courses. And I think most people
%et a satisfaction out of working in narrower structures. Ang they

ring people on, and if there is no limit to that, you wind up having
the structure itself specialized.

But if the students were looking with less of a reference to the
marketplace than perhaps we would like—to the degree that the B
students are the ones who spend their dollars where they think it
makes more sense, I think you get a “small d” democratic struc-
ture, but also one that is more market oriented. :

What is your reaction to that? * B

Dr. LUDDEN. I react very positively to that general set of ideas.
I think that anything that goes beyond your original statement,
which was let you guys figure out what to do with it, which I think
is something tgat has been tried and does not work and just in the
ways that have been described here, that the kind of thing that you
are suggesting—that is, to have the funding follow the resident—
would %)e very positive and would allow us to be able to work on
developing the kinds of innovative programs that are not just what
primary care physician spots are open next year, but what kind ar
going to be open in 10 or 15 years. :

Chairman THOMAS. And if you make it the 3-year provision, then
it is in part up to those folks to figure out how, if they want to go
beyond that, tﬁey have got to come up with funding to do that. But
we know that we get them as far as we think it is essential that
they need to go for society. And if they want to go for themselves,
they go beyon% that.

Dr. SHINE. My response to your first formulation—you asked the
question—my answer would be yes. I think the things that you out-
lined would make a significant and profound difference.

Second, I do have some concerns about the mechanisms with re-
— gard to how you carry out the proposal you have just made in the

. sense that you have to hold the people who are in charge of the
training or the education responsible for the outcomes of the edu-
cation.

And the question again is: If the financing is separated, you have
got to figure out how we connect these in terms of making sure
that the overall educational venture is, in fact, a satisfactory one.

I would just point out to you that if you have some flexibility
with regard to the rules about where people can train, a lot of the
things that are happening in the market now and are happenin
with public policy will encourage, the “top-down” people to respond.

In New York City, for example, the cuts in Medicaid are clear-
ly—they are inevitably going to move to inuch more Medicaid man-
aged care. They are going to have to take care of those patients in
a much better way outside of hospitals.

If there were flexibility in terms of the ways to pay for it and
if those institutions in New York City had the opportunity, 1 would
be very surprised if they were not prepared to enter into a very ac-
tive program of residency education in Medicaid managed care in
the city of New York.
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What I am trying to say is, I think there is a potential synergism
that is both top-down and bottom-up in terms of what is happen-
ing.

But incentives right now historically have not been there. If the
anentives get changed, people behave differently, as you well

now.

Chairman THoMas. Well, I think one of the more positive state-
ments that has been made is that I would love to have these struc-
tures that obviously have produced some of the finest doctors in the
world to continue to work more intensively with nondoctor health
professionals, nurses, and others, so that they are educated in the
same general structure working with each other, so that when they
move out into the health care world, there is not that historical
hierarchical relationship, almost dictatorial, because that is not the
case in the real world, and it would be very healthy, I think, to
pick that up at an earlier period in their development.

OK. I appreciate very much your testimony. You folks are an
enormous rescurce for us, given the time and the history that you
have spent but more importantly your online ohservations of the
changes that have been made and your attempts to adjust in this
real-world situation.

We will be back Lo you as we develop some of these themes in
terms of trying to change the funding. It has to change. We want
to understand the changes and deal with the unintended con-
sequences as they come.

How far we can go is unknown now, but we have to move.

Thank you very much.

Our nrext panel—Ruth Hanft, Stuart Altman, and Michael
Carter—thank you for being with us today. Any written statement
that you have will be made a part of the record, without objection,
and you may proceed as you see fit to inform and educate us in this
area. And we will start with Dr. Hanft.

STATEMENT OF RUTH S. HANFT, PH.D., PROFESSOR, DEPART-
MENT OF HEALTH SERVICES, MANAGEMENT AND POLICY,
GEORGE WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Ms. HaN¥T. Thank you, Mr. Chairmei.

Mr. Chairman, members of the subu. "mittee, I am pleased to be
here this morning to talk primarily .. 1t the direct support of
medical education through Medicare and her sources and also to
raise the issue related to the difficulty in supporting primary care
and ambulatory care education.

I am a professor at George Washington University. 1 would like
to highlight key points that are in the more extensive teslimony
that I submitted for the record.

Currently the majority of direct support for GME in the United
States comes from public and private third-party payers, the pa-
tient care revenues that flow primarily to the hospitals. These reve-
nues support the salaries and fringe benefits of residents and in-
terns. They support stipends or salaries to the teaching physician,
the supervising physician, and they suppert the various ancillary
services such as supplies, classrooms, et cetera.

Medicare makes a specific direct education payment to teaching
hospitals based on the average per-resident cost at that specific
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hospital in a base year inflated by the CPI, and there is a limit on
the average payment afier the fifth year of training. The formula
also incluges the ratio of Medicare patient days to total hospital pa-
tient days. And in 1994, it is estimated that Medicare paid $1.6 bil-
lion in direct costs to teaching hospitals.

This is not the only Federal source of support. Federal direct
support also comes from the Veterans Administration and from the
Department of Defense in their support of the residents and in-
terns in the VA and the DOD facilities, and this is about 12 per-
cent of the total residency support in the United States.

A number of States recognize direct medical education costs in
their Medicaid payments and in their Medicaid reimbursement
methodology. States also provide additional support through appro-
priations to their university hospitals and clinics, which is a declin-
ing source of support. Appropriations to county and municipal hos-
pitals also provided support for residency programs. And finally,
title VII of the Public Health Service Act provides about $60 mil-
lion a year for special programs to support primary care education.

Private payers support graduate medical education as well. Al-
though this support is not directly identified, it is incorporated into
the cost or the charge base of the hospital. And as you have heard,
as discounting continues, this source of support will end.

The major problem is that there is no basic source of support for
education outside of the hospital, and as you heard from otgers this
morning, this is where the education really needs to move to sup-
port managed competition and the managed care environment.

The Medicare program at the moment, except where the hospital
will continue to pay the salary, does not provide support in HMOs,
in public clinics, or in other ambulatory care settings that train
residents and interns.

Thank you very much. I would be pleased to answer any ques-
tions that you might have.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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T=STIMONY OF RUTH S. HANFT
" GEORGE WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY

My name is Ruth Hanft. I am a Professor of Health Services, Management and
Policy at the George Washington University.

Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee. 1 appreciate the opportunity to
discuss the direct support of graduate medical education and the issues related to the

current methods of support.

The evaluation, structure and financing of graduate medical education is very
complex, involving all allopathic medical and many osteopathic colleges,
approximately 1200 teaching hospitals, over 90,000 interns and residents and
numerous clinics, faculty, and preceptors. It is also a critical component of the
provision of indigent care in the United States.

The major issues today include:
. The size and cost of the enterprise

. The appropriateness of the specialty distribution as between
primary care and other specialties
. The mismatch between the structural changes ir the health care

delivery system, the structure and locus of current training
programs, and their financing.

Structure of Graduate Medical Education

Medical education to the MD level is focused within and undes the control of the
medical school; graduate medical education, in contrast, tends to be hospital-based.
with the direction of the program under a program director. The program director
may or may not be the Chairman of a medical school department, a faculty member.
the director of a hospital service or a designated attending physician at the hospital.

The accreditation bodies and processes are different for undergraduate medical
and graduate medical education. Yet the education process should be a seamless
continuum. Medical and graduate medical education are a cascade process for clinical
education, involving teaching physicians, chief residents. senior residents, junior
residents and interns, and 3rd and 4th year medical students. Frequently,
particularly in academic health center hospitals, other health professions students
participate. In each successive year, the medical student or resident assumes
greater responsibility for patient care, moving from observer to participant to quasi-
independent provider under greater or lesser supervision of a teaching physician. The
degree of independence varies widely and is dependent on the capabilities of the
student, the specialty, complexity of the case, philosophy of the program and the
teaching physician and in some cases the payment status of the patient.

Residents not only provide patient care while learning but they also engage in
research and teach more junior students. Teaching physicians simultaneously
provide education and patient care.

There are more than 6000 residency programs approved in the United States.
scattered over more than 1200 teaching hospitals, plus chnics. The majority of
residency programs are hospital based and have been so historically.

Residency programs are reviewed and approved by residency review committees
(RRCs) under the umbrella organization The Accreditation Council for Graduate
Medical Education (ACGME), a private sector organization. There is noone
organization that gets the total number of residency programs, residents, specialty
distribution or sites of training. The RRC's do not directly establish overall residcacy
numbers in the specific specialty but set qualitative standards such as volume of
clinical cases, type of cases. etc.

The number of residency programs per hospital variz widely from one program
to programs in every specialty and subspeci alty. The degree of integration, with
medical school faculty also varies widely from programs with no medical school
affiliation. a declining number. to integrated medical school program that rotate
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among a number of hospitals M.st medical schools have multiple hospital affiliations
including affiliations with Veterans Administration (VA) hospitals Decisions on the
mix and size of residency programs within a hospital are based on multiple factors:

The decision of the hospital to have graduate medical education; the desire of the
chairman of the medical school department or division or the chief of service of the
hospital to have or supervise a program; service needs of the hospital; clinical volume
required for accreditation and faculty availability to supervise the program

While most graduate medical education takes place in teaching hospitals, there
has been growing pressure to shift training to ambulatory care settings, and to
provide education relevant to practice in a managed care environment. It has
become increasingly difficult to provide appropriate graduate medical education
exclusively in the inpatient setting, particularly the tertiary care setting, for the
following reasons:

. The shift of locus of many diagnostic and treatment services to

ambulatory care setting;

. Increasing severity of illness in the inpatient setting which narrows the

scope of clinical experience

. shortened length of stay

. the rapid development of HNO's and other managed care arrangement.

However, the methods of financing graduate medical education have been a
major barrier to the shift in the locus of education.

Sources of Financing Graduate Medical Education
History of Support

Until the end of World War 11, the majority of physicians completed one year of
internship and entered general practice. A number of factors changed the picture
dramatically during the subsequent two decades. The advances in technology that
spawned new knowledge and specialties; the demand for an increased number of
medical schools and physicians which stimulated an increased need for graduate
medical educaticn, and the rapid growth of private health jnsurance that helped
hospitals expand training programs.

The growth of private insurance and the passage of Medicare opened & stream of
funds that could be used to support hospital-based graduate medical education.
Hospitals incorporated these GME costs into their charge and cost structures.
Medicare, at its inception, included these costs in its definition of reasonable costs.
Two sources of funds helped to support GME; salary support for residents and
supervisory physicians in hospitals and payments for patient care services to
individuals newly covered by public or private insurance. These new sources of
revenue enabled teaching hospitals to expand their residency programs to keep pace
with expanding medical school enrollment, increase substantially the stipends paid to
residents, and pay faculty for supervision of residents. In addition, these funds and
physicians fees charged for services provided an additional steam of support for
schools and faculty.

With the increased flow of third party payments in the 1970s, issues related to
the effect of payment policies on geographic location and spacialty decisions of new
physicians began to arise, as well as issues of the equity of the financing as between
sites of training and sources of payment., Specifically, reimbursement from third
party payers has financed a greater proportion of the costs and charges for inpatient
services than for outpatient services. Until recent changes in private health
insurance policies designed to reduce costs, private hospital insurance rarely required
cost sharing by the consumer. In contrast, reimbursement for outpatient services
from third parties is usually structured to include deductibles (payment by the
patient before the third party will pay) and coinsurance (a percentage of the bill paid
for by the patient) and does not cover preventive services, It is therefore easier 1o
support specialty training oriented toward inpatient care than primary care training
oriented toward outpatient care.
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Currently, graduate medical education is supported through several
mechanisms with patient care support (mainly hospital support) dominating. The
mechanisms are:
. Reimbursement from third parties for hospital care
. Fees paid to physicians for patient care services in inpatient and
outpatient settings
Special federal and state grants for primary care training

. State appropriations for university hospitals and city and county
appropriations for public, general hospitals.
. Federal appropriations for Veterans Administration and Department of
. Defense hospitals
. Fellowship stipends from biomedical research sources, mainly federal.
Current Federal Support
- Medicare Part A pays for graduate medical education through a complex

methodology that recognizes direct costs and provide an indirect education
adjustment. Reimbursement for both direct and indirect costs goes to the hospital.

Direct costs are calculated by multiplying the historic costs per resident in a
—. base year (increased annually by a cest of living escalator) by the number of full time
equivalent (FTE) residents. These costs are passed through as an addition to the
DRG payment. There is a further limit on the payment of full costs. Full costs are
gﬁ for residents up to first certification in a specialty or five years, whichever is
er.

The Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA) of 1986 (PL 99-
272 Sec 9202) called for several modifications of vhat had been an open-ended direct
cost pass-through for graduate medical education. These changes were basically
designed to limit the growth in cost per resident and to place a disincentive on
subspecialty training.

At first COBRA based the allowable cost per resident on the hospital-specific
approved per resident amount for the cost reporting period beginning FY 1984. For
subsequent periods, the per resident amounts were to be updated annually, based on
changes in the Consumer Price Index. The per resident amount is multiplied by the
weighted average number of FTE residents working in the hospital to obtain an
aggregate upproved amount. The law now allows the time residents spend on
inpatient care activities outside of the hospital to be included “if the hospital incurs all
or substantially all of the training costs in the outside se:ting.” COBRA also applied
two weighting factors - one related to length of training and the other to foreign
medical graduate (FMG) status.

The factor relating to the length of training places a limit on the number of years
a resident can be counted as an FTE. The limit is based on an initial residency period
plus one year, not to exceed five years. The exception is participation up to two years
- additionally in certain geriatrics programs.

. Medicare direct graduate medical education support was estimated at $1.6
billion in 1994. Graduate medical education costs are incorporated into the hospital
charge base. The amount currently paid by third party payers is unknown.

The federal government, under Title VII of the Public Health Service Act, also
" provides direct grant support for residencies in general internal medicine, pediatrics
and family medicine. While this support has been important in the establishment of
family medicine residencies and ambulatory care training in primary care, the funding
isggeslatively modest. Appropriations for primary care programs were $63 million in
1 .

The Veterans Administration provides salary support for residents and faculty
in its own facilities. VA residencies account for 12 percent of all residencies. Military
medical facilities also provide support for small number of residents.
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State Support

The states have considerable discretion in setting hospital rates under Medicaid,
including graduate medical education and teaching physician payments. Most states

include the direct cost of graduate medical education but not the indirect education:
adjustment.

In addition to Medicaid payments, states provide support for undergraduate and
graduate medical education through a number of different mechanisms. The majority
(76) of allopathic medical schools are state schools.

States provide direct support of residencies through specific appropriations. The
majority of this support is for family practice residencies.

States also provide operating subsidies to their university hospitals. Sometimes
these subsidies are in the form of residents’ salaries and fringes, sometimes they are
subsidies for indigent care. Some states deficit finance o make up the balance
between revenues and expenses.

Critics of current methods of graduate medical education financing have raised
three issues:

1. The total number of residents being trained compared to the supply need and
the number of US medical school graduates. There are approximately 17,000
graduates of US medical and osteopathic schools.and 21.600 first year residents in
allopathic programs, plus about 1000 ostecpathic positions. The total number of
residents in all years of residency has increased from 74,500 in 1985 to 96,500 in
1993. Over 20 percent of residents are not US graduates.

2. Most critics observe that there is an imbalance between the numbers being
trained in primary care vs. other specialties. While the Medicare change to limit full
support to five years was designed to reduce the incentive for specialty training, it
has not yet worked.

3. Perhaps the most important criticism is the problem of supporting out of
hospital training.

Primary Care Residencies and Ambulatory Care Training

A recent Institute of Medicine (IOM) study contained a number of commissioned
papers on primary care residency and ambulatory care education financing. The -~
following is quoted from the document:

“There are several generic problems in financing primary care residencies
outside of the hospital setting. These problems may be of lesser magnitude in
support of general surgery or other procedural specialties where patient charges tend
to be substantially higher for services. The problems are summarized as follows:

- In the hospital setting, the resident and supervisory physician are paid
salaries from hospital revenues with education costs separately recognized by
Medicare and Medicaid and historically included in hospital charges. Ifa
personal und identifiable service is provided by the teaching physician, a fee
can be charged to the patient or insurer. Residents may not bill fees.

- In the outpatient setting not linked to a hospital tfor Medicare) and for
outpatient settings in terms of other insurers. the tesident's salary and
supervisory salary for the faculty must be gencrated from fees to the
patient/third party or from grants from government and/or philanthropy. In
the primary care specialties, the fee level, as noted extensively in the
literature, are substantially lower than for procedure-oriented specialties.
While there are two sources of patient car support for hospital-based or
hospital outpatient linked training, there is only one in the nonhospital
ambulatory care setting. Payments for physicians services as distinguished
from pavments for hospital services historicallv did not incorporate education
costs since education was almost exclusively hospital-based in allopathic
medicine.

4
40




6LE'9L €92 Geo'et g6v'9l 6/¢'29 891'61 viIS'vL

9ee's ovs'e 12184 28L'v! 886'/9 228l c06'z8

I8¥'SlL 269’y L10'L) GO8'v1 66v¥'89  L6V'6) 915'G8

98€'S| 0.8t 80614 vee'vL 9€5'69  ¥6.'61 029'88

¥GS'SH 08.'S g0.'22 9€8'GH €9.'¢. 919'l2  691'96
leajpsil4 (o] {esA sl [ejo] deaj s fejo

sajenpe.n (DW1) sejenpesn (®WSN) seienpein
I00YaS [B2IPS ‘SN [eDIPBY [BUOIRUISIU|  |OOUDS [BOIPBN'S N sjuspisay ||y

(stea A payosie3) | Jaqwasidag Jo se Aing uo sjuspisay

PAFullToxt Provided by ERIC




PAFullToxt Provided by ERIC

44

- The development of faculty practice plans has beenon a
department/specialty basis similar to the organization of residencies, with the
procedural specialties able to generate substantially higher revenues than
primary care specialties because of the Medicare and private insurance charge
structure. The revenues of these plans flow to the department with some
small percentage flowing to the institution. Conceptually, all education, both
undergraduate and graduate medical education should be an institutional
responsibility. The organization of medical schools on a departmental basis
and graduate medical education on a specialty/program basis, combined with
the departmental flow of hospital and practice plan revenues leave the medical
school institution with a paucity of flexible funds. Institutions that do not
receive public appropriations, or where the appropriation is in the form of line
items, unless the institutional percentage of practice plan revenue is
substantial, have little ability to cross-subsidize. Where cross-subsidies are
endemic among the missions of a medical school, they do not operate on an
institution-wide basis in the medical schools for graduate medical programs.
High earning departments and specialties retain the majority of their practice
eax:lﬁngs for departmental and even division rather than institution-wide
goals.”

In summary, graduate medical education was hospital focused for many years.
With the growth of technology and financing and the increase in the number of
medical school graduates, graduate medical education expanded in numbers and
specialties. Financing from Medicare and private insurance encouraged and
sustained the expansion.

Medical and graduate medical education needs have now changed with the
acceleration of the development of managed care and societal demands for primary
care. This requires expansion of primary care training sites, particularly ambulatory
care settings. There is a mismatch between educational needs to respond to
managed care, the changing delivery system environment, and the method of
financing graduate medical education.
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Mr. JOHNSON [presiding]. Thank you, madam. We appreciate
your testimony, and we will ﬁroceed with the other two gentlemen
and then take questions for the panel.

STATEMENT OF STUART H. ALTMAN, PH.D., CHAIRMAN,
PROSPECTIVE PAYMENT ASSESSMENT COMMISSION

Mr. ALTMAN. Mr. Johnson, thank you for allowing us again to
come before this committee. As Chairman of the Prospective Pay-
ment Assessment Commission (ProPAC).

Mr. JOHNSON. It is always a pleasure to have you before us.
Thank you.

Mr. KL’I’MAN Thank you.

I want to switch the discussion, if you will, to where the dollars
are. I realize and I do not want to diminish the importance of di-
rect medical education and the discussion you had before about the
training of physicians. But most of the money that flows from Med-
icare for graduate medical education flows in two other sources.
One is what we call the indirect medical education adjustment,
which is about $3.8 billion a year, and the second is the dispropor-
tionate share payments which come from Medicare, which amounts
to another $3.4 billion.

You know, we have looked at this at ProPAC in all different
ways. And what just astounded me—I was looking at the numbers
this morning—a third of all of the money, of all of the Medicare
money, that flows to the major teaching hospitals comes from these
three sources: The indirect medical egucation, the direct medical

education, and the disproportionate share payments. A third of all
of their income comes from these three sources. So we are talking

about substantial amounts of money.

As you have heard this morning, there is no question that the
changing marketplace is putting our teaching hospitals at a big dis-
advantage, and we at ProPAC are very sympathetic to their prob-
lems. We do believe they should be protected.

But we are increasingly uncomfortable that Medicare now is
being asked to disproportionately keep this important engine alive.
And Medicare is under the gun. There is no question about it, that
its rate of growth is higher than in the private sector, and there
are all kinds of ways of looking for cuts.

And I support, and I know the Commission supports, moving
away from using patient care dollars to support this public good,
as Dr. Ludden said. So we have looked at what we would suggest
you do.

And in the short run, we believe that it is appropriate to reduce
the indirect medical education adjustment from about 7.7 percent
of every 10 percent of the number of resident interns down to 6.7,
which is a 1-percent reduction. That is $500 million, and then do
that for 2 more years to bring the number down to where our esti-
mates say it should be. So over a 3-year period, you would reduce
the Medicare indirect payments by almost 40 percent.

We support, though, moving away from this patient care empha-
sis and developing some type of pool arrangement, whether it is
through some State organization or community consortium that
was in Senator Dole’s and Senator Packwood’s bill, some way of es-
tablishing a separate fund.
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I want to make very clear, we do not support continuing that
fund necessarily at the current levels. I think the discussion you
had with the previous panel suggests that we may and probably do
exceed the number of physicians we need; we surely exceed the
number of specialists we need.

I personally might support a freeze. I think that is, in fact, gen-
erous. I think the number of residents could even come down.

I am rather surprised. If you look at the numbers, they have
been going like this, and then last year they went like this. So I
{,)hink if we went back even to 1992, we might be at a more stable .

ase,

What is important is that we take a hard look at what is the ap-
| propriate role of government in funding this. Government does .
. have a role, but it should not be—particularly the Medicare should -

} not become the sole source of support. It needs to carry its share,
but not be asked to carry it Gisproportionately. And we at ProPAC
have tried to come up technically with a number that will allow
you to make the appropriate adjustments.

Just one or two more numbers. By the way, in my testimony, I
have given you a lot of information about the changes in the struc-
ture of the direct and indirect medical education, where the money
goes.,

It primarily goes to about 229, 230 of our major teaching hos-
pitals. And these hospitals do disproportionately cover the number
of uninsured in this country, and therefore they do need to be pro-
tected. But not all of them. Some of them actually are providing
very little of such care.

So we would support again this phased reduction down to—from
7.7 down to about 4.7, wﬁich would save the country, or use it for
other programs, about $1.5 billion.

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement and attachments follow:]
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TESTIMONY OF STUART H. ALTMAN, Ph.D., Chairman
PROSPECTIVE PAYMENT ASSESSMENT COMMISSION

Good morning, Mr Chairman. 1 am Stuart Altman, Chairman of the Prospective
Payment Assessment Commission. | am pleased to be here today 1o discuss
Medicare's payments to teaching hospitals. During my testimony, | will refer to several
charts. These charts are appended to the end of my writlen testimony.

Hospitals with graduate medical education programs provide numerous valuable
services. In addition to the routine patient care they furnish. They frequently treat the
most complex cases and are the first to acquire and gain expernence with new
iechnologies and procedures In addition, they provide much of the clinical training for
the next generation of physicians. It is not surprising, theretore, that they have higher
£0Sts than non-teaching hospitals.

Over the years. the Medicare program has been an important source of revenue to
relp these hospitals finance the costs associated with their medical education mission.
Many teaching hospitals also have been able to cbtan higher patient care rates from
private payers to help fund their educational actities. This extra revenue from private
payers. however. 1s now at nsk. Accelerating price compeliion is placing teaching
nospitals at a a:sadvantage relative to other hespitals. since many private payers are
not recogrizing the aaded costs ¢f maintaining graduate medical education programs.

In addition 1o the added pressure on teaching hospitals from the move to managed
care in the private sector, Medicare’s risk contracting program may also d:sacvantage
these hospitals. Under current policies, Medicare's capitated payment amount, the
AAPCC, includes average payments for medical educaton. The capitated payment,
nowever, goes to the managed care organizaticn, and there :s no guarantee *hat they
will ise teaching hospials or. if they do, that they will provide the extra payments to
these hospitals  This does not mean, however. that managed care pians must
contract with teaching hosprals or pay the rates that they did in the past. Managed
care plans and teach.ng hospitals should negotiate their best deals. The chalienge tor
the Medicare program s to f:nd a mechanism to take advantage of the competition in
Ihe private sectcr whie appropriately recognizing the added value of teaching
rospitals We have suagested an approach that | will describe in @ few moments.

The growth of managed care and increased competi:on in the private sector
complicates the decisions you must make to constrain the rapid incre @ in spending
tor the Medicare program The Commussion believes that teaching hospitals furnish
many valuable services to society and that Medicare snould recognize the value of
these services by providing scme extra payments to these hospitals. Nevertheless.
there are concerns about the Lmits to which the Medicare program should bear a
disproportionate amount of the broader social responsibility for ensuring that the
important contributions of teaching hospitals continue. This is not 1o say. however,
that all the current teaching hospitals are needed of that there 1S not room for
substantial :/mprovements in the efficiency of these taciities or the number and mx of
primary care and specialty physicians they produce. | believe, Mr. Chairman. that it 1s
time 10 reexamine the roie Medicare has played in financing graduate medical
educaticn and 1o consider alternative financing systems for the future.

I will begin this morning by bnefly describing the important role teaching hosptals
play in furmishing care to Medicare enroliees. | will then describe Medicare’s medical
education payment polcies, focusing on the indirect medical education (IME)
adjustment. and Medicare's contribution to the financial welfare ot teaching hospitals
Finally, | will conclude by discussing some of the problems | see with Medicare’s
current policies and sorme alternatives you may wish to consider.

Payments to Teaching Hospitals

Teaching hospitals are an important source of care for Medicare enrotices There
are more than 1.000 teaching hospitals, aocout 20 percent of all acute care hosoitais
These hospitals are responsible for over 40 percent of ail PPS discharges and half of
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PPS payments In 1994. teauiing hospitals receved $34 billion in PPS operating
Fayments for the services furnished to Medicare enrollees (Chart 1) They also

receved payments tor their capital costs, outpatient and other services they furmished,
and direct medical education costs.

Of these hospitals. about 230 are classified as major teaching hospitals. Major
teaching hospitals are defined as those with 25 or more interns and residents per 100
beds Major teaching hospitals represent 4 percent of PPS hospitals, Sut were

responsibie for 10 percent cf discharges and 17 percent of payments in 1994
Chart 11

The tAedicare program provides two types of extra payments to hosprtals with
graduate medical education programs. First, leaching hospitals receive an adjusiment
t0 their PPS payments to reflect the added patient care costs associated with
:oeratng an intern and resident training program  This indirect medical education
ME: agjustment accounted for about 5.7 percent of total PPS operating payments in
t.scal year 1994. or about $3.8 bilkon (Chart 2). ‘As you can see n this chart. the
amcunt ¢f the IME agjustment stead.ly increased between 1989 and 1994.

“‘ed.care aiso pays leach.ng rospitals an additonal amount. separate from the
PPS payments. for the direct costs of maintaining graduate medical education
wrograms. These payments (referred to as DME or GME payments) cover resident
salanes and benefits. the saiaries of supervising physicians. cifice space, and other
averhead. These payments totaled about $1.4 billion in 1994 in addiion to the
alowed salanies, physicians in teaching hospitals who directly supervise interns and
resicents can bill. under Pant 8 of Medicare, for the services furmished by the residents
"at tney are supervising

In addition 1o these Meu,care payments based on teaching status, many teaching
Fospitals also receive c.scroportionate share he .pttal (DSH) payments, related to the
amcunt ¢t care they lurmish t5 poor patients (Chian 2) Teaching hospitals received
aoout 67 percent ¢! the $3 3 tuilion  DSH payments in 1994 The amount of DSH
Payments aiso has noreased rapicly in recent years

Indirect Medical Education Payments

Medicare’s IME adjustment 1s a major source of revenue for teaching hospitals.
More than 21 percent of Med:care’'s PPS payments to major teaching hospitals, and 6
rercent to other teaching hospitals, cemes from the IME adjustment. The amount of
the payment depends on a hospial's teaching intensity, measured by the number of
-Mterns and residents per bed  Currently, per case payments increase about 7.7
percent for each 10 percent increase in teaching intensty  This increase in payments
'S substantially higher than the observed relationship between Medicare's operating
costs per discharge and teaching ntensity. The most recent FroPAC analysis
indicates that. on average. a 10 percent increase in teaching intensity 1s associated
with a 4 5 percent increase in Medicare operating costs per discharge. This differenca
belween the observed cost relatonship and the actual payments amounted to about
$1 5 bithion in additional payments to teaching hospitals in 1994,

For several years, the difference between the payment increase and the observed
ncrease in costs has led the Commussion to recommend a reduction in the amount of
th2 IME adjustment In ProPAC's Report and Recommendation to the Congress,
March 1. 1995. the Comnussion recommends a reduction in the adjustment from 7.7
percent 1o 6 7 percent for each 10 percent nse in the number of interns and residents
per bed This s equivalent to a 13 percent reduction in the amount of the IME
payments If enacted. payments to teaching hospitals would decrease about $500
m-ion - ProPAC believes that this should be the first phase of a three step process
which will bring the teaching adjustment in ine with the additional patient care costs
teaching hospitals mcur - We chose this phased reducticn approach to allow teaching
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nospitals ime to make the ne.essary changes in the way they operate and to seek
agdional funding, i possible.

Graduate Medicat Education Payments

Medicare also pays teaching hospitals a share of the airect costs of mamtaining
graduate medical education (GME cr DME) programs. These payments totaled about
S1.4 bihon in 1994 Direct costs nclude res:dent s salanes and fninge tenefits.
sa:anes for supervising taccity. and nsttutional overnead that are not mcluded in PPS.

GME payments are based on a nospital’s per resident costs in a base year,
spaated 1o the current year Hospital-specific per resident costs in 1990 ranged from
tess than $10.000 to more than $100.000 {Chart 31 Consequently. Medicare per
r@sigent payments also vary widely across teaching hospitals. Payments are
somewnat tigher it the res.dant 1s in an :tial residency rather tnan :n a second
residency. of N a pnmary care ratner than a speciaity program.

One of the prmary facters arving GME (and IME) spending growth s a continung
ncrease in the number of nterns and residents (Chart 4) Virtually all of the growth in
recent years 1s due 10 ncreases i the number of residents who graduated trom
toreign medical schoois. There are large differences across states in the number and
rate of growth of residents  This increase N the numbe: of residents 1s especially
troublesome In view ¢f the growing concern that this country has an adequate suppiy
ot physicians. but too many sizeciakists and too few primary care physicians

Disproportionate Share Payments

There are now aroul 40 Mmuicn ceonie n this country without health insurance.
Many ot these ind .104a:$ receve nospial care that s subsidized from other sources
of revenue. The hesoitals with the largest share of low income indiduals quanty for
Medicare and Med:caid DSH rcayments  In 1994, Medicare DSH payments totaled
$5 1 billion, w+h abou! tvo '~irgs of these payments gaing 1o teaching hospials. The
federal snare ¢t Meu caw DSH payments was $10 7 bulion and the combined ‘ederal
and state s~are was 5186 £duon 1994 although we gon't have specific information
on payments 10 teach.ng rrospdats  In addition. the private sector has shared 'n
subsidizing care 10 the unnsured through payments that are higher than costs. This
subsidy from the private sector. however. may diminish as competition intensifies.
Therefcre, as Congress seeks add:tional ways to ~low the growth in Med:care and
Medicaid spendtng, 1t 1s important that reductions in DSH payments be carefully
targeted so as no: 1o further disadvantage hosouals that treat the largest number ot
uninsured patients

The Financial Conditlon of Teaching Hospitals

The Medicare program has more than adequately compensated teaching hcospitals
for the costs of lreating Meoicare patients. Since the first year of PPS. teaching
hospitals’ PPS margins have exceeded those of other hospitals  Further, over the
years the gap between the margins of teaching and non-teaching hospitals has
widened {Chart 5). In 1993. major teaching hospitals had the highest PPS margins ot
any group of hospitals. 11 7 percent (Chart 6) In contrast, the PPS margin was C.5
percent for other teaching hospttats, those with fewer than 25 interns and residents
per 100 beds. and minus 4 O percent for non-teachung hospitals.

Total hospital margins, which compare all hospital costs and revenues, show a
very different pattern (Chart 7° Despite Medicare PPS payments that are almost 12
percent above costs. the total margin for major teaching hospitals in 1993 1s only 2 7
pefcent, the lowest of any group of hospitals (Chart 8) The reasons for these lower
total margins are difticult to disentangle One definitely includes the large amnount of
unzompensated care many of these hospttals turnish - Others could include
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nethciencies in proviaing £2rv ces and aifficulties ootaining the revenue from private
Fayers i support the extra costs of mantaining teacning programs. For smaller
‘Eacming hospitals the picture is ditterent, with their total margms swmilar to non-
walhing nespitals at 4 6 percent

Aitnougn teaching nospital casis are-higher tnan those of non-teaching nospitals,
NE.r Cosis per aischarge have not increased faster than those of other hospitals over
ne past decaoe (Chart 9) As we have previousiy reported to yOu. the annual
rrfedte in hospitai costs has siowed gramatcaily recently  Teaching hospitals have

o :conced to the increasing cost £ressures by sicwing cast growth 1o the same extent
as ran-teaching nospatals

It s impcrtant 12 pont out. Mr Chawrman. tnat tnese aggregate PPS ang total
aIg as wescure s.gmif.c2nt vanations among teaching hospitals. Even thcugh the
igyreqate PPS margin was 11 7 percent i 1993, about 18 percent of major teaching
nosg-tais iad negatve PPS margins {Chart 10). Trus figure, however, 1s much less
thar tre 57 percent of non-teaching hospiass witn negatve PPS margins. Slightly
@55 170 25 percent o1 LIt mAdr teaching and ron-leschmg hospials had negative

crrarang

Next Steps

A3 . nave gescopad. n 1334 tre Medicare program provided $5.2 v.lion in direct
ang ngreci graguate med:cal education payments 2lus $2.3 billion in dispregertionate
inare caymenis 1o teac ny nospitals. These extra cayments have helped many
Major teacn.ng nospitals 13 avend severe financial stress and 1o continue to provide
3ccess 1o care for Meaxcare enrgtiees. while maintaining therr teaching mission
Accelerating price compett:on in the private sector 1 reducing the ability of teaching
hosgdals 10 obtain the r.gner p2ilent care rates from other payers that trad.tionally
nave contnbuted 2 “nanting he costs of medical education. In agad:ion. as
Meaicare s sk CInlracl.hg pregram grows. teaching hospitals may not be henefitting
as rtengeda fom e med cal education payments ncluded in the capitated payment.

The growtn ¢f i® 1naged care in the publc and private sectors and the increased
compention among surers and providers will make your task of determining
appropriate Meicare poac.es {or teaching nospitais more afiicutt. While i believe that
the reguctions in the leve: of Ihe IME adjustment that ProPAC has recommended are
aporopnate. 1t1s nkely that many of the institutions atfected wilt have senous problems
agusting {0 them  But | have add:tional concerns thal some pcucy makers are
suggesting @ven iarger reguclions ¢ regucticns that take etfect more quickly. The
Commission belaves such changes could have very ser.:us consequences for this
naten’s feachng hosc.tals

it appears to me that \Meg.care icreasingly 1s cartying a disproportionate share of
the financaal responsibility for trairng tomorrow’s physicians, nurses, and cther health
parsennei  Some ot these costs should be shared with private insurers or fnanced in
a totaly adterent manner

The challenge. therefore. is to find a way for government apd private payers to
share the responsibiity for supporting medicai education. One approach that | believe
has ment was outlined :n Dole/Packwood and other proposed health care reform
legislation last year This approach would create consortia of hospitals, medical
£chools. and perhaps other community groups such as Payers and purchasers
involved in graduate med.cal education The censortium would receive medical
egucaticn payments from Medicare and from pa« cipating private insurers and
distribute them as aeproprate It also may be avsirable 1y incluge IME as well as
GME payments to the consortia ©.us tne substantial Medicare Part B payments that
teacthing chysicians recewve fer drectly supervising intern and residents  The consortia
SCald prlvde the Nzertives to trbn more phmaty Care ang hiss spacialty physicians
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They cCuid also ensure that training moved out of the hospital and into community

5 12s when that was appropriate  Current Meg.care nolicies, in contrast, provide
tnanc:al incenuves 1o ramn residents in hospitals, rather tian in pnmary care settings,
since the hosptat may lose its IME and GME payments if the resident trains in
anciner site

Tris approach has anomner advantage as weil  Since hospitals would receve
sagNenal cayments from the cunsorhia 1o Cover teaching costs, th2y could regotiate
LdyTents wih managea care pians for the costs of regular patient care ¢n an equal
TLiovrw th ohgr hospials  Such competition with oier nospitals may aiso provile
Tad LGS ot leacning Besdais 1o improve therr eificiency. For this to work. of
wrse prvate payers wourd have ta contribute to the funding for the consortia.
“farated care pians. hiawever, may bind this an atiractive way to marke: thair services

y commun ty, of itis known {7at they have developed refationships witn teaciung
~aliators | cenave Nl the Medicare program should develop a demonstration
2 tufthar tesi irs wJea

t

A Jemonsiraton aise could exslore aliernative ways I direct payments 1o teaching
roepddis unger Med.care’s rick contracting progrant As | discussed with you in my
eSMLny ast MONN. numerous (T Fovemants are necessary In the calculation of
‘Aeacare s captated payment. the AAPCC. 9 =nhance pian and enrollee puarticipaticn
and o achreve savings for the Med:icare program. There also are a number of ways
At payments te teacning hospitals could be mproved i this progianm, and ProPAC
would be ©eased to work with vOou as ycu examine aiternative approaches.

' oyould tke te rote. rowever. *a proviting a special poel 1o fund the costs of
medeadl edutation shou 3 00l acss ve acming hoseuals ¢f the responsitilty to contret
iher costs As | Jescibe? L.ace the beginning of PPS costs per case have grown at
about the same rate - i J and non-teaching respitals. Al rospitals. hewever,
need 10 22N Nue L3 rerve d rroductivity ang feduce therr cost base and
Meocares muhzes <0 Lot nue IT enco.Lrage ins,

ooLaeman teacning Bzsodals perform many enportant seoial
nernahee patent care I the Last. the Madicare program
Qe serers y have subsi:zed these activities  As

1en s ine vovale sectlr oreases. it s kkely that the implicit subsidy will
Faumish 1His not appropriata for Aledhcare 1o cover an increasing porticn of medical
adgucation costs  Neverneless you r€2d 1 proceed cautiously to avoid sudden
Med care toley cnanges tnat could endanger the most important teaching hospatals.

Fortre rgter | bekeve that we must gevel:; 1ew policies to ensure that
Tavernmen pioarams, and Loevate insurers aontinue 16 share the burden of support for
me heal eJucal on, just as they bave - "he past. We would be pleased to continue o
work wiln you and yoaur staff as y<u s« \ better ways to pay or the servicas furmishee
Dy ‘ach:ng bospials

Teoy COMGLEIRS My Lo o lestin 2y | wvou'd be pleased io answer any queslions
you Mday hiave

.

BN
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Prospective Payment Assessment Commission

Ihant v Distribution of PPS Hospitals. Sischarges. and Payments by Hospital Group. FY 1994
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Prospective Payment Assessment Commission

Chart 2. Medicare Indirect Medical Education and
Cisproportionate Share Payments, Fisca!
Years 1989-1994 (In Billions)
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Prospective Payment Assessment Commission

Chart 3. Per Resident Costs and Payments, 1990
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Prospective Payment Assessment Commission

Chart 4. Number of Residents. by Type. 1981-1993
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Prospective Payment Assessment Commission

Chart 5. PPS Margins by Teaching Status, First Ten Years
of PPS
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Prospective Payment Assessment Commission

lnart 6 PPS Margins. ty Hospital Group. First Ten Years of PPS iin Percent:
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Prospective Payment Assessment Commission

Char. 7. Total Margins by Teaching Status. First Ten Years
of PPS
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Prospective Payment Assessment Commission

2hart 8 Total Margins by rosoital Group. Fiest Ten Years ot PPS n Parcent)
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Prospective Payment Assessment Commission

Chart 9. Annual Rate of Increase in Medicare Operating
Costs Per Discharge, by Teaching Status
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Prospective Payment Assessment Commission

Chart 10. PPS and Total Margins. by Hospital Group.
Tenth Year of PPS (In Percent)
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Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you, sir.
Dr. Carter.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL A. CARTER, D.N.SC., R.N., DEAN, COL-

LEGE OF NURSING, UNIVERSITY OF TENNESSEE, MEMPHIS,
TENN.

Mr. CARTER. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, and members of the
committee. I am Mich:el Carter, and I am dean of the College of
Nursing at the University of Tennessee at Memphis. I am also a
family nurse practitioner.

The College of Nursing is a rather unusual entity in that it is
an academic-based nursing program and does participate in grad-
uate medical education because of a relationship with our Univer-
sity Hospital in Knoxville.

We prepare certified registered nurse anesthetists in this pro-
gram, and GME does pay for a part of that. And we began this cer-
tified registered nurse anesthetist (CRNA) program in the thirties,
making 1t one of our oldest programs.

I believe, however, that a number of changes are needed, for in-
stance, if the legislative intent of this reimbursement is to be met
in the future. As important as reimbursement is to us in the Col-
lege of Nursing, I cannot tell you the amount of that reimburse-
ment, and that is because the money goes directly to the hospital
for a variety of cost-related 1ssues and not to the College of Nursing
for its budget. And yet I am responsible for paying for the cost of
that, program.

I understand that the original aim of Medicare reimbursement
was to promote high-quality care for Medicare beneficiaries. In
1965, it was very appropriate that reimbursement be made to hos-
pitals, since that was where the education took place and particu-
larly that is where most nurses were trained.

But that is not the case today. Most nurses are not educated in
hospital-based nursing pregrams, but are educated through univer-
sities and colleges and thersfore do not qualify for GME.

For example, we have another problem in that our CRNA pro-
gram in the past could perform all of itz training in one hospital,
but we cannot do that anymore, because that hospital does not
offer all the services, and it is a major teaching hospital.

An example is that there are insufficient epidural anesthetics for
women delivering babies for our students to be trained in that pro-
cedure, so they must come to Memphis for part of their training.

The situation is far more complicated in training nurse practi-
tioners. We have offered a family nurse practitioner program at the
master’s level since 1973, meaning that we could not participate in
GME for this program. We have graduated hundreds of these pro-
viders who are providing primary health care to thousands of per-
sons in the lower Mississippi delta area of this country, one of the
poorest regions in America.

None of the education of our nurse practitioner students takes
place in a hospital—none of it. They are prepared in community-
based clinies in inner-city Memphis and in rural Tennessee, Arkan-
sas, and Mississippi. This also is where they practice when they
are finished.
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There is not any form of reimbursement available to cover the
costs of educating nurse practitioners in these very rural clinics in
which they are often one of two providers.

We must change the current system if we are to meet the origi-
nal aim of Medicare reimbursement in preparing this work force.

To do this, I have two recommendations. First, I believe that we
should stop the current payment for hospital-based nursing edu-
cation programs, completely stop it. These programs prepare people
at less than the college level and are not prepared to enter ad-
vanced practice. They must go on to college, obtain a baccalaureate
degree, and then come into a master’s program. The money needs
to be redirected to meet the needs that we have, and this means
paying for nurse practitioner, nurse midwife, and nurse anesthetist
training programs.

The education of these students often does not take place in any
hospital, and when it does, it takes place in multiple hospitals.

Second, I think that we need to pay the nursing education pro-
grams differently. Nursing education is organized quite differentl
from graduate medical education and does not tie itself to hospitaf{
based educational programs. Qur certification programs do not fit
that as well.

This money could pay stipends for students, cover a part of the
cost of the supervision of these students, and to pay for the costs
of education borne by the primary care clinics.

I believe that if these two changes are made in the current GME
reimbursement system that the Nation would be able to greatly ex-
pand the criticaﬁy needed number of nurse practitioners, nurse
midwives, and nurse anesthetists who, by the way, provide 85 per-
cent of anesthetic services in rural communities, and that these in-
dividuals would expand their role in rural and other inner-city and
underserved areas and would not add any new money to the sys-
tem to do that. Rather we would make much better use of the cur-
rent investment that Medicare makes in nursing education.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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Testimony of Michael A. Carter, D.N.Se, RN
Dean, College of Nursing
Unuversity of Tennessee, Memphis

Good Mormung. I am Michael Carter and [ serve as te Dean of the University
ot Termessee College of Nuising. The College in cooperation with our
University Hospatal in Knoxville, TN conduct a Master's degree program 1
nursing that prepares Certified Registered Nurse Anesthetists. We begon this
pragram in the early 1930's and today graduates of thus progran pravide
anesthesia to patients throughout the natan. We would very limited in our
ability to operate this program without the money the hospital receives from
the Medicare rembursement. | believe, however, that a number of chanyes
are needed if the legislative intent of this retmbursement are to be to be met
today and in the future. As important as the rambursement is to us, | can
not tell you the amount ot thus reimbursement.  This 1s because the money
sous directly to the hospital and not to the budget ot the educationai program.

| understand that the ongmal aun of Medicare reimbursement tor a portion
of the costs of nurse education was to promote high quality care for Medicare
benehcianes. In 1965 1t was very appropriate that thuz reimbursemnent b
made to hospitals for nursing education since that was where most of the
education took place Many changes have occurred since then, For example,
m the area of prepanng Certified Registered Nurse Anesthetists, all education
could bree done in otes hospital us the past Today, all hospatals do not provide
all chinteal services  Our Univeraty Hospital does not provide enough
ubstetrreal services for our studeats 1o learn to competently administer
cpidural anesthetics.  We must have the student leave Knoxville and spend
at least one month o} theit tanung i Memplus.

The situatian 1 far more complicated v the area of educagng nurse
practitioners. The College of Nursing has operated a Master s level Fanuly
Nuise Practtioner program since 1973 We have graduated hundieds of
these provaders and they today provide primary health care to thousands of
atizens m the heart ot the nation. None of the education of our nutse
practitioner students takes place in the acute care hospital - They are prepaied
m commuuty based chiies monmer aty Memplus and in raal Tenne
Arkansas, and Missisappi - When they graduate this s were they practice
Medicare reunbursement for a portton of the coats of therr education 15 not

Kl ible o these diniess These dimes s ree canayg o mestly poor pecpie
Thete 1+ not any torm ot renmbureement to cover the cost of educaling nui «
practtioner~ in Bwese chiiues . We st chunge te current systan of
rermbuarsement of we are to meet the orngimal am of Medicare
reimbursement

Lwould ~trongly tecommend the tollowinyg

lg Discontinue the current reunbursement for hospital bawd nuising
educational program - This money needs to be redirected to mect the

emerging needs of Medieare benehicane: The aead - the greatest te
advanced practice nurses nurse practibionet, narse midwaves. and nut e
anesthetists - at the Madter's or higher tevdd The rducation at these students
does not tahe place i the hospital ermonly one hespital

2. Reduect the cusient reimburscinent to e cducation of advaneed
pracice nars. The money needs ta be made availlable to the naiaing
ecducation program oftering; the program - This moeney swould pay stipend
support for full time students, cover a portion ot the costs for chinieal
wperviam of thew ~tudents, and allony tor e pavment for the - o~ of
cducation borne by the primary care s

I belic v that b these beo duagges ae mnde o the oot Medicane caadsiabe
Medical Bducation renmbursement wyatem that the nation swwould be able
Presatly expand thee cnbically needed mumber at muose pracditionas, nnes
wdwive and nur coane thetet partbanludy thee oo noal and othee
nederserved areas withoul addimg, new ey loothe o <lem Rathiern, swe
wonld make a nach belter e of the conent ave tment Maedicwe make
nuismy; education




Chairman THOMAS. Thank you, sir.

Dr. Altman, would yo: comment on the fact that he wants to
take the dollars out of the hospitals?

1 have been told that some ihe hospitals around the country,
teaching hospitals, depend on i’ “s money, have come to depend on
it-—I do not know if that is rig  or wrong—and could absolutely
fall flat, totally go out of business, if this funding mechanism were
not kept in place. And I am not saying that it ought to be Medicare
necessarily.

Maybe you can suggest some way that gevernment can, you
know, disengage itself, maybe redirect the dollars without it being
Medicare doliars.

Mr. ALTMAN. Well, first, as I understand his testimony, he is fo-
cusing only on the amount of money that is being used for nursing.

Mr. JOHNSON. Nursing. I understand that, but%———

Mr. ALTMAN. And it is only what? 1 do not know—about $200
million. I mean, I do not want to sneeze at $200 million personally,
but we are talking about a hospital industry that is consuming,
what, upward of $100 billion.

I do not think, in and of itself, that is a lot of money. And I am
not in a position to argue whether the hospitals should not play an
appropriate role. My sense is that they do play an appropriate role
in the training of some types of nurses. But 1 support his testimony
that nursing, like other parts of medicine, is changing and shifting
out of the hospital.

So 1 think it is deserving of a review. I am not so sure that the
hospitals should not get a share of it, but whether they should get
all of it or not, he may have a very good point.

Mr. JOKNSON. Thank you. I appreciate that.

Mr. Cardin, do you wish to inquire?

Mr. CARDIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Altman, if I could get you to respond on one part of how the
indirect medical costs are handled? As I understand it, Medicare
figures in the IMC on a risk contract to a managed care program,
even though the health care plan may very well not be using aca-
demic centers.

Can we make some adjustmnents in that philosophy—more quick-
ly than perhaps some of the other issues—to try to make it sen-
sitive to whether, in fact, the managed care programs, are using
the academic centers?

Mr. ALTMAN. Well, there is no question that the AAPCC includes
all of the payments that go in the Medicare program to the average
patient in a fee-for-servire environment. So it includes this indirect
medical adjustment.

You could make that adjustment. My own personal view is that
while you are taking this project on, that is such a smali piece of
the total, I perscnally would do it differently.

First of all, you have got to be fair o the system. To the extent
that the indirect medical expense (IME) is being paid for—cur-
rently it is being paid for by lowering the payments to the other
hospitals. The total is the same. The way the calculation is made
is that when they calculated the amount of the IME, they took it
out of the base, and therefore they lowered the average amount of
the average payment to hospitals. So in a strictly technical sense,
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a strictly technical sense, if you took the IME out, vou should pay
it back to the other hosritals.

Mr. CARDIN. I am not sure I follow you there. The cuts that you
are suggesting on IME would not be redistributed to other hos-
pitals. You are talking about absolute costs.

Mr. Ai.TMAN. Well, let me—we have recommended these cuts for
a long time. This is about the fifth year we have recommended it.

Up until this year, our recommendations had always been to put
the money back where it came from, to put it back into the average
hospital. .

Mr. CARDIN. But not this year.

Mr. ALTMAN. This year we are cognizant of the special budgetary
problems that the Congress and the people are facing. And for the
first time, we said: If you are going to make a cut, this may be an
area to cut out.

Mr. Carpin. Well, then vou still lose me on how it works on a
risk contract.

Mr. ALrMAN. Well, no. I think there is a justification for taking
the indirect out of the AAPCC. But I think the whole AAPCC
structure needs to be readjusted.

Mr. Carnin. One of the concerns T have about your suggested
cuts, while they are logieal in and of themselves, is tFat we don’t
have a logical system for reimbursing for graduate medical edu-
cation.

Therefore if you take the type of cuts that you are referring to,
whether it is fair or not fair, these facilities are dependent upon
those funds. And if we just try to make a system that is not fair
in the way it reimburses GME and cut the Medicare contributions
without dealing with the overall problems, then we run the risk of
really hurting some institutions that have a special role in our sys-
tem that will not survive in the competitive environment.

Mr. ALTMAN. Well, T do not disagree with that. We have tried to
find a number which we thought was appropriate and balanced.
There is no magic number here. We think the payment is too high
to those institutions.

And 1 want to make one point. There are big differences within
teaching hospitals. There are sume teaching hospitals that are
making significant money on Medicare and are making significant.
money overall, and are treating almost zero, or very close to zero
numbers of uncompensated care patients.

And then we have cthers that are running 20 to 30 percent
where their bottom line is zero [ think we need a better targeting
of that money:. .

Mr. CarbiN. Absolutely, we agree on that. The formula that we
use, the built-in old distribution cost and everything else. does not
make an awful lot of sense.

I guess my concern is, I am not so sure we should be tinkering
with a system that does not work: we stould be restructuring the
system.

Mr. AurMaN, Well, | would not. disagree.

Mr. CArDIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. AirMAN. Except T would disagree aasout changing the whol
structure. The issue is, < hen you are dealing with the teaching ad
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justment, I just ds not know exactly what to do, recognizing how
high it, is.

Mr. JOHNSON. Doctor, you did not really answer my questicn
when I asked you if—and Mr. Cardin led into it—if these dollars
are drastically reduced, are hospitals going to go out of business?

Mr. ALtMAN. Oh, now, if you get—I was just responding to——

Mr. JOHNsON. T know. The nurse part of it.

Mr. ALTMAN. Now when we talk about the big issue, I do get con-
cerned. ] mean, I am concerned about several of our major teaching
hospitals. I am concerned about what Mr. Cardin said. If we sort
of just reduce the amount of money at the same time that the man-
aged care world and competiticn is squeezing down, I think we run
the risk of some of these institutions falling into deep financial
problems. I do.

Mr. JOHNSON. We!l. | think there has to be some restructure, and
I think you are hitting the nail on the head about where to get
zome of those reductions.

You also said the number of 229 major hospitals or 230. The
panel before you corrected e when 1 used that number, which I
got from you, and said 130 or so. Now

Mr. ALTMAN. Well, it is the definition of “major.” You know,
there is major and there is major-major. You know, I mean—
|Laughter.]

And then there is a major-major-major. You know, before you
know it, there is only Johns Hopkins left. So what can I tell you?
{Laughter.|

Mr. JonnsonN. Well, if we can keep that one, maybe we will be
all right.

Thank you very much.

And Mr. Christensen, did you want to inquire?

Mr. CHRrISTENSEN. Sure. I would like to get your opinions on
what your vision of a graduate medical education should be. For
example, what should the role of the hospitals in graduate medical
education be in light of the current budget constraints that we are
going to be facing in the next few months. What role should they
play?

Ms. HankT. Well, hospitals have to play a partial role. A physi-
cian and a nurse practitioner as well needs some hospital-based
training.

The real problem is that the need is for training in HMOs, in
managed care environments, and in clinics. And we have a mis-
match of what are the educational needs versus the way the funds
flow to support that.

Some hospital training is absolutely essential, and hospitals, par-
ticularly large teaching hospitals, alyso have numerous outpatient
clinics as part of them, which are a major source of education for
both nurse practitioners, residents, and physician’s assistants. So
you need some of both.

The problem is that the bulk of the funds flow to the hospital,
and unless the hospital is willing to support the outpatient training
in another locus by continuing the salary, Medicare does not pay
for it. And that is the fundamental mismatch that we have in the
financing.
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Hospital training is essential, particularly for surgical specialties,
for real differential diagnosis of complex cases. So you need both.

Mr. CHRISTENSEN. Dr. Carter.

Mr. CARTER. I agree with Dr. Hanft, that the necessity for hos-
pitals is clearly there.

As an interesting point, the hospitals that participate in GME for
nursing are rot generally teaching hospitals. These are community
hospitals. And tﬁe nursing program may be the cnly educational
program that that hospital offers.

Those of us that are in systems such as mine at the University
of Tennessee, where there is a single board that supervises the hos-
pital and the nursing school, we are privileged to be able to do a
small piece of that.

And therefore I think that we need to look very carefully at how
that happens. But in the same way, the training cannot take place
in one hospital, which has been unwilling to share the salary for
that learner, that nurse anesthesia student, to be gone, so it is a
difficult question to look at.

Our hospitals, for the most part, do not operate community-based
systems, and in our State, where TennCare has become our new
managed care arrangement for our former Medicaid, most of the in-
dividuals participating are not hospital affiliated.

Mr. CHRISTENSEN. Looking at the contributions that teachin
hospitals make, which ones %o you think are absolutely essentia
for us to preserve? Which ones do you think may be something that
we could streamline?

Mr. ALTMAN. Well, that is a difficult—that really is a difficult
question to answer.

Teaching hospitals play several very important roles. If you are
in a big center such as Boston or New York or Houston where you
have many, one or twe less is not geing to change the balance of
that city or the health care.

But you could have what might be called even a semi-major
teaching hospital in a middle-size Midwestern city, which is the
critical deliverer of care in that area and is where most of the indi-
viduals are trained.

So I get uncomfortable about using any kind of formula to decide
which one should go and which one should riot.

In this case, 1 do believe to the extent that there is this market
out there—it is not a market that I grew up learning about in eco-
nomics, but it is a market of sorts, and therefore I think that may
sort itself out, where the students want to go. If you reduce the
number of students, you reduce the number of residencies, there
will be a self-selection process taking place.

Plus I think some communities are going to hang on hard to
what even might be viewed from sort of the elite as second-rate in-
stitutions. They may be very important for their communities, and
their communities are going to support them.

So I really could not tell you which institutions should go.

Ms. HaNFT. May I add one thing to that? If you look at farnil
medicine residencies, they are basically not based in what we call
the major 250 or 330 teaching hospitals. Most of those family medi-
cine residencies come out. of the community hospitals, and many of
them are in smaller communities. That is one area where you cer-
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tainly would not want to upend the current environment. Those
residencies operate quitc differently than the standard residencies
in the large academic health centers.

Mr. CHRISTENSEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HOUGHTON [presiding]. Thank you, Mr. Christensen.

Dr. Altman, gentlemen, it is nice to see you. Thank you very
much.

I just have one specific question I was going to ask before I was
crowned here to take the chair for the moment.

I am particularly interested in New York City, and as a matter
of fact, I am surprised that when Mr. Christensen asked the ques-
tion, you did not say immediately New York was the obvious place
where the greatest hospitals should exist and be protected. (Laugh-
ter.]

It is not that 1 am parochial or anything like that.

But anyway, getting to the thrust of my question, health care in
New York obviously is really dependent upon the Medicare GME
payments, probably much more so than the average.

0, you know, people like myself—and I know Mr. Rangel and
others—would worry about the impact of this whole reformation in
freezing limits and limiting the number of residents, eliminating,
foreign medical graduates, limiting payment for the first 3 years,
cutting indirect adjustment—a big, big difference, because New
York is different than Chicago, Boston, or Houston.

So I hate to see just a scythe go through the whole process and
average it out where there is an undue concentration of teaching,
research and residency which has to be protected.

Maybe all of you would like to make a comment on that.

Mr. ALTMAN. Well, I have looked quite extensively at the special
interests of New York, and there is absclutely no question about
it, that for many of these issues there is New York and the rest
of the country. Tt is not even like: Well, there is New York and Chi-
cago o1 New York and Boston. There is New York.

And .t flows in several important dimensions. One is on the di-
rect side. The amount of payments per resident is the highest in
the country in New York. New York depends more heavily on the
number of foreign-trained residents than any other part of the
country. They receive a much larger proportionate share of the in-
direct teaching and the disproportionate share payments. There is
absolutely no question that if you look at the numbers in New
York, the impact of Medicare policy has a disproportionate impact
on the current delivery system.

I will be glad to share those numbers with you. You probably
know them. I am sure the medical

Mr. HOUGHTON. No, I would like to see them.

Mr. ALTMAN. And how you deal with that is 2 complicated issue.

I am not a big believer in averaging. I do not think averaging
makes sense in this area. I think we ought to decide from a policy
point of view where you want the system to go. And, you know, in
defense of New York and Boston and Philadelphia, the Nation
looks to them to train physicians that go out all over the country.

So I would not average at all. That does not mean that those
areas are not going to be affected if you cut back and probably will
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be disproportionately affected. But if you average, it will be an ab-
solute disaster for them.

Mr;) HoUGETON. Sure. Dr. Hanft, would you like to make a com-
ment’?

Ms. HANFT. Yes. I am quite familiar with New York, particularly
the role both the New York Health and Hospitals Corp. plays in
both care for the indigent and in their very large role in graduate
medical education, institutions like Bellevue and Kings County
Hospital.

I agree vith Stuart that any of these changes will have a dis-
proportionate effect on New York. But I would alsc raise the ques-
tion with New York as to whether they need the number of spe-
cialty training pvograms they have in t%;e city, whether there can-
not be more of a collaborative effort across the number of medical
schools to share some of those residencies, rather than each one
having their own institutional spread of residencies through all the
speciaities.

So I think there is some effort that could be made by the edu-
cational institutions in New York to begin to soften the blow over
time.

Mr. HOUGHTON. Well, in order to have that, if I could just inter-
rupt for 1 minute—-in order to have that effort made, there has got
to be some sort of incentive.

Ms. HANFT. Yes.

Mr. HOUGHTON. So it is either an incentive internally or amongst
the hospitals there or something which we do.

How would you suggest going about that?

Ms. HANFT. Well, as you will recall, some of the suggestions
made earlier to change graduate medical education was the devel-
opment of education consortia. And this is one area where Nuw
York might be a pioneer by getting the Cornells and the NYUs and
the Mount Sinais and SUNY Downstate to really sit down and
begin to decide what kind of work force does New York need, and
how can they, as effective educational institutions, work together
to begin to phase down areas where they may be producing toc
many specia{ists and to be able to establish tge kind of training
sites needed for managed care for the community health centers in
IS\Iew York and for the other service providers in the city and the

tate.

You could—Rochester has done a very effective job in outpatient
training, for example, and in the training of family practitioners.

Mr. HOUGHTON. Yes. That would not have any impact on a dis-
proportionate share of funding or something like that because of
the unique nature of the city.

Well, look, the time has gone on, and I really aporeciate this, and
maybe we can get some other ficures from Stuart on that.

Mr. ALTMAN. We will be glad to get them for you.

[The information requested was not received at the time of print-
ing.}

Mr. HOUGHTON. That would be great. And [ really appreciate
your time.

Mr. ALTMAN. Thank vou.

Mr. HOUGHTON. And we will have the next panel. Thank you so
much.
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Now I would assume that Messrs. Munsor, Jacott, Schwartz, and
Anderson will come to the table.

Thank you very much, gentlemen, for being with us. I am sorry
T am the only cne here. There will be others appearing in and out.
You know, this is a rather peripatetic place.

But Mr. Munson is the executive director of the University of
North Carolina Hospitals and speaking on behalf of the Association
of American Medical Colleges.

Maybe you would begin.

STATEMENT OF ERIC B. MUNSON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, UNI-
VERSITY OF NORTH CAROLINA HOSPITALS, APPEARING ON
BEHALF OF THE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICAN MEDICAL COL-
LEGES

Mr. MunsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As you said, my name is Eric Munson. I am the chief executive
officer of UNC Hospitals in Chapel Hill where I am trying to run
a hospital that the basketball team can be proud of. [Lau hter.]

I am also representing today the Association of Medical Colleges,
and I appreciate the opportunity to testify on potential changes in
the Medicare program and their effect on our Nation’s important
teaching hospitals.

Specifically I will comment on two Medicare payments to teach-
ing hospitals, the indirect medical education and the direct grad-
uate medical education payments.

Second, I want to call your attention to an issue of urgent and
increasing concern to teaching hospitals, specifically the Medicare
average adjusted per capita cost calculation.

Academic medicine and teaching hospitals are in a period of ex-
traordinary and tumultuous change. My colleagues and I have en-
thusiastically engaged in this revolution in health care delivery.
Further, we are part of a national movement to getting costs under
control, improving the quality of care, and maintaining an ever-
expanding access to care to all Americans.

My written statement inciudes just a few examples of the strate-
gic initiatives some of us have undertaken to meet these national
challenges.

The teaching hospitals are complex instituticns. We have addi-
tional responsibilities in society that make it harder for us to com-
pete in an environment where price is the only driving force.
Teaching hospitals certainly provide patient care, but our care ig
frequently de{)ivered to the most seriously ill, often using more so-
phisticated technology, and to the mosc disadvantaged persons in
our society.

Everyone of us has an anecdotal experience of an immediate or
extended family member who has benefited from having been re-
ferred to one of our country’s many great academic medical centers.
Your story may involve cancer or organ transplantation or hemo-
philia or cystic fibrosis or a complicated behavioral problem. We all
have our stories, and we must icmember these stories when we
think about tinkering with the public progrum which has enabled
most of these stories to have happy endings.

Teaching hospitals are also on the cutting edge of research and
technology. We provide the environment for the conduct of clinical,
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biomedical, and behavioral research and the introduction of new
technologies.

To some degree, that is one of the historical purposes of the IME
Medicare adjustment. At UNC hospitals, for example, we have a
major lung transplantation program, and we may find the cure for
cystic fibrosis one day soon.

Our research moves from the lab to the bedside and then into the
community. I understand that today’s conventional wisdom is that
we are too expensive. We also know that in today’s scientific age,
we are priceless.

Teaching hospitals also serve as sites ior the clinical education
of all types of health care professionals, from physicians to nurses
to allied health professionals. At UNC hespitais we have over 400
residents in 20 specialty and subspecialty training programs. We
have 460 more students learning everything from physical therapy
to cancer prevention to rehabilitation counseling.

We are working hard to increase the number of primary care
physicians we train, and we have decreased the number of spe-
cialty positions we offer.

We learned just this week that 59 percent of the 170 UNC grad-
uating medica{ students have selected residencies in primary care.

We continue to operate the country’s finest demonstration of dis-
persed medical education through our Area Health Education Cen-
ter. Through the area health education system program, students
from all four North Carolina medical schools received training ex-
periences all over the State.

Not only does this program foster exposure to primary care prac-
tice models in rural North Carolina, it also sustains the practicing
professionals who serve as clinical role models in these remote set.
tings.

All these additional responsibilities define today’s teaching hcs-
pitals, but they also make our care expensive. Some policymakers
and many payers expect teaching hospitals to be able to isolate the
costs associated with their academic mission from the costs of pro-
viding care. We think that is pretty difficult.

Teaching hospitals finance these additional activities through a
complex and delicate system of cross-subsidized revenues derived
from patient care including payments from the Medicare program.
In particular, teaching hospitals, including UNC hospitals in Chap-
el Hill, depend on DGME and IME payments.

In 1993, UNC hospitals received about $20 million for these twe
categories of payment, enabling us to fund, for example, an ex-
panded breast cancer treatment program, losses in the Southeast
United States’ finest burn center, a new laboratory for gene ther-
apy, a new training program in emergency medical services, con-
struction of ambulatory primary care training sites for our primary
care trainees, and placement of clinical work stations in the offices
of rural primary care providers.

Increasing competition is making it more difficult to maintain
our contract with society. In a marketplace where pubiic and pri-
vate insurers are not required to support their fair share of these
responsibilities, the Medicare program’s historical explicit pay-
ments to teaching hospitals take on crucial importance. Reduced
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Medicare support will make it more difficult for teaching hospitals
to sustain their role in society.

On this point, I find it paradoxical and even pathetic that the
new crop of pubﬁicly held managed care comparies are so eager to
hire our product, specifically primary care doctors, but they have
no interest in talking about the costs of production.

Med;care and Congress, on the other hand, have recognized from
the beginning that in order ts ensure quality care for the next and
expanding generation of senors, Medicare {nas a responsibility to
help pay for the next eneration of caregivers. Now, in my view,
is no time to flinch on tiis contract.

1 would like to now end my ~omments by turning to the Medicare
AAPCC methodology, which Representative Stark alluded to earlier
cn and explain how that poses a threat to the future of teaching
hospitals’ ability to carry out their responsibilities.

In some areas of the country, as in California, Oregon, Min-
nesota, and Florida, this threat is real and immediate. In other
areas such as mine where Medicare risk-hased contracting is not
as prevalent, the urgency of addressing this problem is only coming
to the attention of teaching hospitals.

One thing is certain. As time passes and Medicare enroliment in
risk-based programs grows, this problem will only increase in mag-
nitude and become more difficult to solve. Failure to address the
way ir. which DGME and IME payments and the disproportionate
share payments are incorporated in the AAPCC calculation poses
a threat to the financial status of teaching hospitals. Modifying this
aspect of the calculation would at least partially ameliorate the
competitive disadvantage that teaching hospitals bring to the nego-
tiating table.

I urge you to address this issue in the context of the Medicare
reform package currently being developed by the subcommittee.
The AAMC staff would ge happy to work with the committee to
remedy this situation. :

Before 1 close, I would like to make a personal biased observa-
tion. Our country’s teaching hospitals—I have worked at three—are
a national treasure. They are also fragile. In this era of competi-
tion, greed, and return to shareholders, 1 believe that ihose who
champion education, research, and public service, the very domain
of government, will be smiling when the last chapter is written.

Thank you.

|The prepared statement follows:|
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Ihe Purpose and History. of the Medisare Direer Graduate Medical Eduganon Pay ment

When Congress estabhished the Medicare progeam in 1965, 1t achnowledged that educational actinities enhanced the quality
of care I institutions and recogrized the need to support residency iranng programs 10 help nieet (he public need tor
fully-trained health protessiondls  {n dratiing the imual Medicare legislauon, Congress stated

Fducauonal actisues enhance the quaiity 01 ¢are 1n dn nstiutton ded s snicnded. unnl the communiy undeniakes 1o bear such
education costs In soine ather way. 1hat o part of the net cust of such activines ancluding sipends ol trainecs. as well as
conipensation ol 1zachers and other vostsy should be barne 10 an 2ppraps extem by 1he hospual msurance pregram (House
Report. Numib=r 213 w9tk Congress 14 Sess 3201965 and Scnage Report Mumber 404 P 1oBwih Congress sl Sess 36
(oS,

Simutarly, in the regulations goserring the Medicare program. the Secreiary ot Health, Educaton and Welfare stated

I ic recognized that the cosis of such educanonat actisisies shouid he bore by ihe contnieny - However mamy communities
nave not assuriied responsibiluy tor tmancing these prograins and i s necessary 1hat support be provided by those purchasing
health care Unnl communiies undertahe 1o bear these costs, the program will paricspate appropriatels v the support ol these
activines 142 C F R Section 413 BS flormerly Secthon 408 42 i

Thus, since 1ts sncepnon the Medicare program has assumed seme responsibility for graduaie medical education costs.
making separate payments 1o teaching hospuals for these casts 11 there was ever 4n assumption that the “community
would take responsibility for its share of these costs. it certainly s not accurning n the current competitive environment

Unul the mid 1980s. Medicare paid for its share ot DGME costs based on the hospuial's mistorical and reasanable costs
as determimed by an audit  Reimbursement was open-ended in that a proportionaie share of “reasonabl2 and allowable”
DGME costs mcurred every year was “passed througa™ 10 the Medicare program. DGME payments = ere also open-ended
1 that there was no restriction on the number ot scars that Medicare reimbiersernent would pay fer support a resident’s
traming

In Apnl 1986, Cangress passed the Conselidated Ommibus Budget Reconciliation Act tCOBRAY of 1935 (P L 99721,
which dramatically altered the DGME payment methodologs  The legislaton changed the BGME pas ient niethedology
trom one based on «nnual historical DGME costs 10 3 prospective per resident amount - The Medicare program now pays
its proportionate share of a hosprtal-specitic per resident amount based on audied costs from a base year and updated for
mflation rather than on the basis 0f DGME costs actually ncurred  Tuday. a hospital’s DGME payment 1s calculaied Iy
muluplyng the hospital’s fixed amount per resident by the current number of residents and then multiplying rhat result
by Medicare’s share of mpatient days al the huspnal  Other legislatine and regulatory changes have been made since
COBRA, but the basic methodology tor cakulanng the DGME payment remasns the same

In addition to changing the payment inethodology. COBRA placed lumits on the nuniber of resident trainee years for which
tull Medicare payment would apply  In a suhsequent change, Congress chose to restrict fult cupport to the direct cosls
of those residents within Ihe minimum nuinber of years of formal tratming necessary to satisfy the eduzational requirements
for imuial board cerification. np to 4 maximuin of five vears  The five-year count would be suspended. however, for a
period of up ta (wo years for training i a geriatnie residency or fellowship program - Payment for residents beyond either
the pertod for mitial board certification or the five-year level are reduced by 50 percent

The change m DGME payment methodotogy required by COBRA. which the AAMC did 1ot eppose. termimated the
previous open-ended commitment to financing graduate medical education  Although COBRA lumits DGME paymiente
it sull aeknowledges the historieal scope of direer gradudaie medical education costs. mcluding the salaries and fringe
Ienefits of residents and snpersising faculty physicians and institutional overhead costs

Proposals, to Change Medicars Payments. for. DGME Cuasty

Since the inplementation of per resident paynwents m (989, polies maker . have prapased changes 1n the methodology 10
encoutage residency traming in generahst specialties and in nonchospital-based sertmgs  The Associstion recognizes that
the present system has not produced the number of generalist physiciais that society may need m g reconligured health
ware syslem - A 1992 Association poliey statenient calls for

an oserall natonal goal whar 2 majorns o gradeanng mediweal stodenis be communied 1a generalist carcers (famils medicine
general mternal medicine and general pediainiesy and that apprapriare eftorts be nrade be all schiouls so 1hat s goal can be
reached withint the <hortest possible ume

The policy document s foundation rests on the implementation of snlunary. private sector inganses  Among them s
creatinge and mamntaimmg meenhise programs amed at indisidual medical audents. resident tranees, and practiomy
Phssicians as the best methads of inducing career chaices o certam specialties  The Assoctation s policy statenent
strongly endorses tiat private sector organizations .kl gos ernmental bodies should jomn tether in partnesship to ehnunate
the many barrters that exist ta meenng the need tor generalist phy sicans

With respect o ihe role of the Federal gosermment. the AAMC policy siatemem reconnnends that the Medicare program
and other third-panty pavers should adopt other reforms i phy sicran payment designed ur compensate generalist physicians
nwire eygnitably b reducing the marked disparity i meoriie expectations stenming front eur current system of physicun
pasment A secorkl recnmmendation 1s that payment metheds tor finanaing the direct costenf graduate medical education
should Bt cieate nor perpetudte barriers to shifung the balance between generalist and non generalist tranng
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Appropriate traming exper icnees ntambulatess communny -based non-haspital settings are exsential to produce competent
physicians  As hosprals encourage shorter stays by more acutely ill pauents. training i ambulatory dand loug-term care
settings 18 needed to supplemetit the educational expencnce provided in hespitals to essure that residents recere
comprehensive clincal tranning

Fhe natvion « medical schools have implemented programs teoancredse the awareness and attracnveness of generalist
medicine New clerkships emphasize mare experience i ambulatory settings - Courses wath a prinany ¢ iare tocus have
beenadded during the pre-clinical yedars and new curriculum serategies. such as primury care tracks and cannpeteney -based
curncula, are being develuped atd miplemented  Role madeling and mentoning opportumties are benn pros dedd throusn
asses. tarmal mentoring programs. - the assigment of advisors and the development of primarey care nterest sroups
Schuals have convened primary care task forces, apponted ew Asseciate Deans tor Primary Care. and developed nes
deparunents of fanuly medicme and divisions of general mierna! niedicime and general pediatncs

The AAMC i pleased to report that niedical sehools eftarts, m combmation with market forees, have been rewarded as
medicdl students interest M generalist practice continuzs woncredse  Altheugh daw on medieal sudents career chowe
trom as recently as the graduating class of 1989 show a decliing selection ol the generalist specialties. more recent dats
signal that medical scheol gradudtes centinue tr notice the changes i the healih care environment  In 1994, the
percentage alinedical school gradudtes indicanng their mention ta pursue certifivation in one of the generabist disciphines
increased again - Of graduanng medial students. 22 8 percent mdieated an mtent to vhoose o generabist career s 1994
compdred to 14 6 percent m 1992 and 19 3 percentin 1993 Inaddiiion, resulis trom the Nanenal Resigeney Matching
Pragram INRMP). released v March 15, 1995, showed that inedical students matched  mto tamily inedivine residencs
progrants at the highest rate in the NRMP ~ 33vear bistary - Over 2,000 graduating setnars from U S meaical scheols.
ar 15 4 pereent of those seekimg Nirst-year residency posimens. matehied e a tanuby mediome residency - Thes compares
W 1440 percent of all U8 seniers in 1994

Personal incenuses such as loan torginveness, ax henetits and cther mducemeats such as narrowimg the income gap
between generalint and nen-generaint physicians, are more kel 1o resule zi greater numbers ot O 8 medical swhewl
graduates entering the generalint disaphines 1t monetars aincennives sie G0 he provided dlies should be simed at
individuals, ot hospitals and their spansored residency pogranis There areaise a vanety of federatlv sponsared swgent
boan repayment pragrams that vould be bulstered

Qur present system for graduate medicdl educaton has meeh o cemmend it "he AAMC gppreciates ihe need o studs
ditferent payment policy options  However. it s important te note that nany optiens are interreldted n sometimes
unexpected way s that, if adopted, could resuit in unitended censequences. such as the need fora regulatony miechanism
The need for re exanunanon notwithstanding - Congress shonld carerully consider changes in Medicare payment pualicy
that would reduce the progranm « current level of suppert tor DGMI:. and y et fail i encaurage the attaimment ot desirable
public pohey goals, such as an imcrease i the number of generalist physicans - This s particulaly true in hight ot
diminislung support trom other payers and the present unhielihioad ol establinlimg an all-payer tun tor graduate inedical
educauen

In additien to propasals to shift the balance of generalist and pongeneralist physicans . policy makers absa have expressed
interest in hmiting the vanauon m hospital speaific per resident amounts - Matiy ot these proposals are imtended e hima
the growth in Medicare expenditures .Amoeng the more frequently mentaned proposals wlich seein 1o has e caplured the
atention of senie policy mahers are
e encouraging the deselopment of on-faspital hased ambulators traming sites by allowing ennties « ther than hospuals
1o recene Medicare DGME payments and changmg payiment rules tor me 1M adgustinent,
weighting paymeats by specialty t encourdge irnmng n the peneralist speclahies.
cemtructing 4 nattepal werage per restdent payment methedology that would reduce the sanatea i hospial specific
per resident pay ments, and
linuung payments based om certatn tvpes or 1 detfined nuimber of residents

Liach of these proposats and ther potential impact on graduate medical educaten s disainsed bel

Encouraging the development of non-hospual based ambwdatons iramag ates Inereasmely, care that was delisered m
4 hospital inpatient setung s now being provided mchimes, ambulstony surgeny centers commuaity health centers, and
wther aliernate sites s heatth manenance organzatons and other torms of mapaged ware felivers sasems command
a larger share of the health care debvery market. medieal educators have recopr ed that 1t physicians afe 1 practiee
approprigtely 1 these settings, it v important tor them o be teamed in snular sewngs

Changes are needed 1o ensure that traming sites chosen by residency pregram dicectors are selewted becanse they e
appropnate ediedtional experiences not hecause they are more canily funded - Some changes in Medicare DGME tunding
should e comsklered to etcourage resnlencs mammg i non ospial, ambubanry sites The law regardinge Mediare
DGME paymients 1s very exphicit i s that DGMI- paymients may be made only o hospaials - On the other hand. thy
law and implementing regulatiens allow hesprals w recerve DGME payments tor the teaming el residents i non-kespral
ambulator, settings (uhject W certain requirementst - Akthough an attbulatory site may tot at present recerve a Medicare
pavtient direethy for any DGME costs it imght ineur, nothing i the law presents it trom negobaling bor a payment trem
4 hospital far the resdents that the nen hespiidl sne deeepts

The MAMC believes that the funding lor graduate medical educaton shoukd suppon resdents and prograns n the
inhulatety and inpatent wamng sies Ut ais Gost gppropridte for e educatienil needs v the residents e
Avoaaimin believes that Medieare DGMI pavinents sheuld be made te the enmy that ians the cost - Reapents o
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Suvmeus wind be teaching hospitals. inedical schaals, muln-specialty group practices or other organizations that incur
vami, anly - The AAMC strongly encourages the formatun of tormal associations. ur graduate medical education
canseitia, e assure the continuty and cevrdingion of niedical education ard 1o sery e potentially as the fiscal intermedian
adisty buu payments acress varous tramng sites However, the AAMC dioes it support pay ments being aw arded
Urechs te ng proprams, since ultunaiely the vrganizatien of which the program s a pant must determine the
anuiztaidl sonmutment 10 graduate medial educanon

Uhe AAMC asges Cangress ta consider modifving the statatony reguirement that enly hospitals may recenv e Medicare
DGME pavanenes and o permn vther entines 1 recene the payment 1f they meur the st of raming A pavment
netinaelnre would have to be developed based an the cosis of traning at those sites To explore the 1ssues inherer
et hanee AAMC would support g efiort o design a reseatch and demonstration proect o encourage the
new ated trammg siies and of GME consortia Under the project. the Adnunistranon eould
N MeIGlar the mpact of athnwmg non-hispital sites to receve DGMIEE payments 1f they run the ranung
d meur the costs

shttng residency traming W non-hospital sttes may aegatinely impact the level of o hospual « IME payment
My peiics makets belteve that the IME sdiustment i the Medicare mpatient PPS serves as a di 2
eradisite edied education i nun-hospiial. ambulstons wtes They argiie that the current rules govermng the count of
& hesprzal s tdinees for IME pavment purposes previde an ncentine (o keep residents in certam areas ot the hospital
Hespials are atiowed to count only readents w the PPS-related snits of the hospital. or s outpatiens department 1 a
teacinz hospual sends 2 fesident for a tramung experence ol o a nursng home or a Jinke i a rural area. for
wxampie, the hospial msy not count tie tme thet the resdent spends in these setungs tor IME payment purposes

The AAMC envourages the eimimation of barniees t eraduste medical raming in non-hospital. ambulaton settings and or

N aad rural sies while mainamung the current isuwnenal PPS pasment structure The Medicare 1ME

1. whiteh yompensates teaching hospatals tor their higher operaung cosis due o severity M illness, the provision

»a biader scope amd greater intensity wi servises, and the presence of physwoansan rammg s mpanent-based  To

address this apparent barnier 10 developrient o non-hospita! smbulatory tramng Congress vould. e example, allow

fespiidls Lo count haspital - sponsored  resdents i nen-hospital settmes tor IME pavient pumposes To manwain the

budiet neutraliy o such g change w the counting rules, Congtess vauld reguire g treeze on the number of npaticnt

rosdennis that the hovpitad could ceunt for INFE paviment pumposes, sctting & it on the sgeregate favment The AAMC

WLl e pizased o work st the comimitee sttt develop this propesal further and ¢+ furmulaie other budget neutral
prhiey opneas

Werchnne Poptenns by Speaiin. L or severat sears, same potis makers have proposed cnanges 10 Medicare pasments
for DOMI s that are miended ) provids mcentives o encouraee the eraling phiy vicians gnd o elmunate
the - anemminspital specine pes resident ameants - Addinonally - tiese proposals would redive the Medicare progra s
tle i GMI: tunding

Por exampis. Medicare DGML payntents could be hased one per resident amount that woeld then be weighted based o
the specialty area that o resedents pursumng Thus, the Medicare program would make o lugher payment for a resident
n a zeneralist specialty than tor a nen-geneealist resdent Such a proposal., it adopted. wawld replace the current hospital
specitiv Medicare payment inethedology with a ssstembased enfewer multiple rates Thus, 4 hospital « total direct GME
Pavnert woud be based not onats costs. but on the speenalts miv ot s trainees Some policy analysis behieve that these
nre of propesials wonid be* only eliminate te sagnmen i direct GME payments. but alve would ofter ncenimes
rreduee more generabist phvvicians The preposal would attempt o avcomplish this policy geal by paving telatnvely
tave rable amoums for genetalon residens ws and subsiannally tesy tavorable payment amounts for all other residencies

e Assoygion epposes propesaby tat are ntended o somuizte the producton ot generalist physenns by weightng
DGML payments by specialts Adtheughi the A AMC stroughy supporte more indi iduals enterine generalint practice. the
Avavaeen does mot believe that thes propesal woukd achieve s inteaded chieciive of encouraging the trammg ot mor
avivraiet phvsicany Proposals i wereht Mediware DGME payments by specualis would have a negative eftect o most
thapudls DGME pavinents, depending on oxfital s specntliy o8 residenn tamees

Addenalhy ata oncareer chorees of niedival < hoaol graduates mdioe that medical stwdents selectnn of residenay
aante progrant. < affected not by Medicare pavments 1o hospitals, but by market condinons and

A partulay speciabie AU present, there ate mare yenershst ramng positions offered e medial sheol graduates than
there are mterested stndents @ Gid them The teh gt nand wonet to mcrease the number ol generalist traning positions
but &oancrease the anttactiveness of the wamng positions already avarlable

In v March 1998 reporft o the Congress. the Phasicnm Pavinent Review Commissien «PFIPRC 1 concluded that w aighting
BONMT g vents Bohospigbs s amdesiabie The comsen idated that there was sreads 2 sulticen namber
SO ST Tt Moty and werediting woutd have Title muzine on hespiag manaserent s and residencs
Frepramn girecers deosien takine

Chanees . phvsioap manpower supply pressure o nebath tederal and prisate pavers G constian the groweh m heal:!
care espendatures, nd changes mmedicat Lare detnvers have produced sigmificant ensions tor residency and tetlow shp
ttannig propnams - Atthe sane tme. the Asecation recagnizes the lusttetion of gevernment Policy makers i assunag
Jiepablic e gegess o gpprepte specafiomnc et phvsioany The AAMOC aepens sinateyies o desebop additnon g
sarnlntpln vina et boprpesa s ower b Medio e DGMIE paovionts based cispectaliy af enacted woabd
splvcond e G the anstanihny ot GME findig Strong tesidened Programs Tequare contimnty =1 elbart and stabic




suppart £t tuture eratons of Amenc are 1 have appropriate access by well-tramed physicians, we must samam
and strengther vur medical education sy stem, sncluding its residency trammg comporent

Constia nng o Nationai Averdge Pasvment Amonnt for DGYE Cean Last yean, Junmg the debate ose: enmprehensie
health: care retorm, some palicy makers recommended the developinent of 4 nanonal aver wre per resident pasmment
nethedology with pay ment adjustments for regmnal diifsrences in wages and vr wage-rehited costs 1n womie instances,
the propusaly excluded certam iy pes ot costs. such as direct ov erhead costs o allocated instnssional overhead s These
Janges were suggested nthe contet of a package of proposals for graduat: medical educaton retorny, includ.ng an ail-
paver tunding inechanism 1hat was 1o be separate trom paynients lor palienl care seivices

Ine AAMC supports the contnuatien of the current Mednare per resident payment method based on hospiul spectfic
wosts e AAMC believes that o tnonal aversge payment method would fail we recognize siructurai factors ot
teaitmiaiely aftect & hospital s per resident costs Fhe overall fimaneng of teaching hospitals and medicai schools otten
i dinver by histonie caircumstances, which have led to certan cespecudlly faculty supersyinory costs, being borue
variably by the medical school or teaching hospial - The diversiey ol support tor the costs af taeulty s prot-ally the mowvt
importnt reason tar ihe sananon in Medicare per restdent payments - Additonally . ihere are fegimmite differences i
eduudianal models depending on the speaialty and the institution. Wide vaniation in per residers amounss ests ansong
tiospitnis i the oy dilabihity and atount ot suppost irom non hospital sources ngludmg faculty pracice earnmgs and state
< local government approprisions - While sanie propesals would adiuse the Medicare natonal asezage per residem
pavment (or differences moaages and other wage-relaied wosts, ese other structural factors would mot be reflected i the
natonal averdge payment method-dogy | crentag mappropriate winners and icvers

D astvear atits January 20,1984 meening, ProP AC dincussed recomniendatens vn graduare medical education financiny
tor s Mareh §994 ieport Comnussorners reviewed astadt anan s of gradigte medical education costs and payments
and noted the compleuss of the divimibuticnt these pasmsnis to hospitats Charmvan Start - Alinan, PhoD | cautened
theng a  preter movang o 4 ndional average pasinent methedology for residency costs without wmearporanng a nurihes
wob adusiments n the pay me it sssem

wa the Tirst suempe by the tederds gos

mea many sdnntments had been added w e IPFS everahe vears 1o schieve pavment equity  ProPACTs prelunman
andiv s of graduate nicchiedd educauen costs found siemitant relanonships fetween per ressdent cests and hospaal sive,
s share 1 qull nme equnalent residents moite curpancatseimg. i share ot cosis eeated o faculty physioans salanes.
aeoprsphie regien. metropahitan stansteoud dred, and ares wages

the AAMC also supports the current methodedoes because it recogiuzes all types o casis, mnciudimg < taries and fr
benetits of the laculty who superase the residents direet ssserbead costs, such as mulpractice vesas, and the sslanes and
buonefits oo admiusitanye and ciernn b support sttt the graduate wedicdl educatien vitice, and i cated mstutionar
weriiead contn wich as ot o mamieiianee and utlites The A AMC opposes propesals 1o exclude centam npes o
DOME conly atich as Lt alty Sapervision costs vr ag wonts, trom the cwhulaton ot the Medware per resident
amatnt The AAMC Felieves the level of payment should recoguze all iypes ot costs, mcnding direct overhead covts
such as mulpractice costs, and clerical suppert The current method recogrizes the dicerae. in how graduare medical
ucaton ts cigamized aid fimanced  Further, ample [aculis supers iston 15 necessary G memtor appropriately residents
an environment of rapudly changw, patterns of practice Graduate medinal educaten i all specialties 15
based on the prenise that residents fearn best by parnapaimg, under supersivion. m the day tosdas care of patients
Supers tang phvsicans mustiudge the chineal capatities of residents. provide residents with the apranunitics 1 exetsise
prociessnely greater independence, and ensure dhu the e of paients inome campremined  This supervismg
tespensibiliny reguites subsiantal tine and commetivnt and tust be compensated
The VAMC beheses that, within these polics paramerers convdetation should ke piven o changes thay would ensure
eqiable  cconmmially justifted pasments s raming sites The VAMCE mtends o purene the develop
itermane payment proposals that would recogruze the symficant diversiy across st ns that partapate g
medied alucanon For example, one suggested alteingtve has been o devetop a methodetoey shanpass hespual speaitic
conis within a payment corrdor, such as within twa standard desatmns oF the averace per reswtentanount The AAMC
wetld be pleased toshare our pasment 5oy propesads with subcomnuitee menbers d sttt and winl the adinmstration
a8 the pelny opions are relined

Lonaing Pasments Based on Certain Ivpes or @ Detwied Number o Resufents Lducation i the practice ntne b
i udes hath wadergraduate mediesl edecation a3 medical sehoal and gradudte ntedial edu abion nr 3 tescing hospital
o wthen cdimesl site Because medictie imvelves o aumber of different specialties each specialty atea has deselopedas
wnreswdery trsmng period The AAMC belieses thar the vanable length ot rameng tor <ach «pecaalty aren s
appiopnate and in the natonal mterest. but recopmzes that Medicare payient policies st be balaned Some pelies
makers huve proposed imposute sdditonat s oncthe leagth ot wine tor which the Medic ire program should proside
Us suppeary

Currently the Medicare program Tumts the nuniber ol vears o which it sall provide hutb suppert Congess has
restented tull support to the direet costs of those resdents within the nminnmnum: nuinber ot veus ol tormal trae
necessans To sinsfy the educatenat requirements lor pulal board certilication, up ta a masmume of five sears

As ot earher the tmnt s wanved lor g peted of up to s sears tor ttammg va geeane restd mes o fellewship
progeam Peyment for residents bevand eather the peried for minal ioard certiftvation g the tre year feselare resuced
By S0 pereent
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The AAMT ¢+
cibnrary aniacorsistent with adequate minmial residene s taming Bep eaanpls, some have suggested that the Medics

neves that amy turcher imgatnn on M- are support ta eraduats medicdd education stould nat de

I

\ead

rain ~fould pay onv through the pesiod required fer imual beard ceruticsuan m a spectalts o pay enls for a three-
e L teoardless of the speaslty Because the mstisl shills aid techinngues eeded by different speenalues require
diiterent dengdin ot tramine the AAMC behieves that cuppert threugh imnal besrd elgzbily i an essennal mimnzam

ey priaad Bl every patiert serv e payer should help finsnce

In .1y Mare

s geport, PPRC abve “rejected oy unwise the apuons o1 p, valy tor prmary care posiiions or ondy
Lor the Untiatee years of iramy page 060 While the comunission was aware o the need ke mcrease the proportnn

reneralint paysicians, st concluded that the nation would coninue to requice well-iramed physicans i ali speciaiiies
4o that such w polics would et P2 sutficieitly Rexible it changes i the heslth needs of the populaton called Tor
phs e, v sy ccnabises that requered mnge thas three sears of iran

1E-houkd ne anvied at prsang only througn the peniod pring o imuat deard chigibiiny, or pay g tor three years regardless
SEAPcLy L wouid vesull i g petental interachon with other areas of Medisre payiment pobiey . notably i the Part B
womnp nent [ Medicare Part A paymenis were luailed 1 the mizal boand ehgibiliny required 1o beeome a competent
o, advanced reswdents could be thought ef as physicrans ke early vears of pracuce whase services could be
< e nted tromthe physiancomponent o Mearcare Ceanequently. s resudents besond imiial board eligibiliny or beyond
rce veats could nar be connged tor Part A hospiest pay meas, then imdisdsals moreswdeney years which woukl pea be
Viehuded 180 a Rosental s payments should or could be alhwed o Wil wider Part B for sersices rendered

s leng ago as 1976, the lstitute of Mediane JOML s siudy oo Medicare sid Medicad reimbursemen: policies
urmemled a sinnlar payment qiethed. called the “umilicd methed of payment. ™ for certam insttwtons Under s
leensedd phy sicrans-benh ieachng physicians and house officersswould be allowed o Wil tees tar services

The FOM report also naintdined that whetlier the teaclung phasician or the hense wtiieer delinvered the servce
okl ot atfect the lesel of pasnent tor the service prosided  Residents who had not completed the firsts gar of prst
MD DUt o e secona dear based vnstate heensute requiremiening would be paid on g Part A bass e the
esPlest - Such prapesals rass questions -t the rele ol facuity sepes sien i graduate niedical education 1 polies
ATy o den amposing unher restric, s o pasiienis ey ead the crrrent five year of il board eligibilig penad
tien the petennat impact on fotal Medicare payments, meluding Part B sayivents. als should be uisderstood

Ansther poopesa! made by some £oabics ahers s b Medeeare DGMoc payimens onis o graduates ol U S inedieal
tal nleopatin sehoel They pomr i s grewmgt cometsus that US medical and osteoparlue schools are rainmy an
adewdat. number t physicians e vur auen and that an excessive numbers of terepneinaned physicians are ¢
resntetied progron. mthe U S where they are suppeied by pstient serviee resenues. incihag Medicare p

enny
enis

1Ak be nncersnsad that tor some hospials, where reslenis provide o lige propertion of patent services. thy
immediate ehaunaton o Medicare supportr ter mrernasona! medic i} gredudtes IMGa e w il caase seb wannal access and
service prabiems for Medivare enmllees One ef the ges that policy giskess would need o address 1n enaenng suh
4 chenpe wauld be the implenientazon ot A process and 8 e table s thag palient access 1 serviees would not be reduged
Soapitwusly - Adldinenslly o gradual iransten pend with adeguate, pennanent replaceinent funding woutd be needed
Svensple hospita s and theinnedicdl ot ety progranis, persennel and sersices while naintaiming aecess to patent
vare

A tterd propeaal cdvameed Mot poiy makens would hone Mediore DOGML paymiems b etined pumber ¢
reside v one cpton conkl byl e pavinent to o the carrene mumber of resdents e the raning swstem Mo
1FTeNSVE apiois MRl re o flase an ageregate bt on ke sl numbet of postiens. tor example the number of U8
sraduates plus sonre sddiemal percentage Poaey mahers should undvisand that thie Liter proposal requires the
ustabhishmen® of regulaiers mechanisms be giiecate the funding oy ramng esauton

R

e meda tedi
godls Trerone compen

it zests upen 1o rclalivels fngale terweann

of nnluple msntatienal capatilsies, odinodus’
AN and perstabntative 1S saotem that sould be caa's damaged anless any changes e
tulhy cratted amt are based vnoan eviensive undesninding o W i narage of the tes. e Tespials i which
cted and ihe pature ot craduate medical educanen iselt
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Indirect Medicat Educatian (IME) Adjustinent

Ihe Purpesy o8 the DML Sdustnen

S R meeptom e Medioare prospeane pasiient ssten (PPS i 1983 Congress hus tevognized that the
sl of keachme bospitals increase therr soas and has supplemented Medicare mpauent pasments o teaz iy
wowath e e edical edwcaan dME s adigstiient The AAMO beheves that the IMI- adiusunens s an
unpoenant cautty et that recagmzes the addiiomal eodes and cests o teaclung hospitals - While ts Lalel hae led maiy
w bebeve thar this ads siment compensates hospitals seleds tor greduate medieal edacatiom s purpose s e brosdes
Bl the T ouse Wave and Means and the Senate Tmance Conmunees specitically idenihed abe ratenale belimd ihe
adjushime s
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Wavs and Means Commities Report Numbel #8 25 March 4 1983 and Sendle Finance C ammitice Report Number 98 21
March Li. 1933

The IME adiustment shouid not be wmfured with the Medicare payinent tor DGME cosis Payments for Medicare s share
of the disect costs of graduate medical education programs are separate trom the PPS

Snice the meeption f the PPS. the IME adjusuneit has heen teduced iwice from s onginal level of 11 59 percent 1a
teduction of 3 percents. and the execuline aid lewslauve branches have propesed fucher reductuons n the level of the
IME adjustnient  These propasals have been based on calclatons using a vaniety of regression models. more cuirent
Jdata. and different combinations of sariables  In January 1989 the General Accounting Office IGAQY 1ssued a repon that
estimated the $1ze of the IME adjurtment using vanous segression specificatons and called for a reducuon i te lewel
of the adwstment  Every vear smce 1989, ProPAC has reconunended 4 gradual reduction in the leve! of the adjustment

In tev ent vears. however. Congress has mdicated that the level of the IME adjustmeat should refiect the breader mission
and o erall financial s ability of eacling hosprials w assure access and qualiey of care for Medicare beneficianes and other
panents  Smularly . ProPAC has recogmized that the financial suycess or failure of teaching hospuals could affect access
W care and qualuy of care. and m making s recommendations has wied 10 assure “rough tustice” among hospual groups

Ruugh fstice ™ tefers to o palicy obyechive of assunng roughts comparable wtal nargins tor teaclung and non-teaching
hospatals

While PPS operating margins” for teacling hospitals are on aserage lgher than those tor nun-teaching hospuals. teaching
hespial il margins have remamed consisiently fov-er than non-leaching hosprals’ tolal margins — As analyzed by
ProPAC 1n 1ts June 1994 report and shown in Tabide A below. data from the math-year of PPS (1992:93), the wiost
complete tnformation publicly available. show that average PPS margins for non-teaching hospuals were minus 6 4
percent. but tutal nargins were plus 4 7 pervent  Major teaching hospials. however. posted PPS operaung niargi: of
RO r<rcent but thew average total margis were subsianually lower at 3 0 percent The average il masgn tor all
hospeiials was 4 | percent

Table A
PPS Operating Margins and Total Margins. by Hespital Group, PPS 9

Hospital Group PPS Margin Total Margin

Teaching RO K

Qiher Teaching . 10

Noiteteaching 47

Source ProPAC analvsis of Medi-are Cost Repont dalg tram the Health Care Financing Adinmstranon

A more recent ProPAC analysis of prelnnmary and unpublishee data wom the tenth-year af PPS (1993-94) shows the
\ame relatonstap between financial margins and teaching stats  Major waching hospitals thospuals with resident to-bed
ratios onver 281 which are underrepresented m the incompleie teni v-year database. had PPS margmns of plus 11 2 percent.
but recorded aserage wial margins of plus 1 & percent  Other reaching hospitals. those with IRBs ol iess than 0 25, hud
average PPS margins of minus 0 B percent and tomal margins ot pas 4 3 percent Non-teaching hespitzls had the lowest
PPS margins 4l nunus § 9 percent. but posted the higheat tatal margins at plus 4 8 pel

[he AAMC » lmpact Analvsis. ot Reduciag the IME Adyustment

The AAMC 1s greatly concerned that some policy makers have concluded that the DML adgistment could be reduced
substaptialis witheut threatening the tinancial viabilny of acmng hospuais  The AAMC does not agree with thic
perspeciine and beheves tat a 1eduction of the IME adjestment would senously undermine: the financiai stzbility of
teaching hospitals While a review of FY 94 financul daia sepolied by 91 hoseuals belenging 0 the AAMC's Councl
of Teachmg Hospual: «COTH) suggests that some teachng hospu s are performng well financially . g closer examination
rev eais that their total margins have beetrelinelv stable for three s ears and are comparable o the total margins ut num-
teactrng hospuals  Increases n the average PPS argin have contnbuted stable aggregaie total margis over the
[erual

PPS$ margme St this proup of 91 waching hosprals all but 19 of which are ‘major teacling™  hosprtals, wicreased ut
gl Muagor teaching hospitals are defined as diose having teadent-to-bed rames of 0 25 of greater Average PPS
margins mereased trem ¥ 70 percent in §992 to 11 75 percent n 1994 OFf the 91 hospuals. 16 (18 percent) reported
Jawet PPS margins i 1994 than m 1997 Wiule 17 b mtals had negative PPS margins i 1992, only 15 hosputals had
PPS margms less than ze1o m (994 More importantly . nowever. the averge total imargan for this group has remaimed
taiehy stable thetween 4 60 and § 12 pereent ever the three-year period

The PIS syt 16 delined as PPS revente -DRG fasmeht Jubtofs ttmute -hase pryment IME pasners uthee and “high baxd Stage Real Disease (1SR
we ponch. ‘e Madnare gy % efennfy ants Joded by PP mueroe The PPS nunin detiruteen v Madiare teverues and (oM atsnated & ith
Lt duet modaal edwanon PPY exemie patizet carz it aial weme vthen vaterinesy Bovaure paymenis for ru- B0 ik CELAEATS 1€ UL L IpIa At
e e W rrmbnteenend a0 afgin, e these iteft L aand b positne heeelore ahe furgins fol Mediate inganent benelxaries are kess tarn dxe PPS
&t o duran o tus analas
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e IME adjustiment would st datly hammoeaching tospials desiroving the “rough justice ” that has
meen achieved with the current level at he IME adiustmtent On average. PI'S margue, cabeulated withoun the IMF -
DS payment adjustiments: but with only DRG canliet and - nph el stage renal disease 1FSRDY use payments are
nmtay 33 M pereent The IME sdwstment mskes o spanfic it santeibutien o feducing wliat weanld has been Lisge
Pases anureasiny the nerage PPS g trom s 76 e plus 086 ereent Fhe wddstion of the DSH ey ment 1
e B caleulation meves, e aLerage PPS) Pus TS percent 15 :hie 1M1 adpnsonem s cedused Tone ™
[ Fprreent, s propae Republican Hearse Budget Commmntee aliernatse tudget ber 'Y 9S8 e avera
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Average adjusted Per Capita Cost (AAPCC)

As the dehvery sy stem moves 1oward capitared payments far cavered hees, separating the payrient tor DGME casts and
1or palien care costs attrbutable ty the special roles of teaching hospitals tram Patientt care revenue becomes necessary
The AAMC beheves ihan the current method of caleulating the Medicate AAPCC. the raie that the program pays to fish
cantiactor HMOs. results i@ payment system that creates an uneven playing field between teaching and non-icaelnng
hospatals

[he AAPCC calculatan mcdudes sl Medicare tee-tor-service expenditures. specitically the DGME pavment. the IME
payment and ihe DSH payment These pavinents are miended respecinels to colpensate hospiials tor specitic nussiens
(rraduare medical educancnn, of for providig servces 1o agpical patents whe are wierely all of are of low-neone
AOCIOECONOMIC status

Once these payments have heen mcluded mthe AAPCC and paid o an HMO. there 1s 110 assuran. e that these dollars are
used for the purposes ntended he the Congress Thus, teaching Lospitals are at o campentive Jnadvantage when they
attempt b vantzact with HMOs because the HMOs recene the same AAPCC amount regardiess of wal w! m the HMO
has  centract Teaching hospitals have higher patient care costs associated with theis addiional nussiens e Medteare
PaymIEnE systent recogmizes these migher coss through the IMi. and the DSH sdjustments and the DGME: pasmenn

PraPAC recently neted this problem in is March 1998 report i the Congress

Medicare s capitaied pavment under 1ts Managed cdre risk comiracng program does not appropaidiel disinibute patments tar
the costs of teaching programs or ol canag 107 a dispropottionate share ol jow-Invonie panents  The capnated raie reflects the
extra Medicare paymenis provided I teaching and diprapartionate share hospitals i the fee tor wrvice secor, regardless ot
whether Medicare enrollees recene care inthose hospitals - [he relanonship beiween HMO. iad the wanhing and dispropartionate
share hospuials :n therr service area wareants iurher esaludios=s pages * K1

The AAMC believes that the IME. DSH sl DGME pavinents should be excluded trom the caleulation of the sk
paynient rates and paid 1o a teaching hospital direcils when the Medicare HMO enrollee actually 1ncurs a bed dav e
teachiag faahty - Sunply put. 1f the teaclung hospital pras des the sersice. i should recen e the 1ML, DSH and or DGME
Pavinents direstly whether the service s previded 10 Medware beacticiaries under the prospective payment systemn or
threugn HMOs with nisk contracts
The AAMC urges the Congress o address this methadelogial sssue moan urgeni manner as part of 1ts package ot
propesals to retarm e Medieate program  The Associatin recognizes that while this prablem is more presalent i some
parts of the countrs than n others, it will be tnereasingly drtticult wo resoive as national enrollment n Medicare thk-based
HMOs grows  In addition, the Congress should requite ProPAC, as partof its analysis, te develop a methadolugy 1.7
relmovinr these costs tront the waleelanon of the AAPCC and lor Paymg them directly to teactung hospitals when services
are Jelinvere | o Medicare HMO patents  The Assouiauon 1s pleased that PraPAC has started 1o analyze hew the
Mediate program pays rsk contractors wnd the Jefiviencies o the AAPCC inethodology  The AAMC belteves that
modity mg the AAPCC calevlation would at feast pastially ameliorate the vompetse disads antage thar waching hospitaly
bring te the negetiating tabje, rmove barriers o expandig HMO use among Meds:are beneticianies and strengthen the
exnting, rsk-based coerdinated care program

Corclusion

The AAMC regrets that the possibilny o1 establishing all payer tuads 1os the sPesal nussions it teaclung hospitals and
medical schoets apparently bas dumtished i the past vear AT the wame tme. ¢l es denoe ndicates that the health care
debivery systens wail contmue 1 emphasie price competition hallenging the Lnanaal vabili ot taching pospitats and
teacinng pivsrcians  The AAMC s deephh Concerned that the fundamental structural har
delaery seatens wall undernine the abiiity of acadenie medions L adapt e the
s

N1Zes New sccurnng in e Sealth
e envitonmient and o tullilt s umgue

Vesdemie medicine comsits 0! diverse group of highly carnplex nstitutions presiting the eny ionment and resourees
tor medical edacainm aml reseateh lor the nate:n and providig hotl, bask and terliars patient care se. e The current
emph s onre exammung nanonal polices i hight ol lumited public reseurces Places these mstminess and their viai
dctivinies at niskot therr specnal ooles and nature are nat appreciated

Natienal pohey on health care dedivers and payinent must recogn.ze the unique characteristics and decisity of teachng
Tesspitals and teaking physicuns se that their tundamental mussions ¢an be presersed  Reductions i SMedicare payments
to teaclimg hosprals and waching physicians will undernune the abiliy of these institutions te fulfilt their multiple
tespansibilitic s at the same tune they are stearghag e adapt o a new delnvers environment  Academic medicine supparis
these chanses that assure the poevision of livh quahity hiealth cate 11 cost etleenn e dehnvers system. o vibrant research
capabilits and the capacity to educine ontslanding practitioners  Acadennie mshitanens need the undersiandg and suppert
otsovters fe tullll their ebligaient The AAMC looke forwand 0 working with the membters of the comnuttee and their
statl teomeet these cemmon goals
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Mr. CHRISTENSEN [presiding]. Thank you, Mr. Munson. And Dr.
Jacott

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM E. JACOTT, M.D., UNIVERSITY OF
MINNESOTA, MEMBER, BOARD OF TRUSTEES, AMERICAN
MEDICAL ASSOCIATION

Dr. JACOTT. Good atternoon, Mr. Chairman. I am William Jacott.
I am a family physician, and I am associate provost for the aca-
demic health center at the University of Minnesota in Minneapolis.
Today, however, I am speaking as a trustee of the American Medi-
cal Association.

As we have learned by the discussion this morning, graduate
medical education is rea{ly a complex system. Any discussion of
GME involves those issues such as the physician work force plan-
ning, quality of care, charity care, and specialty choice. 1 will focus
today, however, on financing mechanisms that you, as a committee,
will {>e examining. I want to offer you a structure for analyzin this
complex issue. I wili discuss several principles that the has
endorsed and a suggested first step for implementation. These and
other guiding principles are further elaborated in our written testi-
mony.

There are no easy answers here, but there is one overriding
goal—for Americans to be confident about the training and edu-
cation that their physicians receive. But to do this, we must ensure
stability and accountability in funding of graduate medical edu-
cation.

Our first principle, one mentioned earlier and several times, is
that all third-party payers should pay their fair share for GME.
That is all third-party payers, private as well as public.

You have heard in testimony earlier today about direct and indi-
rect payments to hospitals and especially to those large tertiary
care institutions affiliated with medical schools like ours at the
Uriversity of Minnesota. Right now, Medicare is the single largest
payer for GME. It pays about haif »f the total cost.

Private third-party payers often do not pay their fair share to
support graduate medical education, education from which they
continue to profit. Hospitals negotiate discount, contracts with cer-
tain private third-party payers and they do this to maintain their
market share. But because these contracts rarely include provision
for paying a share of the hospital’s GME cost, the costs get shifted.
The discount contractor provides no GME support, but benefits
from medical resident service.

The AMA believes that there should be some kind of accountabil-
ity and fairness here. We think that there should be explicit and
uniform contributions from all payers for GME. And one way to do
this is to require all payers to adopt an approach that is similar
to the Medicare methodology for determining their share of the di-
rect costs of GME.

Our second principle: We should continue the current system of
linking GME payments to patient rare services. Many GME pro-
grams are moving to alternative sites for delivery of care and edu-
cation. We ought to have the payments in those cases follow the
patients and t%e resident physician wt  is providing that patient’s
care. And thut means if the patient gets his or her care at an am-
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bulatory clinic or a nursing home or a rural health clinic, then that
facility should receive th:e payment.

This has the further benefit of encouraging physician training in
“nontraditional” sites, a subject that was discussed earlier this
morning, with decided emphasis on primary care. Physicians in
training benefit because they are better prepared to practice in any
evolving health care delivery system. Patients benefit because of
the increased availability of care.

The National Resident Matching Program just reported on March
15 that over half of medical student seniors have chosen primary
care as their initial training. Some of these students, however, may
later choose subspecialty training. But it is clear that student
choices are responding to the marketplace. And GME training op-
portunities ought to support these choices.

The AMA recommends that HCFA revise its regulations govern-
ing Medicare direct medical education payments to teaching hos-
pitals. There are some wide variations in claim costs, largely due
to the imprecise nature of regulations currently governing what di-
rect costs are allowable. More parity in payment needs to be devel-
oped. All payers, including Medicare, should be assured that they
are paying legitimate GME costs. This accountability is only fair 1f
we expect all payers to contribute their fair share to the costs.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, the AMA believes that the changes
I have articulated today are warranted in order to control GME
costs. We want to stabilize GME funding so we can assure a qual-
ity national physician work force for our patients.

We appreciate, with your approvai, Mr. Chairman, the oppor-
tunity to supply additional comments for the record, and I would
be pleased to answer questions.

Thank you.

Mr. CHRISTENSEN. Thank you, Dr. Jacott. Your full testimony
will be submitied for the record.

{The prepared statement follows:|
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As ol 1993 there were 97300 dent pliysicnns enrelled i ACGME-acerednad GME
programs i this country Apprevmtely T4 of thiese readent physicans were gradiites ot
ES. e Canadian medicdd schivels accredited by the Laason “ommitee on Medieel
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tinancing of GME costs of non-fest~ral hospitals to the degree that state Medicaid programs
actually contribute to the financing of GME costs  Although exact figures are hard to obtun,
the federal government, in the aggregate, finances approximately one-half of the total direct
costs of GME 1n the country

The metheds of financing GME largely dictate the current nature of the GME system  As
noted above, the great majonity of GME costs are (inanced from hospitals® patient care
revenues; thus, programs tend to be hospual-based  Over the years, the allocation of these
tunds has been heavily influenced by program di-ectors, service chiefs, and department
chairs, who have been primarily interested in providing resident physician coverage for
increasingly specialized impatient services.  As a result, the GME system became heavily
oriented toward inpatient-based. highly specialized training in tertiary care institutions. The
current methods of financing GME have made it ditficult to establish primary care GME
prograins in scttings other than hosputals, such as non-hospital based ambulatory settings and
rural health chnics.

Improving GME Financing

During the past decade. government concerns about the long-term financial integrity of the
Medicare prograni and attendant changes in the financing of health care in both the private
and public seetors have focused a great deal of attention on the financing of GME. The
sequence of events that led to this situation reveals the compelling reasons for reform in
GME financing. In 1983, the Congress, prompted by the need to control the rate of growth
n Medicare expenditures, reformed Medicare policies governing Part A payment to hospitals
and introduced the Diagnostic Related Groups-based Prospective Payment System (PPS)  In
constructing the DRG payment methodology . the Congress specifically excluded the costs of
GMFE from the calculation of the DRG payments. Under PPS, teaching hospitals received a
separate payment, the Direct Medical Education (DME) payment, to cover Medicare's share
ot the institution’s medical education program costs. 1t should be noted that the DME
includes not only the costs of GME, but also the costs of nursing and allied health education
programs  With respect to GME, hosprals are allowed to claim costs in three major
categories -- the salanes and benefits paid to resident physicians, salaries paid to faculty for
supervising resident physicians and administering GME programs, and general overhead
allocated to GME programs  There 1s great variauon in the costs claimed by individual
teaching mstitutions for DME, and this is fargels atiributable 10 the accounting method used
to determuine GME costs. Although Medicare's standard cost reporting methodology is stll
used to caleulate an institutton’s medical education costs and the amount of the DME, the
1985 Comprehensive Ommibus Budget Reconciliauon Act (COBRA) madified the payment
methodologs to Tunit pay ment for GME costs - Under these new rules, the GME payment
amount cannot exeeed, on a resident tutl-time equnvalent (FTE) basis, an insttution's FTE
ameunt tor FY 84, corrected for iflatuon

In addition to the DME payiient, teaching b sprals also receve a second payment --the
Indirect Medical Iducation Adustment (IMEAG--not received by nonteaching institutions
Althoagh many analysts have treated the IMEA a< though 1t were solely due to the costs of
medical education, this 1s not the case - When introducing the PPS. the Congr:s «tated
clearly tuat the IMEA wasintended (1) to serve as it proay for an intensity -of - thlness-factor
that coutld not be meorporated inte the DRG pay ment and (25 o cover the codts of medical
cducanon that could not otherwise be wlentitied amnd mcluded ithe DME - Fhe academic
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community has acknowledged that th. IMEA is not in any way an educational adjustment
equivalent to the DME.

Medicare's new payment methadology for physician services, the Resource-Based Relative
Value Scale (RBRVS), F1s had an important impact on discussions of GME financing for
several reasons  First, because the IMEA payments were explicitly dentified. Congress was
able 1o determine for the first time Medicare’s contribution to financing the total costs of
medical education conducted in teaching hospitals. Second. by mistakenly identifying the
IMEA as though it was dedicated only 10 medical education costs. Medicare's contribution to
financing these costs was exaggeraied  As a result, RBRVS has had the effect of making
medical education costs. particularly GME costs. a highly visible target for those secking
wavs o control Medicare expenditures without seeming to cut services to beneficianes.

Those interested in dec easing the amount Medicare pays for GME have justified their
position by referring to tie language of the original Mcdicare legislation. In the body of the
legislation. Congress stated that the costs of the seryvices provided by interns and resdent
physicians could be claimed by hospitals as a legitimate inpaticnt expense.  However, no
mention was made of the many other costs associated with medical education programs.  In
the Conference Report accomipanying ihe legislation. Congress acknowledged that hospnals
incurred additional expenses by sponsoring medical education programs, but stated trat
Medicare should pay its fair share of those codts only until the community deseloped an
alternative way of pay g those costs

The Social Security Advisory Council an 19821, the Inspector General of the Departinent ot
Healtlht and Human Services (in 1984) and officials of the Health Care Financing
Adminsiration ¢in 1985 have all steted that sufficient time has passed tor alteriative sources
of funds to be wdenufied 1o cover GME costs. To date, however, Congress has reiected the
notion that Medicare should discontinue paying GME costs At the same time., Congress has
expressed concern that the policies goverming Medicare payment for GME niay be no longer
appropriate and should be examined

Cowncident with the introducuen of the Prospective Payment Sysem (PRSI major changes
also occurred in the financing of health care services n the private sector Due n large part
10 the connnaed growih of agaregate healti. care costs. businesses and other third party
parors have descloped more aggressive srategies for controiling their own expenditares tor
health care Central to these strgiegies are effogls to negotiate discounts in the prices
providers are paid for delivermg services o plan beneticraries I order to mamtain mirhet

share 1 this increasingly competitive environment, hospital adinnmstrators hase been willing

to provide discounts. even though domg <o has clearly eroded their operating margins - Siiee
GME had heen lirgels tmanced from hospitais” diseretionary resenues, the narrow ing

aper dimg s have been percened as a theear o the contineed tinancing of GME costs

In ns repert. “The Fnanaal Staws of Teaclnng Hospitals The Underrepresentation of
Minorities 1 Medieme” (19901, the Counal on Graduate Medical Bducation (COGMIE)
dovumented the decnime operatmg margms of the nanoen’s wackng hosprtals . However. the
data presented m the report clearly demonstiate that this dechne 1s due primarily o a dechine
i non Medicare revenue margins  he dechne 1 non Medicare revenue margios s due
Larsrely o two factors L deep discounts negotiarad with some pasers, and €21 the grow g
wicempensated care burden bemng botne by teachmy hospitals - Nevertheless, and tlas s

particulaly mportant, teachimg liospitals hase generally done bet'er than nen teachmy
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hesprtats under PPS, primuarily bequse of the Medicare IMEA payvments receined
teaching msttuions which have been used 1o ottser these cose

Rational teform ot GME financimg wall occur oy if there s consinicin e diabogue on
mpertant GME ssues among members of the medical protession, government ofticials, and
tepresentatives of busimess and the imsurance industry Fhe AMA would Iike o use tis
oppertumty toarticulate osetall goals tor GME finanang reterny and propose a set ol
principles that can serve as a trames ork o gnde discussions of GME timanang retorm

Goals

The AMA belieses that reform shoeuld achieve long term stable funding of GME (o ensuie
that all graduates of U8 medical schools will be able to obtain, at the sery least, GME
leadimg to chgibihny forimnal board cerutication and result in mcrcased accountability lor
the total number and speciabty nuy ot GME positions, the appreprigtencss ot the sie of GME

rainzig. and the appropriateness of both the content and length of traimng requirements

Phe AMA behieves that these godls can best be aclieved if discussions of GME financing

radorm are guded by the tollowing set ol prinaiples

Priacple A thind paree payors shooid partapate exphatiy amd e a anifann

way i the tinanang of GMI

Prmaple Fhe fimancine of GME should contimuie v be hinked o the tianemg o

Patient care saiviees and payments sheuld acerie toorhe actoal fachin

Provachng those servives

el Lrtons weoretersm GMI tinaname shonhd toses pomuarids on the
metheds of financmg the direct costs of GMI L with any changes i
INT N plased i gradueably s that alternate seurces of tunding can be
Wentfied

Frincple The Health Cord Pinancing Adnmnstranon <hould revise the regulations
sovermne Medicare DME pavinenis o eliminite somge of the <arnanem

e GME cos chamned beeaching hospitals

P'rancple #5 o provadure ased by the ACGME RROS il the Specaly: Boards
for adding new specrsities and those tor extendinge the ensth of -

tegtanied Do cethiticatien e ang spocndnes sheull beorevewed
Biccissiun
Principle #1

The AWEA Behieves s netes that afbabaid parts pasers sheald particpees expiath m e
e ONME aconder to e able tundine tor GME e the mnne W atan

tohiove thar ticre shoatd beaunitorme sy e actoss the osmntey tor coptibuting o GME
e Moo s prcesnt e e Pt poneas or O e e

e e denttome minetoote v tenad direct GNME ot ACGeramein the AMA

tecemi onde that b pavors berequired feadept the Modcare appae e b dotenmmnmse v
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share ot the direct costs of GMz: We recogmize that an all-payor system for financing GME
Was s contreserstal ssuc argued o the cnntext of comprehensine health sysiem retorm fast
sear Butat s equally clear that Privaie payors are gol pasying their fair share to sIppOrt &
syten from which they continue 1o protit

ltmay be virtally mpossible o develop mechanims cosuring that all payors contribute 1o
GME as long as indiv idual teachmg hospitals are free o negotiate pay ments for patient care
servives with indi idual payars without ANy resinetions. A a2 means of maintaining “nwarket
share. " reaching hosputal execurives have demonstrated @ willingness o provide discounts to
certn payors, with the consequence of diminsling - cometimes quite sigmificantly  the
WNIunens” operaling margine Given pastesperience, 1t s ditu.eult o believe that teaching
hospital executines waould he willing to volungaridy hegotiate separate GME payments or
allese g portion of then negatiited payment o be designated for GMI: i order 1o comply
sl tns primciple Accordingly. we believe that 4 new appradch to financing GMLE
ieeded

Medioare could make s particpaton m GME hinancng inoindiadual hospials contmgent
upen the participation of 4l pasors whose beneficiaries are haspitalized in teaching hospitals
Fhisapprosch would place on e whing hespiat executives the respanstbilng for obtainmg
Tamte varieus pazors their agreement te Muticepate i GMI: tmancig as a4 condition of having
s banctionries use the services of the stimimen - Since the Medroare methedolugy would
e used B alcudale cach Py at’s fan shaie of the st GMIE- Gonts, there would be o

redmrenerd er prolenged neyotiatiens on the tenms of the paynient
Principle 42

Berere seaching the conchusen tar the nancing of GME sBeakd contnme 1o be Tinked o the
TR oF Patict «are seivices, the AM A considered the proposals advancad mrecem
sears that shermanve sources ot tunds siculd e Wentfied e cover GME conts Hhe miciest
Iy e AT e soutoos o GA - mndime can be taced drectly 1o concerns ahotnt

e cimnnged uer of Medica ¢ Part A Trow | unds to pay medical ediicanon cosgs The moat
freguently mentmed alternaine warces of funds that might be availeble (o finance GME
ndudy veneral by revenies miedieal s wl budgets and taculny practice plans  The AMA
s oneny it GME coss ol sefbiue e be paid tomy ievennes miended o cover

i cowis et et e NSAYNT

P resminendainm - Vot g Pt bt sarses ol esadent IV Scnan scivaities have
o e dew Proc s pdappreamanc ' TS g tlien e mvelved m direct
PAlEI care it < Rese Loy shisaeun s apoabted i Preide sme tervices that weald
stherwise be prosided by the Patienis” attendue phvacans Iy tiese vate  the residem
PEVSICLI IS Getie 4o ) e v v e ooy Poeing altending phyacn whe bills oy thee

wvnes e aiendng phivae o o peton surasies the readent phyvsicin's ¢ ducanon

Thrsqund prov o eianseaear o Pt anproprate as kg s the attendmyg phy sicnan o«

s gt b e g e S et T reskdent plivsioan s cducaion e
Posapl 28 Taeoer gend o P ot s codigl paotent care activities that
Sapplemest s, ot weyl etinadly b aenaded B emdine phvaricane o APPLOPTLate

Popav b the sorviee af e g HERNIRNTIN

B L L I | 1Y BRI R AN I TPTRINES INTH I IS I !

o s e Cducate 0 e o o tannnge sheukl Py e
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to cover the other direct GME costs.  Others have suggested that resident plysans should
generate their own income by billing for their services. The AMA also rejects these
arguments. Resident physicians 22t in the capacity of sdvanced graduate students and should
be treated accordingly. Under many cireumstznees. graduate students receive a stpend and
their tuttion 1s waived 1f they provide services as 4 teaching or research assistant Since moeal
resident physicians provide patient care services and teach medical students and other
resident physicrans. it 1 appropriate that they receive 4 stipend and not pay witien to the
teaching institutions with which they are attihated Such a mechamsm would raise the total
costs of medical education, leading to rising debt Iyads tor voung physicians entering ther
practices

Another important point regarding the patient services nexus for payment is that payments
for these services should go directly to the tacility where the traiming takes place and where
the patient is provided the sen ice  Given current trends. including the delivery of sery ices
\n ambulatory and pnimary care settings. and the consequent ciphisis on prumany care withimn
the GME system, 1t is absolutely esseruial that payment acerue o the facilits where the
patient receives sers ices. The AMA conunues to support imtiatives to develop new
methodologies for the costs incurred 1n phy sictan training m “non traditional ™ sites and
encourages medical education to be provided i seuings that will best prepare physwenn:
practice n any evohang health care delivery system e g . nunsing honies, outpatient surgety
or ambulaton care setings. rural settings, and homeless shelter climiesy

Principle #3

While recommending that GME finencing reform focus primanly on the methnds of

financing direct GME costs. we recognize that thes 1s not the only palicy 1ssue refated v the

topie of GME financing  Certainly. the frmancial vabilty of major teaching huosptals.

parucularly those which serve a dispropertionate Jhare of uminsured patients. s i legatmate
ssue tor concern. In ths regard. the AMA recogm/es that teaching hospuals aie particularly
concerned that Congress nught legistate decreases in Medicare IMEA payments and thus
further decrease their operating marguns However, as noted previously. the 1990 COGML:
repont documented that recent decreases n hospital operating margins are rooted primartly
decreases in non-Medicare revenue margins The AMA theretore believes that 1t 48
inappropriate to focus attention lely on the Medicae IMEA 1he financial status of
teaching hospitats will remain unstable s long s hospiial adnumstratars o SUNUE o Prai
Jitcounts (o cettain private payers whe de not compbute their far chare (o the fancmg ol
GME. and unuil govermuents develop a more cquitable wipy e Coner the costs ot
uncompensated cire

e AMA behieves that etforts 1o retorm GME tinanaing should net be burdened m the
immediate debate by attempts to resolve these very campley issues of uncompensated care
and the eftect of discount contracting on the timanctal stability of some teachung hospitals
Such an approach would mevitably lead to prolonged discussion tat wonld eftectivey derail
any attempts o deal with the senivus problents tacmg GML

Principle #4
Ihe AMA strongls supports the prinaiple that HCEA Jould 1evase the tepulalions goveininy

Medicate DME payments to chimnate the exttaodiary vanation m DME costs that

cutrenly enists among teac ity hospitals  The saratienan e st e mh s s
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tenfold difference can be traced to the imprecise nature of 1he 1egulations governimg the
deterniination of allowable GME costs Under exisung Medicare 1egulations, individual
teaching hospitals have an inordinate amount «f discretion in determining how costs are

allovated.  Frankly. the degree of variation that exists undermuines the credibilty of teaching

hospitals and the medical profession on GME financing issues.  In order to meorporate the
Medicare approach for financing GME mito an all-payor system. the methedology used for
claming GME costs must be refined so that all payers, including Medicare, can be assured
tha they are paying only legiimate GME costs This aceountability is a fair expectation it
we are 10 eapect all payors 1o contribute fairly o the costs of GME

In s first report, COGMIE noted the results of a Congressional Budget Office survey
indicating extreme vargation 1n claimed GME costs by teaching hosprals and recommended
that this issue be studied in more detail.  Further analysis indicates that the vanation in GME
costs within this group of mstiwtions can be explained primarily by two factors: (D
varinons in faculty salary costs, and (2) allocated overhead costs. Within cach of these
categories, the degree of vanation cannot be explamed by variation i the size and seope of
the msttutie n’s GMIE programs or the nature of the teaching hospital.

During recent years, discussions aimed at deternuming ways for controlling the total costs of
DMI: Iive generally assumed that limitations woukl be placed on the total nmmber of GMI
posnions available n the country — Althouglh 1l founded, these discussions have created a
certam anxiety about the avarlability of GMIE positons tor all graduatng students of U S
medical schools  Indeed, in order to avoid dns situation. several professional organizations
recommended m the mid- 1980 that graduates of foreign medical schools be demed access o
GME 1 this country as i means of controlling GME costs. 1 1s now apparcrg that tetal
GM: costs can be decreased without cutung positions- -provided that steps are taken (o
chirinate mappr..priate ditferences in faculty salary costs and allocated overhead costs
claiimed by some teaching hosprtals.

i this context, the AMA recommends that HCEA rewrnite existing regulations e define more
precisely the taculty salary costs and general overhead costs that may be allocated 10 GME.
More specifically, regulanons should be promulgaied to linnt faculty salary costs to the time
fazulty are directly involsed m the adnupistranon of GME progranis or in the supervision of
resident phy sictans under cireumstances in which no separate bitl is submitted for
protessional services either by the pliysician or the hosprtal. - Sumilarly. oserhead costs
houkl be limited 1o those associated with direct support of GMIL program activities

General overhead costs should not be allocated o GME  As noted previously, all payors
should ther adept the Medicare reyulations 1o order o ensure consistency m deterninmg and
auditing GME costs and to fairly distribute the shared burden

We also recommend that annual surveys contunie to document the level ot salaries and
henctits pard te resident physicians in order tensure that uarcasomable varaton in salares
does not develop amung teachimg hospitals — Swinlarly. anoual surveys should be conducted
n order o document the vare noan faculty and overhead costs among teaclung hospitals
1Ts should net be constried to nmply that saeiations are not warranted, sies and needs viry
and a4 St Paut losputal will not pay the sinme taculty salaries as wall 4 New York Ciny
Hospital — The resulis of these surveys should b made available to payors who ae
conttibutme kohe tinancng of GAH
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Principle #5

In order to prevent inappropriate growth in the number of GME posimons, the AMA fecls
that revisions must be considered 1n the procedures for adding new specialties and for
extending the length of training required for certification in existing specialties. During the
1980s, the number of resident physicians in GME programs increased by greater than 30%.
During the same period. the number of U S. medical school graduates remained fairly
constant. We conclude that the marked increase in GME positions was largely due to the

proliferation of new specialty residency programs and positons.  This trend has clearly
increased the costs of GME in this country
At present, decisions regarding specialty training 1ssues are controlled, for all practical N

purposes. by the specialty boards and the ACGME. In some cases, changes n training
requireiients have been initiated by a specialty board, and in some cases, by an RRC. Asa
body primarily concerned with GME accreditation issues. the ACGME has not been charged
with the responsibility of balancing the interests of the specialty oriented organizations with
the concerns of government, business, cther interested parties. and the public. As a result,
the specialty orgamyations have been free 1o increase training requirements. thus increasing
the costs of GME, without concern as to the impact of their decisions on the system as a
whole

Voluntary accreditation and certification remain an important feature of the GME system in
this countrs  "To maintain thts important characteristic, interested partics and the public must
he assured that there is accountability for the decisions made by the RRCs and the specialty
baards  In s first repent (1988), COGME reconunended that the parent organizations of the
ACGME convene to develop specific ways for dealing with this issue  In addition, COGME
tecommended that the American Board of Medical Specialties bring this 1ssue to the attention
of the individual boards. To date, these boards have not dealt with this problem in a
satisfactory manner.

The AMA has considered the 1ssues surroundmg financing reform in GME and has
developed goals and a set of principles o assist the national debate on this ssue. The AMA
beheves that such retorm s warranted 1n order to contro! the costs of GME, to stabilize the
tunding of GML, and to improve the accountability of the GME system to society so that
national physician workforce objectives are achieved and miintained

The AMA ofters the above articulated principles as gurdance to the Subcomnuttee and
Commntiee in their evaluation of GME: financing We thank the Subcommttee for sohiciting
aur thoughts and recc mmendations on this highly complex issue of financing graduate
medical education We look forward to working with other atfected orgamizations and hope
that we can he a continuing resource as te Subcommittee and lull Committee develop there
praposals
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Mr. CHRISTENSEN. Dr. Schwartz.

STATEMENT OF SEYMOUR I. SCHWARTZ, M.D., FACS, CHAIR-
MAN, BOARD OF REGENTS, AMERICAN COLLEGE OF SUR-
GEONS

Dr. SCHWARTZ. Thank you, Mr. Christensen.

I am Dr. Seymour Schwartz. I am professor and chair of the de-
partment of surgery at the University of Rochester Medical Center
in Rochester, N.Y. [ am appearing today as chairman of the board
of regents of the American College of Surgeons with its constitu-
ency of over 60,000 surgeons.

In that regard, we are pleased to have the opportunity to offer
this testimony, and we will focus our remarks on the issues of Med-
icare payments for direct medical education costs, but also on phy-
sician work force requirements and controls.

It is our feeling, strongly so, that the Federal financial support
for graduate medical education must continue if our Nation is to
maintain its preeminence in producing well-trained, highly quali-
fied physicians.

The College strongly believes that all Federal, and as was stated
before, all private health care financing programs should partici-
pate in the support of this system.

Reductions in Medicare payments to hospitals and physicians
have already been implemented. This has been compounded by con-
tinuing payment decreases by private third-party payers and an in-
creasing trend to managed care.

As a consequence, teaching progranis have become increasingly
dependent on Medicare support, because they are less able tec com-
pensate for any funding shortfalls through payments they receive
for services provided to non-Medicare patients.

This is more of a problem for specialties with longer training pro-

ams, such as the surgical specialties, which already receive re-

uced financial support beyond the first 5 years of training.

Proposals have been made to limit Medicare direct graduate
medical education support to the first 3 years of residency. I was
pleased to hear from Dr. Heyssel that he modified this proposal
with respect to the 5-year surgical program.

The College opposes these proposals. It is felt that the specialties
with the longest training programs are just as critical to the health
care needs of our Nation as those with a shorter program. Also, the
quality of programs that train our medical and surgical specialists
are as important as the quality of those that train our primary care
physicians.

Recent studies have concluded that the physician work force
problem is not so much that of undersupply of certain types of phy-
sicians as it is of an oversupply of physicians in general. We agree
to that, and would also point out that the larger problem is a poor
geographic distribution of all categories of physicians.

The College helieves that Congress should focus ils attention on
policies directly aimed at controlling the size and specialty mix of
our Nation’s physician work force, rather than on indirect efforts
to achieve these goals through mechanisms of program financing.
We also feel that such policies hold the promise of reducing total
Medicare spending for direct graduate medical education.

g
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We also agree that broad goals should be set regarding the num-
ber of generalists and specialists to be trained, but would empha-
size that quality should be the major determinant in deciding
which residency programs should be funded and in how residency
slots should be allocated.

Actually the number of residency positions in surgical programs
is determined specifically by patient mix and volume that ensures
that training criteria are met. This has limited the number and the
size of surgical training programs. The number of physicians
trained in surgical specialties has remained relatively constant
over the past decade. In the academic year of 1982 to 1983, there
were 21,000 residents cumulatively 1n all surgical specialties.
About 10 years later, 1992 to 1993, the most recent year for which R
data are available, this number is essentially the same.

Now I would like to emphasize that in general surgery for the
same period, the number has decreased steadily from 8,683 to
7,788. :

There is a growing sentiment in the medizal community that the
number of residents shculd be constrained. However, Federal phy-
sician work force controls may be viewed by some as not in concert
- with the current efforts to reduce bureaucracy.

We would submit that a mechanism is in place. That mechanism

. is the residency review committees for the various specialties. They
' are encumbered at this time by the feeling that they - not have
the authority or the antitrust immunity required to in.pose limits.

We would suggest Federal endorsement of the residency review
committees as the body to address the issue of numbers.

I would point out that even if we accept the physician work force
controls as a possible solution, they in no way address the persist-
ent geographic maldistribution ot physicians. And as has been

} pointed out several times already, it seems that current market-
place pressures may be playing a positive role in alleviating or cor-
recting this situation.

In Southern California, for instance, medical and surgical spe-
cialists are finding that there are simply not enough patients ta
maintain their practices, and some of these are relocating to small-
er and at times rural communities. Some have even become pri-
mary care physicians.

Mr. Chairman, on behalf of the College, I would like to thank you
for the opportunity to express our views on these issues. I would
be pleased to answer any questions.

‘t'he prepaced statement and attachment follow:]
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Seymour I. Schwartz, MD, FACS
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am Seymour I Schwartz, MD,
FACS, Chairman of the Board of Regents of the American College of Surgeons, and
Professor and Chairman of the Department of Surgery at the University of Rochester
Medical Center in Rochester, NY. | am pleased to appear here today on behalf of the
College 10 provide our views on Medicare funding for graduate medical education. In
particular, 1 intend to focus my remarks on the issues of Medicare payment for direct
medical education costs and on physician workforce requirements and controls.

First of all, | want to stress that federal financia! support far graduate medical
educatir n must continue if our nation is to maintain its world preeminence in producing well

trained and highly qualified physicians. Further, the College strongly believes that all
federal and private health care financing programs should fully support this system. We are
very concerned, for example, about reports that Medicare HMOs may not be passing on to
teaching institutions the federal funds they receive to support graduate medical education,

We are aware, of course, of the budgetary pressures that Congress has faced in recent
years and the reasons why entitlement programs like Medicare make attractive targets for
spending reductions. However, you should be aware that, because of reductions already
implemented in Medicare payments to hospitals and physicians, compounded by continuing
payment decreases by private thizd-party payers and the increasing trend toward managed
care, teaching progranis are becoming even more dependent on Medicare financial support
and are less able to compensate for any funding shortfalls through payments they receive
for services provided to non-Medicare patients. This a particular problem for those
specialties with longer training periods, such as the surgical specialties. which already receive
reduced financial support from Medicare beyond the first five years of training.

Proposals have been made that would further limit Medicare direct graduate medical
education support 1o just the first three or four years of residency training. The College
opposes such proposals. Generalist physicians can not meet all of our nation's health care
needs. Those specialties with the longest training periods -- such as neurosurgery, which
typically includes seven vears of residency training -- are just as critical to the health care
needs of our nation as those with the shortest residency training. Furthermore, the quality
of programs that train our nation's medical and surgical specialists is as important as the
quality of those that train our primary care physicians: both types of programs should be
funded for their full residency periods,

In an effort to increase the supply of primary care physicians, proposals have also
been made that would wse money saved by hmiting Medicare support for specialties with
longer training programs to increase the amount provided to primary care residency
programs. As we have noted in past testimony, the College has long doubted that paying
hospitals more to establish primary care residency positions will do any hing to influence the
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career choices made by indivi-wal medical students. In addition, many residency positions
in primary care training programs go unfilled year afier year. It makes little sense for a
Congress that is concerned about budget savings to increase federal funding to encourage
hospitals to establish yet more residency positions thay are likely to remain unfilled.

Indeed, recent studies of the nation's physician workforce have concluded that our
problem is not so much an undersupply of certain kinds of physicians as it is an oversupply
of physicians in general, as well as a poor geographic distribution of physicians. (A paper
is attached that more fully outlines some of the issues associated with policies directed at
increasing the supply of primary care physicians.) It is the College's view that Congress
shewld focus its attention on policies that are directly aimed at controlling the size and
specialty mix of our nation's physician workforce, rather than on indirect efforts to achieve
these goals through program financing mechanisins.  Such policies also hold promise for
reducing total Medicare spending for direct graduate medical education costs.

The Coliege agrees with proposals that lave been made that would limit the total
number of physicians heing trained, perhaps to 110 percent of US. medical school
graduates. We also agree that broad goals should be set regarding the number of
generalists and specialists 10 be trained.  We do believe strongly, however, that quality
should be the major factor in determining which residency training programs will be funded
and how actual residency slots will be allocated among each specialty.

In the surgical specialties, the number of individuals being trained has been
restrained by such quality considerations for many years. No surgical training program can
add new residency positions unless patient mix and volume assure that specific training
criteria are met. This limits both the number and the size of surgical training program.
In addition, smaller training programs with relatively few residents are held to the same high
standards as larger prograins.

In fact, the number of physicians tramed m the surgical specialtics has remained
relatively constant fur more than a decade. In the 1982-83 academic year, there were 21,133
residents across all the surgical specialties; in 199293, the most recent year for which
complete data are available, there were 20,976, In general surgery, the number has actually
decreased steadily, from 8,683 in 1982-83, to 7,788 in 1992-93. Further, it is worth noting
that the total number of surgeons being trained each year in some specialues is actually
quite small (e.g., 53 in colon and rectal surgery, 39 in pediatric surgery, and 89 in vascular
surgery in 1992-93),

Of course, there is a regulatory wettone fo the idea of federal physician workforee
controls that may not app. * to some policvmekers,  However, while there is growing
sentiment in the medical community that the number of residents should be constrained in
some way, there is also a general belief that antitrust laws preclude physicians from
establishing and imposing any limits on their own initiative. The residency review
committees for the various specialties and the Accreditation Council on Graduate Medical
Education believe that they do not have the authority or the antitrust immunity needed 1o
impose such limits. A federal mandate to do so would address some of these concerns.

It is worth noting that Congress has often established commissions and supported
studies of our nanon's physician workforce, but it las never given these entities the authority
to implement any workforee policies based on their findings.

Ot course, while physician workforce controls e a posable solution o problens
mvolving overall physician supply and specalty mix, they do not address the persistent
geographic maldisuibution of physicians. A you know, federal efforts to address this
problem have niet with limited success. However, it now appears that market pressures may
indced hold some promise for alleviating, if not completels correcting, this situation, Many
medical and urgical specialists located in areas where managed care has become a
dominant market force, such as southern California, are fimding that there simply are not
enough patieras avarfable for thenn to mamtam their practices. As i result, we are hearing
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that quite a few of these specialists are relocating to smaller communities, often in more
rural states. Many of them have also assumed the role of primary care physicians.

Mr. Chairman. thank you agair for the opportunity to express our views on these
. issues. 1 would be pleased to answer any questons you may have.
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PRIMARY CARE: HAVE POLICY MAKERS GONE TOO FAR?

tssue

Over the lust several years, the federal governmental has implemented a
number of policies and programs intended to inciease the supply of primary
care practitioners, including increases in Medicare payments for primary care
services, such as physician office visits. In many cases, these initiatives have
conte at the cxpense of other programs and other categories of health
professionals and services. Some physicians’ orgzaizations continue to
demand more for primary care. However, there is evidence that further
increases.in the number of primary carc physicians could lead to an
oversupply. At the very least, Congress should carefully consider whether it
is fair to support any additional primary care initiatives Dy arbitrarily reducing
payments to other physicians or reducing funds for other programs.

Kev Things te Keep in Mind «

The Potential for "Overhill". The federal government has adopted
Medicare reimbursement policies favoring primary care residency
programs. And, there is continuing discussion of adopting policies that
would assure that 50 percent or more of all residency positions are
allocated to primary care. However, a recent study published in the
Journal of the American Medical Association concluded thet "a change
as great as the 50 percent solution will cause long-term surplus of
primary care physicians and a long-term shortage of specialists.”!

2, Medicare Beneficiary Need for Specialty Care.  The federal
government has adopted a number of provisions to increase Medicare
payments 10 primary carc physicians (c.g., the relative valus system,
preferential updates, and exemptions from various cust-containment
policies). However, it scems likely that Medicare beneficiaries, given
their age and health status, may well need greater smounts of specialty
care than the non-Medicare population. For example, a recent study
published in the New England Journal of Medicine found that
*Internists and family practitioners are less aware of o less certain

1 Richard A. Cooper, "Sceking a Balanced Physician Worktoree for the
215t Century,” Journal of the American Medical Axsnciption, September 7,
1994, pp. 680-080.
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about key advances in the reatment of myocardial infarction than are cardiologists.”
In fiscal year 1993, there were almost 310,000 Medicare hospital admissions for the
treaur.ent of myocardial infarctions.

Impact of Non-Physician Primary Care Providers. The federal government has
simultancously adopted policies to increase the supply of primary care physicians and
the supply of non-physician primary care practitioners, including physician
assistantsand advanced practice nurses. Those recommending further increases in the
supply of primary care physicians generally fail to take into account the capabilities
and contributions of a rapidly increasing supply of non-physician primary care
providers. Moreover, in determining the number of so-called primary care shortage
areas, the government itself fails to take into account the availability of physician
assistants, nurse practitioners, and other qualified providers of primary care. This
may explain why the Task Force on Human Resources for Health of the Association
of Academic Health Centers has recommended that the Secrctary of Health and
Hunian Services convene a special Advisory Council to assess, among other things,
“whether primary care shortage criteria should take into account the availability of
non-physician personnel.® In any event, given the fact that past government policies
are at least partially responsible for today’s oversupply of physicians, it scems quite
likely that the government will again overshoot the mark if it continues to adopt
programs favoring primary care.

Lessons from Managed Care. Policymukers have repeatedly been told to use the
physician staffing practices of health maintenance organizations (HMOs) and other
managed care organizations as « guide i ine population’s need for specialist and
primary care physicians. However, as one study has warned, "HMO patients tend to
be younger and healthier” and "HMO physicians provide only 2 portion of the
specialty care.** Moreover, another recently published study found that seven Kaiser
HMO plans and three other large HMOs had primary care physician-to-population
ratios of 53.6 and 35.7 per 100,000 enrollees, respectively, compared to the nation’s
current primary care physician supply of 65.7 primary care physicians per 100,000
population?

* John Z. Ayanian et al, "Knowledge and Practices of Generalist and Specialist
Physicians Regarding Drug Therapy for Acute Myocardial Infarction,” New England Journal
of Medicine, October 27, 1994, pp. 1136-1141.

3 Association of Academic Health Centers, Task Force on Human Resources tor
Health, “Avoiding the Next Crisis in Health Care,” 1992, p. 21

* Richard A. Cooper, “Secking a Balanced Physician Workforce for the 21st
Century,” Journal of the American Medical Association, September 7, 1994, pp. 680-687.

> Jonathun Weiner, "Forecasting the Effects of Health Reform on U.S. Physician
Workforce Requirement: Evidence From HMO Staffing Paterns,” ] ournal of the American
Medical Association, July 20. 1994, pp. 222-230.
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International Comparisons. The average American must, by now, belicve that the
primary care physician-to-population ratios in the United States are considerably
below thosc in other countries frequently held up as having model health care
systems.  However, as emphasized in a study by U.S. and British researchers
published in the New England Journal of Medicine, the ratio of primary care
physicians to the general population is the same in the United States and the United
Kingdom. A more recent study notes that "the percentage of physicians in the
United States who practice one of the primary care disciplines is 36 percent to 38
percent, values quite similar to those in Europe.™

‘Trends in Surgical Residency Positions. ke tone and temper of recent discussions
about physician residency programs might prompt some policymakers to conclude
that the number of surgical residencies must be rising dramatically, The fact is the
number of surgical residents has been quite stable for many years. For example, in
the 1982/83 academic year, there were 21,133 surgical residents while, by 1992/93,
the number had actually fallen 1, 20,976.

Non-Primary Care Shortages. Some policymakers may have been led to believe that
the only physician "supply” problems are in the primary care arena. However, the
advisory body charged with reviewing physician supply and demand issues, the
Council on Graduate Medical Education, has specifically concluded otherwise. For
example, the Council has noted that shortages exist in general surgery and warned
ihat “falging of the U.S. population will increase demand for surgical services, and
the number of physicians in general surgery is inadequate to meet a growing need
for trauma services and for surgical care in rural areas."”

Medicare Supgort for Surgical Residency Programs. The American College of
Surgeons supports the concept of limiting the number of physician residency positions
and setting broad goals regarding the number of generalists to be trained. However,
the College insists that any mechanisr for addressing physician supply issues must
explicitly include a policy of adeguate funding for all residency positions through the
entire course of the training period. As it stands now, Medicare generally pays less
than its share of the costs of training surgical residents, primarily because the
prograin limits funding to a maximum of five years, which is shorter than the amount
of time required to train most surgeons,

* Richard A. Cooper, Seeking a Balanced Physician Workforce for the 21st Century,”

Journal of the American Medical Association, September 7, 1994, pp. 680-687.

Pinsicign Workforce Reform; Directions for the 21st Century, October 1992, p. 22,

" Council on Graduate Medical Education, Iinproving Access to Health Care Through
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Mrs. JOHNSON OF CONNECTICUT [presidingl. Thank you, Dr.

Schwartz,
Dr. Anderson.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM G. ANDERSON, D.O., PRESIDENT,
AMERICAN OSTEOPATHIC ASSOCIATION

Dr. ANDERSON. Madam Chair, thank you very much for the op-
portunity to appear before the Subcommittee on Health.

My name is William Anderson, and I am president of the Amer-
ican Osteopathic Association. I have been practicing as an osteo-
pathic physician for over 38 years in primary care in Southwest
Georgia and in recent years as a surgeon in inner-city Detroit.

I am pleased to be here representing 36,000 osteopathic physi-
cians, the majority of whom are in primary care and, we believe,
are playing a very vital role in health care delivery in the United
States today.

So we feel as though it is very important that members of the
subcommittc » take under consideration, when we speak of funding
of graduate medical education, preserving this system of training
osteopathic physicians that has demonstrated historically that it
can produce a higher percentage of primary care physicians. As
many as 60 percent of the'36,000 are currently in the primary care
specialties. i

So before 1 go to some specific recommendations relative to this
matter of training relevant physicians and cost containment in
graduate medical education, I wanted to just make a few brief re-
marks relative to the profession itself.

Osteopathic physicians are trained in many respects the same as
allopathic physicians in that we have the same basic training in
medicine, surgery, physiology, anatomy, and all the fundamentals.
However, osteopathic physicians have the added dimension where
emphasis is placed on the musculoskeletal system and the body
functioning as a whole with an interrelationship between structure
and function.

This philosophy of practice wa~ first initiated by Andrew Taylor
Still over 100 years ago, and it permeates our eduacational process
from undergraduate through the graduate levels.

Although a number of osteopathic physicians ultimately go into
the specialties and the subspecialties, t})wley all are first trained in
primary care. They have that orientation, and it is embedded in
them in the rotating internship. We believe that this enables them
to practice better even as specialists. So 1 certainly prevail upon
the committee to take under consideration those measures that will
be necessary to preserve this system of training.

Now let me go then directly to the matter oghow we can achieve
savings in graduate medical education while preserving the system
and, sccond, addressing the issues of the physician work force.

First, let me mention the matter of the allocation of the GME po-
sitions. We certainly do support the concept that the number of
residency positions could be limited to just 110 percent of the total
graduates from the osteopathic and aflopathic medical schools in
the United States.

At the present time, we receive funding from various sources—
and the Federal Government through Medicare is the principal
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source of that funding—we are funding the equivalent of 140 per-
cent, and we recognize that many of those are the international
medical graduates that make up the difference between the 100
percent and the 140 percent.

We feel that if we are in a situation now where we are graduat-
ing as many as we need—and there are those who think we are
even graduating more than we need—it seems to be Just prudent,
then, that we should buy what we need to meet the needs of the
citizens of this country first. ’

Then if we have a system that produces enough physicians, it
seems to me we should {imit our funding to just meeting that need.

So I would strongly recommend that consideration be given to
limiting the funding to 110 percent of our graduates.

Now ther2 is a potential for the loss of osteopathic graduate med-
ical education positions if the osteopzthic allocation then is buried
within a single allopathically dominated pool; therefore, I would
prevail upon you to take under consideration the fact that there is
a separate system of educating physicians.

Second, GME funding should be equitable for all positions and
based on national averages rather than the current system that is
hospital-specific, that provides for a wide range of costs in graduate
medical education, that may be producing the same end product.

Third, GME funding shouil be by all third-party payers, and you
have heard that repeatedly this morning, and we in the osteopathic
profession want to reinforce our position relative to that.

We feel as though all of the third-party payers should participate
by funding graduate medical education, recognizing that as man-
ag-d care now is permeating the medical market and soon will in-
clude many of the people who are in the Medicare program, and
while the HMOs are receiving 95 percent of that average cost per
Medicare patient, and that includes the medical education portion,
we feel as though they should bear a portion of that cost, or that
portion of the payment to the managed care systems should be re-
moved, so it can go directly to those training irstitutions.

Fourth, we feel as though there should be a freeze at least on the
resident-to-hospital-bed ratio at the current level. This would re-
move the disincentive to move much of the graduate medical edu-
cation out of the hospital and into the ambulatory sites. That is
less costly than th. hospitals. You do not begin to incur as much
of an indirect medical cost where training takes place in the ambu-
latory sites.

If the greater need is for primary care physicians who will prac-
tice in ambulatory sites, we feel as though that is where they
should receive their training.

In conclusion, osteopathic physicians have provided for many
years a vital component in the health care delivery system in
America. In order to assist-the country in meeting the many chal-
lenges in physician work force development and reducing cost, we
suggest that the present system of funding graduate medical edu-
cation be made more equitable. All residents, without regard to the
site of their training, should receive the same dircct funding. The
indirect funds would be based on averaging, utilizing the same na-
tional average, not hospital-specific, and based on a more recent
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ear basis. Most of us now are operating on the basis of a 1984
ﬁase year funding methodology adjusted for inflation.

We do believe that this reimbursement system for graduate med-
ical education does not take into account the demands that are now
placed on the educational system in the development of consortia
and in the process of paying for the educators.

We certainly would encourage you to consider the 110-percent
cap. Simply cutting the payments will not facilitate the work force
change that is desired.

Thank you, Madam Chair, for giving me the opportunity to
present the concerns of the American Osteopathic Association.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM G. ANDERSON, D.O.
AMERICAN OSTEOPATHIC ASSOCIATION

OSTEOPATHIC GRADUATE MEDICAL EDUCATION

Mr. Chairman and members of the <ommittee, thank you for
inviting the American Csteopathic Assouciation (“AOA") to
appear before this hearing. My name 1s William G. Anderson,
DO, and I am the current president of the ACA. I am

appearing before you today as the representative of the .
36,000 osteopathic physicians practicing in the United
States.

The AOA is the national organization for osteopathic
medicine. The AOA is involved in nearly every stage of an
ogteopathic physician’s education. The AOA is recognized by
the United States Department of Education and the Commission
on Recognition of Postsecondary Accreditation as the
accrediting agency for osteopathic medical colleges. The ACQA
also accredits 136 hospitals and health care facilities in 26
states. Such hospital accreditation is recognized by the
Department of Health and Human Services. Additionally, the
AOA in conjunction with varicus affiliated organizatijons,
formulates gereral requirements for graduate medical
education {internships and residencies) leading to specialty
certification’through the AOA’s vaiious specialty boards.

The AOA also examines and approves osteopathic internship and
residency programs in osteopathic and jointly accredited
{DO/MD) hospitals. The AOA conducts examinaticns for
specialty cercification following the completion of such
training. Finally, the AOA administers an extensive program
of continuing medical education which is required to maintain
AOA membership, specialty certification and licensure in
numercus states.

Fer nearly 40 years, I have practiced osteopathic
medicine -- first, as a family physician in Albany, Georgia
and later, as a general surgeon in Detroit, Michigan. At
present, I am the Associate Director of Medical Education at
Detroit Riverview Hospital.

The Osteopathic Medical Profession

While the subject of my address today is graduate
medical education in gencral and osteopathic graduate medical
education in particular, 1 would like to first provide you
with scme background information on the osteopathic
profession. There are two distinct but parallel branches of
medical practice in the United States: osteopat!. medicine
and allopathic medicine.

Osteopathic medical practice, a reform movement in
medical care, grew ocut of concepts developed in 1874 by
Andrew Taylor still, MD. Dr. Still’s philosophy of medical
care focused on "wellness," preventive medicine and the
body’'s ability to heal itself. 0Lr. Still studied the .
attributes of good health so that he could better understand
the process of disease. He devis.d a philosophy which
emphasized the unity of all bocy jarts, particularly that of
the musculoskeletal system, as a koy element of health. The
unique osteopathic manipulative treatment grew out of this
philosophy. All of these principles -- "wellness," holistic
medicine, osteopathic manipulative treatment and an emphasis
on family/gencralist practice -- have been csscential elements
cf ostecpathic medicine for over 100 years,

Today, the majerity of physicians in this country are
allopathic physicians tMDs); however, doctors of osteopathic
medicine (POs) constitute more than five percent of all
physicians practicing in the United States. After years of
strugaling for acceptance, agteopathic physicians have

-

.
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secured broad recognition at law' and in the courts as
equivalent to cur allopathic brethren. The DO and MD degrees
are the only recognized degrees leading to the unlimited
licensure for the practice of complete medicine and surgery.
Despite our success, there still remain some isolated pockets
of discrimination against the osteopathic community, and
osteopathic physicians must continue to fight for equal
treatment.

Significantly, while DOs constitute only 5.5 percent of
the nation’s physicran manpower, they are often the only
physicians practicing in many rural ‘and underserved
communities. Oste.pathic physicians comprise more than 15
percent of all physicians practicing in communities of less
rhan 10,000 people and fully 18 percent of physicians serving
communities of 2,500 or less. Additionally, DOs comprise ten
. percent of all physicians serving in the uniformed services.

In all, whether serving in ruval or urban areas and in vublic
service or private practice, the nation’s osteopathic
physicians provide care in nearly one hundred million patient
visits each year.

Osteopathic medicine has recently received attention for
its production of an appropriate balance of primary care
physicians and specialists. More than 60 percent of the
profession consists of primary care physicians «#ho provide a
complete range of services to patients of all ages. This
statistic is no fluke. Throughout its history, the
osteopathic profession has consistently been able to exceed
the proposed federal recommendaticns for 50 percent of the
nation's physician workforce to be comprised of primary care
physicians. Each year, more than half of the osteopathic
medical school graduates chcose to enter practice in primary
care fields. A recent study to determine which medical
schools -- allopathic and osteopathic -- produce the largest
percentage of primary care physicians revealed that 15 of the
top 25 and all of the top ten were colleges of osteopathic
medicine.’ The success of the osteopathic profession in

‘For example, Medicare ieiines physicians as including
osteopathic physicians (42 U.S.C § 1395x(r)i; Hospital
accreditation by the AOA is statutorily recognized (42 U.S.C.
§ 139Sbb(a); and osteopathic physicians are statutorily
authorized to practice medicine in the Public Health Service
(42 U.S.C. § 209(d}), Medical Corps (10 U.S.C. § 532(b)),
veterans Adrinistration hospitals (31 U.S.C. § 410%(a) (1)),
and Fedetral Health Service (5 U.S.C. § 790lie)).

‘see Stern v. Tarrant County Hospital, 778 F.2d 1052,

1060 (Sch Cir. 198%), cert. denied, 476 U.S. 1108 (1986)
(noting that osteopathic physicians and allopathic physicians

. have similar training and face 1dentical testing and
licensing requirements); Brandwein v. California Board of
Ostecpathic Examiners, 708 F.2d 1466, 1468 (9th Cir. 1993)
{"At the present time the differerces ketween the schools of
sstecpathy and allopathy are minor®); Weiss v. York Hospital,

. 745 F.2d 786, 792, 820-22 {3d Cair. 1984), cert. denied, 470
U.S. 1060 (1985) (notiiyg at footnote 4 that an MD had
testified as to the fact that there was no difference between
graduates of allopathic and estropathic medical schools 1n
Lerms of medical training and ability to provide medical
care, and, at page 820 that the detendant hospitals did not
contend that osteopathic physicians are less qualified, nor
11d the hospitals offer any "public service or erhical norm
rat tonale for thear digeriminatery treatment of Dds "),

L. Haspel, DO, Ontespathie Sraduate Mrdical Education.
fast, itesent & Future 1995 ostaldy enmwpleted for the Jositah
Macy, Jr. Foundataiong,
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producing community-ievel primary care medical practices is
the result of the profession’'s carefully crafted educational
program that emphasizes primary care and the osteopathic
philosophy at all levels of education and training.

Osteopathic physicians start their medical careers by
earning the degree of Doctor of Osteopathy or Doctor of
Osteopathic Medicine (DO). Presently, there are 16
accredited colleges of osteopathic medicine located in 14
states.® The colleges enroll qualified applicants who have
completed four-year college degrees and often advanced .
graduate degrees. Requirements for graduation from
ostecpathic medical colleges include the successful
completion of a four-year curriculum of basic sciences and
clinical studies, including the same subject matter taught in
allopathic medical schools.

While the education of an osteopathic physician includes
the same materials required of allopathic physicians, the
education also emphasizes principles of csteopathic care. As
the osteopathic philosophy plazes an emphasis on the
musculoskeletal system and holistic care, so too does the
curriculum in our medical schools. In addition, osteopathic
medical students receive training in the administration of
manipulative medicine. 1In the first two years, the standard
osteopath®c curriculum includes two to three hundred hours

‘Chicago College of Osteopathic Medicine, Midwestern
University - Chicago, Illinois

College of Osteopathic Medicine of the Pacific - Pomona,
California

Kirksville College of Osteopathic Medicine - Kirksville,
Missouri

Lake Erie College cf Ostecpathic Medicine - Erie,
Pennsylvania

Michigan State University, Coll=ge of Osteopathic
Medicine - Lansing, Michigan

New York College of Osteopathic Medicine, New York
Institute of Technology - Old Westbury, New York

Nova Southeastern University, Health Professions
Division, College of Osteopathic Medicine - North Miami.
Beach, Florida

Chio University Ceollege of Osteopathic Medicine -
Athens, Ohio

Oklahoma State University College of Osteopathic
Medicine - Tulsa, Oklahoma

Philadelphia College of Osteopathic Medicine
ihiiadelphia, Pennsylvania

University of Health Sciences, College of Osteopathic
Yodicine - Kansas City, Missouri

University of Medicine & Dentistry o! New Jersey, Schocl
1 ostecpathic Medicine - Siratford, New Jersey

University of New England, College of Osteopathic
Modicine - Biddeford, Maine

University of North Texas Health Sciences Center at Fort
Wworth, Texas College of Osteopathic Medicine - Fort Worth,
Texas

University of Osteopathic Medicine and Health Sciences,
Allea of Gsteopathic Medicine and Surgery - Des Moines,
Teowa

Weot Virginia Sepon ] o Qutecpathrs Mediegne
Pewistue g, West Vinginaa
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which focus on manual medicine, and the concepts that the
body’s systems are interrelated, that a dysfunction in one
system may be retlected in a dysfunction in another, and that
the body has a self-healing capacity.® Osteopathic medical
schools expose their students to clinical experience at an
early stage in their training, typically including a 14-week
family medicine clerkship in addition to another 16 weeks in
pediatrics and internal medicine.” This curriculum is pavc
of a larger process of teaching all students to be primary
care physicians first and foremost.

Following graduation, ostecpathic physicians generally
embark on a course of unique graduate medical education.
Just as osteopathic medical education differs from allopathic
education, so too do the postdoctoral training programs. The
graduate medical educational program is designed to build
upon the osteopathic concepts taught during medical school.
The internship year of osteopathic graduate medical educatiow
required for entry into osteopathic residency training,
includes mandatory rotations in primary care areas of
irternal medicine, obstetrics and gynecology, general
pediatrics, family practice and surgery. In addition, the
required curriculum for internships states that "Osteopathic
" principles and practices shall be incorporated throughout the
program."’' Following internships, the physicians progress
to residencies in primary care and other specialties. The
osteopathic internship with 1ts rotations in areas of primary
care is required regardless of whether a physician
contemplates a non-primary care specialty, such as
anesthesiology or radiology. It is our understanding that
such required primary care content is not included in
allopathic nen-primary programs. Moreover, all of our
residency training programs, as with our internships,
incorporate osteopathic concepts. The AOA residency training
curriculum requirements include "Utilization of osteopatnhic
principles and practices relating to the specialty."" The
osteopathic system of graduate medical education creates a
profession in which all facets of primary care and specialty
care are represented. The ostecpathic profession has becomz
cne in which primary and non-primary specialties are balanced
in a way that more properly reflects the needs of our
society.

With this explanation of osteopathic medical care and
osteopathic medical education in mind, I would now like te
address directly the issues of Graduate Medical Education and
the AOA’'s recommendations for this Committee.

1. Allocation of Positions

The program of osteopathic predoctoral and postdocter.il
medical education and training produces high quality
physicians who practice in primary and specialty care fields.
Our program of graduate medical education reflects our bel:ief

el

C. D. Meyer, DO, Osteopathic Medicine: Past, Present
and Future: What’s Distinctive Abcut Osteopathic Medicine
{March 1995; {(presentation tor the Josiah Macy, Jr.
Foundation) .

1.

policies and Procedures for Intern Training, Section
VII, D, 1 (American Osteopathic Association, March 1%93'.

"Residency Training Requirements of the American
usteopathie Association, Sectien 1, 0, L0 {Amerycan
usteaspathic Association, July 19321,
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that ali properly trained physicians should have knowledge of
primary care and special%ty care areas in order to be able to
provide complete medical care. This unique program has
achieved an appropriate balance of primary care physicians
and specialists. Among osteopathic physicians currently in
yractice, more than s1xty percent are primary care
physicians.

While osteopathic physicians have developed and refined
this educational model over the course of time, the federal
gouvernment plays an essential part in its continued success
-hrough funding of graduate medical education. A variety of
legislative proposals have attempted to address the
si1gnificant questions of how many and what type of physicians
will be needed in the future.® Questions of how best to
fund Graduate Medical Education must be considered as part of
this process. At present, federal funding is intended to
frster development of an appropriate number of physicians in
different practice areas.

The AOA supports the government's efforts to encourage
@~ . physicians to practice in primary care fields. As
policy is developed, we must hope that osteopathic programs
receive an appropriate portion of available funds. Without
continued support for osteopathic training programs, our
graduates will lose the benefit of an osteopathic graduate
medical education that has been proven to be very valuable in
meeting health manpower needs. For osteopathic practice to
survive, the profession must be able to maintain its distinct
~ducational program beyond the medical school level. The
=imple fact is that osteopathic education requires more than
the medical school experience; complete training in the
usteopathic approach to medical care requires continued
application of osteopathic principles and procedures in
osteopathic postdoctoral training programs.

The question of how many graduate medical education
pusitions should be funded 1s one issue which this committee
may consider. Many organizations and individuals have
recommended that the tctal number of funded residency
positions be limited to the aggregate number of osteopathic
and allopathic medical schocl graduates, While the AOA
generally concurs with this position, we believe that the
runber of funded GME programs should be designated separately
and proportionately for osteopathic and allopathic programs.

s comprise a small, but distinct minority of
pnysicians. If funds for allopathic and osteopathic graduate
edical education are intermingled, there is some danger
that, through either delikerate or inadvertent actions,
‘.s3leopathic programs would not receive sufficient graduate
madical education funds. This would be particularly the case
1f the osteopathic allocation was buried within a single
allopathically dominated allocation formula. However, if the
{unding is separately earmarked for ostecpathic and
allopathic use, then there is assurance that the necessary
funds will be available for osteopathic programs, which
alteady comply with the federal mandate for primary care.

With a secure and separate source of funds, osteopathic
ishisicians will be able to maintain a complete osteopathic
medical education system, which produces an appropriate
[frimary care/specialty balance and physicians who bring
£1:1mary care tc areas which sorely need such care. Of

., tha propasals econtained in the propesced
curity Acr, HUKL <AL, 173 Tona., 1ab Senr 5§ 0001
Vivulg .




111

course, in order to guarantee sufficient funds, the
allocation must be in appropriate proportion to the number of
osteopathic medical graduates. We suggest that in a separate
allocation system, the number of funded allopathic residency
programs would be determined based on the number of graduates
of allopathic medical schools, while the number of funded
ostecpathic postgraduate programs {internships and
residencies) would be determined based on the number of
graduates rrom ostecpathic medical schools.

The AOA proposed the idea of a separate and
proportionate allocation of funds for osteopathic GME to
Congress and the Council on Graduate Medical Education
{("COGME"). In response, COGME concurred with the AOA’'s
suggestion and recommended that funding for postgraduate
training programs be allocated on a separate basis for
allopathic and osteopathic physicians.®* While osteopathic
and allopathic educational programs both produce complete
practicing physicians, their respective educational models --
from medical school through graduate medical education -- are
different. By guaranteeing a separate funding allocaticn for
osteopathic postdoctoral training programs, Congress will
help to ensure the continued vitality and viability of
osteopathic medical care.

2. Funding for Graduate Medical Education.

I would next like to discuse the criteria for funding
respective Graduate Medical Education ("GME") programs and
the source of such funds. Currently, there are separate
formulas for reimbursment of direct and indirect GME ccsts
incurred by teaching hospitals.

Direct GME costs are reimbursed under a formula which is
based on each hospital’s 1984 costs per resident, adjusted
for inflation.'' Since 1984 there have been significant
changes in graduate medical training, particularly within the
osteopathic profession. Non-salaried volunteer faculty has
given way in large measure to salaried faculty. Ostespathic
programs have grown relative to their allopathic counterparts
and have consequently incurred additional costs for
additional faculty, such as program directors and clinical
supervisors, These costs were already imbedded in the large
allopathic programs in 1984 and, therefore, included with
their base year measure. Because most of our faculty salary
expenses have arisen since 1984, osteopathic programs have
lest ground relative to the allopathic programs, despite cost
of living adjustments. COGME is aware of the fact that a
similar situation exists in the allopathic profession with
respect to the large academic health centers versus smaller
teaching tnstitutions. Consequently, bcth COGME and the
osteopathic profession are urging that at the very least, rhe
base year for measuring direct costs be changed from 1984 to
as current a year as possible in order to take into effect
actual changes and thereby create a more level playing field.

‘Council on Graduate Medical Education, Recommendaticns
to Improve Access to lHealth Care Through Physician Worktorce
Reform, Fourth Report to Congress and Department of Health
and Human Services Secretary (1994).

V'pirect Graduate Medical Education (DGME) payments to
- ach hospital equal the hospital’s updated base year (1984!
custs per FTE resident, times the weighted average number of
FTE resident, times the perrentadge of 1npatient days
attributable te Medicare Fart A Freneficiaries.  GAO/ZHEHT 94
33 Medicare GME Paywent Folicy.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE




112

COGME has also reccgnized that the current reimbursement
formula for direct costs is skewed heavily in favor of the
large academic health centers for a number of reasons,
including the ability of the larger institutions to involve a
proportionately greater number of staff members in the
ccmpensated teaching faculty. COGME, therefore, 1s
advcrating that the current formula, which is based on each
institution’s actual 1984 costs, be replaced by a formula
rased on & national per resident average cost (possibly with
regional adjustments). We join COGME in urging chis change.
The updating of the base year and the change to a national
average will create a fairer and more rational system of o
Jetermining each institution’s level of reimbursement for
airect costs of GME programs.

The adjustment in the funding of graduate medical
2ducation should not be limited to the means of direct 4
tunding. We also believe that the system for reimbursement
of indirect costs of GME should be reformed.® The present
formula is based in significant part upon the training
program’s resident-to-hospital bed ratio. Again, larger
academic health centers have the resources to maintain such
ra~ios at a significantly higher level than their smaller
counterparts. Again, we and COGME urge that this method of
measuring indirect costs of GME be replaced by ¢ formula
employing an updated historic base year experience figure.

Third, the source of funds for reimbursing the direct
costs of GME should be addressed. Presently, such funds are
provided in large part by Medicare/Medicaid and Blue
Cross/Blue Shield. We agree with COGME’s Fourth Report that
"the direct costs of GME be funded by all third-party-payers
through the development of a national GME funding pool."*’
witn the growth of managed care, it is essential that managed
care groups and all insurers in the private sector pay their
fair share of GME direct ccsts.

One last topic with respect teo funding invclves the fact
that osteopathic teaching hospitals are typically smaller,
wemmunity-oriented facilities. Because of the current
funding system’s rewards for larger institutions, the
os.eopathic hospitals have not had the benefit of elaborate
resources for payment of faculty and trainees. Yet,
«teopathic medicine is developing alternatives. Ccnsor:ia
+t hospitals and colleges of osteopathic medicine have
cmerged in various locations to expand and enhance graduate
medical education for training in family medicine, internal
vedicine and other specialties within the profession.®*

“Medicare Indirect Medical Education ("IMEY) payments
Lo each hospital are based on a formula that provides an L
increase of approximately 7.7 percent in the federal portion
>f the DRG payment, for each 0.1 increase in the hospital’s
intern and resident to bed ratin. GAO/HEHS-94-33 Medicare
GME Payment Policy.

‘Council on Graduate Medical Education, Recommendations
Lo Irprove Access to Health Care Through Physician Workforce
«etorm, Fourth Report to Congress and Department of bealth
and Human Services Secretary (1994).

“For example, the COGMET program established by
Michigan hospital!s and the College of Cstecpathic Medicine at
Michigan State University 1n Lansing, Michigan ard the Family
Pracvtice program established by Ohio hospitals and the
©llieqge of Csteopathic Medicine ar Chio University an Athens,

B have had particuiar success an develapang mradaate
A od At ion programs an praimaay caire.




The trend in many cases is for the consort:ia to make
1ncreas:ing use of ambulatory care settings for teaching
purposes. We believe that the funding programs shculd
vecognize these consortia on an equal basis and fund ther
accordingly. With proper funding, these consortia will proves
to ke extraordinary programs for the training of another
eneration of osteopathic physicians to provide h:gh quality
medical care.

3. Enrollments

The last issue of Graduate Medical Educat:ion that I
would like to address is the subijiect of recommended
enroliments in medical school. The AOA has advocated that
osteopathic graduate medical education programs be funded cn
a separate but proportional basis with respect to allogathic
programs. Certain organizations and individuals have gone c:.
to recommend that the total number of funded residency
pesitions be limited to the aggregate number of osteopathic
and allopathic medical school graduates.

As I indicated earlier in my testimony, the AOA
generally concurs with this position, but notes one
particular reservation. While some parties have urged tha-
the number of residencies should be tied tc the aggregat«
number of students in a particular "base year," we believe
that. the base year concept is not appropriate insofar as 1t
fails to recognize that the osteopathic profession contin.:e.
to grow and develop. While the number of residency positicns
should be tied to the number of graduates, such measure
should contain a reascnable provision for growth in such
numbers.

Over the past several years, the number of physicians
graduating from colleges of ostecpathic medicine has
regularly increased,’ in part as a result of federal plars
developed in the past to expand primary care capacity in the
United States. Use of a base year would not account for
envollment growth in osteopathic medical schools and could
deprive the osteopathic profession of funds needed for the
education and training of our graduates., With the base vea:
cap, graduate medical education programs would not have the
funding to allow for program expansion as the number cf
graduates of osteopathic medical schools grows. In eftect,
the use of a base year would punish the profession that 1=
currently producing a proper balance of specialists and
primary care physicians, which balance is deemed critical '.:
reform of the health care system.

Some additional clarification is necessary with resve.:
to the growth of osteopathic medical schools. First, we
believe that the continuing growth of enrollment in
osteopathic medical schools serves the nation’s needs.
Osteopathic physicians, with their balance of spectialists an
primary care and practice in underserved communities, are tl.o
type of physicians needed in this country. A fair divisicn
of federal funds which allocates separate and appropriate
amounts to osteopathic graduate medical education will
enhance our ability to expand and improve the postdoctoral
training ccmponent of our educational system.

Finally, it should be noted that the significant growth
i numbers ot residents 1s nrt due to growth in enrcllment :n
U.&. medical schools so much as tc the 1ncreasing presence of

Berwoern 1980 and 19495, the number o
Siabs per 107,020 pecpde an o the tted
to 4.

f ostecpathic
Fhiyse Seates ancreased
fron
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international medical school gradustes in American residency
trainirg programs. -’

Conclusions

Osteopathic medicine provides a vital component ot the

_ ratien’s health care services. As policy makers atiempt to

_ enco.urdge more physicians to enter primary care fields of
vractice and provide services to underserved areas of the
ration, we point with pride to our history of serving both
chese needs.

_ "he osteopathic orientation towards primary care
practices supported by a cadre of well-trained specialists
and histery of providing care in underserved communities are
not rhe result of a statistical aberration. Rather, these
goals are fostered through a complete osteopathic educational &
program. An essential component of osteopathic education is
graduate medical education. The present system of funding
educational programs has resulted in an inequitable
distribution of rescurces. Osteopathic hospitals are

. typicatly smaller, community-based treatment centers. When
resources are distributed in accordance with the assumptions
presert in an outdated base year and without considering
factors such as participation in consortia of educational
institutions, the osteopathic training sites are not provided
with an equitable share of the resources. Without sufficient
funding, osteopathic hospitals are not able to improve their
eaucational facilities and expand the number of full time

. faculty. If the base line measure is replaced with a

- national average system of funding and conscrtia are given
full consideration, then osteopathic programs will be put
onto a level playing field with allopathic graduate medical
=ducation programs.

We believe that growth in osteopathic physicians will
hzlp to solve current shortages of primary care physicians,
maintain an appropriate primary care-specialty distribution
ana provide physicians for traditionally underserved
communities. In order to assist the country in meeting these
challenges, we would suggest that Congress and this committee
act t. correct the current imbalances in funding for graduate
m:dical education. Specifically, we would suggest that
~steopathic graduate medical education programs receive a
separate and proportionate allocation of the funds devoted to
rastdoctoral education. Funding criteria should be modified
:n order to consider the participation of programs in
censortia ot educational programs rather than looking purely
at hospital size. Finally, we recommend that funding
allocations be made without reference tc any base year in
wrder te allow for funding to change with the population such
tunaing serves. With proper support for ostec: ithic graduate
rai.cal cducation, osteopathic physicians will b2 able to
continue our history of providing high quality, primary and
speciralty care medical services.

‘Retween the 194(-91 and 1993-44 academic years, the
total runber of residents training increased by 12,737 (from
95,327 to 108,064}, However, during Lhe same period of time,
"he rumber o1 United States Medical Graduates training in
Umited States GME programs only increased by 4,996 (from
74,311 to 84,307, Thus, in four years, the percentage of
International Medical Graduates training in United States GME
fresqrams jumped from 16.8 percent to 21.44 pereent. L,
Haspel, 1o, Csteopa b Sradate Medical Education:  Past,
Treocent & Fature (1994,
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i Mrs. JOHNSON oF CONNECTICUT. Thank you very much, Dr. An-
.derson.

I regret that 1 was not able to be here for the whole panel. I had
an amendment on the floor. Those things end up taking a lot
longer than you anticipate.

But 1 appreciate your testimony, Dr. Anderson. I had not really
factored in osteopathic issues, and I do not know whether, when we
talk about the number of residencies in America, are we talking
about and do we include the osteopathic residencies as well?

Dr. ANDERSON. When I speak of funding 110 percent of the grad-
uates, both osteopathic and allopathic medical schools—and I am
saying right now we are talking about a total of about 19,000 phy-
sicians that will graduate every year —

Mrs. JOHNSON OF CONNECTICUT. Does the osteopathic system
have its own separate residency program?

Dr. ANDERSON. Yes, it does. Now there are some osteopathic phy-
sicians that are in allopathic programs.

Mrs. JOHNSON oF CONNECTICUT. Right.

Dr. ANDERSON. But there is an osteopathic system of training
residents, yes.

Mrs. JOHNSON oF CONNECTICUT. So you are saying if we look at
caps, it should be across both systems. If we look at residency posi-
tions, we should look at residency across both systems.

Dr. ANDERSON. That is correct. It should be proportional ir. the
allocation, recognizing the two separate systems.

Mrs. JOHNSON oF CONNECTICUT. Can you accurately factor cut
how much of a resident’s time is devoted to training ar.d how much
is devoted to service? This is to the whole panel.

Dr. ANDERSON. That is very difficult. I would say--and I am a
medical educator—it would be very difficult to separate that out.

I could tell you this. The residents themselves would be very
eager to tell you how much of it is, “scut work” versus education.
But from an educator’s perspective it is difficult to separate these
two out.

Mrs. JOHNSON OF CONNECTICUT. Also since much of life is zcut
work, it is hard to determine which is training.

Dr. Jacott.

Dr. JACOTT. I would just like to build on that a little bit. That
is a question that has been asked for many, many years, and we
have tried to look at it from every angle, and you add a third com-
ponent, not just service and education, but then you add research
as the third piece of the academic mission and try to figure out how
they sort out timewise. It is very difficult. I have not seen any
studies that clearly split out that time ratio.

Mrs. JOHNSON oF CONNECTIC' T. What we are really trying to do
in government is exactly what the private sector has tried to do.

What exactly are your cost centers, and how does the money
flow? How much is research? How much is training? How much is
service? And what is the Medicare premium? How much of the
Medicare premium is care for seniors for the patient, and how
much is subsidy to training, and how much is subsidy to uncom-
pensated care, and how much is subsidy to the institution, so that
they can carry on their academic mission?

1
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This is something that we have never been very good about
doing, but it is something that we are going to have to do, because
I am sure it was said by others as well, but Dr. Anderson men-
tioned it most recently. We are going to have to make change, and
we are going to have to do that through providing seniors with a
lot more options, and to provide them with options, you have to
know what the premium is.

So any help you could give us as we try to disentangle the dollars
and the missions would be appreciated.

Mr. Munson.

Mr. MUNsON. Thank you for the question. I am also sorry you
missed my spellbinding testimony, but that is all right.

To the contrary, I do not believe that government and Medicare
are doin%just like the private sector. I think you have done a very
nice job historically in differentiating the elements of cost that you
choose to pay for.

There are five of them: The PPS payment or the DRG payment
for the actual service rendered; the IME payment to hospitals like
mine, which recognizes the unique severity and comorbidity that
the patients bring to our place; the DGME payment, which is a di-
rect cost of house staff stipends and relatedpcosts; disproportionate
share for those of us that take shares of poor folks; and then
outliers for patients, for example, those in our burn unit that stay
for 200 days with huge burns.

So on the contrary, I do not think you are doing what the private
sector is doing at all. I think you are doing a nice job of identifying,
accounting for, and then paying segmented parts of the cost of ren-
dering care to seniors.

On the contrary, as I said in my testimony, the private commer-
cial sector is trying to avoid almost all of that societal responsibil-
ity.

Mrs. JOHNSON oF CONNECTICUT. Let my chairman jump in here.

Chairman THOMAS [presiding]. A brief response to that.

Obviously the payment system grew up in part in response to
need and part in response to politics. And you are right; the profile
fits.

A vision of a teaching hospital, perhaps less so today than ear-
lier, more so earlier than today—and as you are moving out into
the community and clinics and stressing—and I came in on the dis-
cussion between service and training, and my background is as an
educator as well, and you cannot let the students determine when
it is happening, because sometimes in a context that you consider
to be very educational and useful, they consider it to g;e drudgery.

And, in fact, we heard earlier testimony, and 1 believe it to be
true, that a lot of the training that is necessary is interpersonal re-
laticais, dealing with folks who maybe are not necessarily doctors,
and you need to do that, and that is kind of like a work training
program, which is almost seamless. You cannot separate it.

But our problem is that I do not want to dictate how much the
percentage should be or even get the educational training process
into a 60:40, 70:30 game in terms of how we fund it.

Nor do I think that we can continue the current structure based
primarily on hospitals running money to those folks on the patient
profile t%rough the indirect, which really is, I think, as you more

L)
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accurately described it, is a reward for the profile of the patient
more than, you know, just the teaching structure.

Then witK the disproportionate share, it just makes sense be-
cause of the urban locations. As I said in my opening statement,
that is where most of them are.

But the hospitals are relatively less significant in the new struc-
ture, and perhaps the profile of the patients and what is being
done is becoming less significant, so we have got to make it more
relevant, and we move that structure, and if that is the case, then
the old-fashioned funding mechanism needs to change as well.

To the degree that things remain the same, the funding system
makes sense. I think our problem is that they are not remaining
the same, and we have got to figure out a way to begin to shift that
funding structure that does not produce the Federal Government
quotas and divisions in the teaching areas and, in fact, rewarding
some beyond what they should have been rewarded and not re-
warding others sufficiently because of the location if we change the
funding structure.

So I think we are sensitive to the problem. It is just that it is
going to be an enormously difficult political problem, which is not
partisan, by the way. You heard the gentleman from California. It
is not partisan. It gets into some regional aspects—States, teaching
hospitals in their States, and the profiles that those hospitals have
developed, and that if you change the formula, you change the win-
ners and the losers.

And so all of that will be entering into our decision, notwith-
standing the fact that the fundamental basis for funding medical
education is eroding because hospitals themselves are ecoming
less the focal point.

You folks are essential to our coming up with a program that ac-
tually is better and actually does solve the problem and does not
exacerbate problems that we either know or do not know about.

So I apologize for not hearing your scintillating testimony either,

but you need to know that we read all this stuff as well, and 1

thank you.

Mrs. JoHNSON or CONNECTICUT. Mr. Munson, I know that we
are only giving a minute-and-a-half summary of something that is
much more important than that. But your summary does worry
me.

Now your comment that the private sector is not taking its soci-
etal responsibility, it is-true that their premiums are focused pri-
marily on the health costs of the patient they have insured. And
then, through taxes, they would maintain tKat they are taking
their societal responsibilities, send the government the money that
the government needs to do whatever government thinks is impor-
tant,

Now it may be that they ought to be paying a premium tax di-
rectly, so that we can fund medical education, and that is not a
concept that 1 think is beyond grasp or adoption.

But to then say that the government is doing a better job does
worry nie terribly, because the disproportionate share thing, we
guess at that.

Outlie1s? Finally after you bent our arms, we did acknowledge
that if someone is in the hospital way beyond what the DRG ex-
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pected, you might need additional reimbursement. There is still a
lot of question about wiether it is fair to have the outlier kick in
at day 90 or day 80, but the outlier controversy is real.

DRGs? You can hardly believe what my constituents think about
DRGs when they get it. When they come into my office with a Med-
icare bill that shows that their costs—and I am making up the fig-
ures—were $1,000, and the hospital got paid $2,500, and they have
to pay 20 percent of the $2,500 or fix the numbers so that the 20
percent comes out bigger than the actual payment, this does not
strike them as rational, as fair, or as real.

So while the DRG system was a sort of desperate response to
desperate circumstances on the parc of the government, and the
concept of reimbursing on average did help us through a crisis, this
is not a model that interests me for the future.

I think for the future we have to get much tougher in the public
sector. We have to figure t what care is being given and how it
is being given, or we have co move public recipients of every type
into the choices the private sector offers. If we do the latter, then
we have to think about how do we cover those who do not have any
insurance? How do we pay for medical education?

But it is that latter debate that really interests me a lot more.
The curreat reimbursement structure I consider to be of the same
ilk of public policymaking that decided that under Superfund we
were going to charge people to clean up things that they did that
were completely legal at the time they did them, regardless of
whether or not they have the money to clean it up now or regard-
less of whether or not we are going tu take all their pension sav-
ings, their home, their mortgage, their everything else.

I mean, I do not see the public reimbursement fund structure as
any model on which to base the future. So it troubles me that you
would make the comment that the private sector is offbase and the
p{xblic sector is onbase, when I think the reverse is actually my re-
ality.

Mr. MUNsON. OK. You have said a lot, and you have left a lot
to respond to.

I did not mean to suggest that the Medicare reimbursement sys-
tem is perfect or that all the regulations and formulae are perfect.

On the contrary, what I did mean to imply is that the various
elements of reimbursement contemplate important societal con-
tributions that teaching hospitals make—education, care for the se-
verely ill and injured, and then the disproportionate share program
for poor people.

Mrs. JOHNSON OF CONNECTICUT. Right.

Mr. MUNSON. So all I was saying is that the program, in its en-
tirety, contemplates some things that are very important to society
and to teaching hospitals.

I do not believe that the commercial managed care HMO prod-
ucts, albeit, yes, they do pay taxes, but that does not help offset
their portion of direct medical education which occurs in our places.

During my remarks, 1 mentioned the paradox of these same com-
panics who want, to hire one of our products, namely primary care
doctors. We produce a lot of those. They want to buy them, but

they do not want to pay the cost of production. Medicare histori-
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cally has wanted to pay the cost of production. That is the kind of
difference I was alludiny to.

Mrs. JOHNSON or CONNECTICUT. Thank you. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman,.

Chairman THOMAS. Just to follow that up, we heard testimon
earlier that, in fact, the product—it sounds like most of the prod-
ucts coring out of most schools—the product of primary care physi-
cians are, in fact, not equipped to dezl with the new world of medi-
cine under managed care. It seems to me that if they are getting
a product which they cannot use immediately, schools should plug
them in in an efficient way and have them deal with additional
training or working on their interpersonal skills with health profes-
sionals who are not doctors. They might be interested in contribut-
ing a portion of the education cost to get a product that they can
use immediately and who has been trained along the lines that
they believe to be appropriate.

So I guess as we pursue this, I think you are going to find that
the marketplace in terms of what it asks for, to the egree it asks
for a product different than is being produced today, is going to be
asked to pay for the changes in th::* product.

And we have begun discussions, and we will continue discussions
in terms of a fair share pay.

The easiest way, obviously, is to get a different funding system
that is broader based. But we discussed that. It is very difficult to
do politically, and it is very difficult to create a different system be-
cause of the way in which this one fits circumstances that have not
completely changed but are changing.

So we are going to try to do two things, keep the best of what
we have had and anticipate how we can get those folks who may
not be paying their fair share or who are complaining about the
product coming out of the structure, to say: OK, you know, put
your money where your mouth is, and let us talk about bringing
about changes.

It will be not as perfect as we would like, but there are going to
be changes made. And [ believe you will find that it will be a
broader-based support for the costs with an expectation that the
product coming out of it will be more relevant to the needs of the
marketplace.

Dr. Jacott.

Dr. Jacorr. I am really delighted, Mr. Chairman, to hear you
saying that, because we do—those of us in academic health centers
and in education programs—and my background is family prac-
-tice—and we do hear a lot from the managed care entities that we
are not training the kind of person that they want to come out into
practice.

On the other hand, we need to lcok at what their expectations
are. If we are just training a triage officer or a gatekeeper, that is
really not satisfactory either, to provide the kind of care.

On the other hand, man« of our educational institutions have de-
veloped within their training progrims the kind of information and
experience that the residents need to get out and practice in a
managed care environment.

At the University of Minnesota, in our Department of Family
Practice, we have our own HMO, and it is basically run by the resi-
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dents, and the residents have come out and they are marvelous in
fx‘nanaged care, if that is what the managed care people are looking
or.

But I cannot agree with you more that if they want to say some-
thing about the product, then they ought to'be paying for the prod-
uct.

Chairman THoMAs. Well, but beyond that, I think we need to
focus on medical training and education in terms of producing the
complete product for the marketplace. And we are going to have a
panel following you folk, who will be focusing on other aspects of
health care professionals. And clearly as managed care utilizes
more and more other health professionals who are not doctors,
there needs to be a coordination between them.

It makes sense to do more of that durini the education and
training process rather than on the iob. So I think if we are realis-
tic, the profile of who is going to {>e trained in these centers is
going to change as well.

And to the degree that we have too many doctors not of the right
1aype and that we need more folks who are not doctors, you can be

oing the right thing with a shrinking universe, or you can be
doing the right thing with a larger universe of all of the kinds of
people that we prepare and work with.

That is another thing 1 think we need to try to do, and that is
direct the funding, one, to the environment in which it needs to go
and, two, to the broader population universe which will be nec-
essary in the future.

That is all uncomfortable for everybody, because it is a signifi-
cant change, foremost in terms of the impact of the changes on the
doctors themselves.

So this is a challenge for all of us. But to the degree that the
Federal Government is going to fund medical education for the ra-
tionale being a societal good, then we are going to make sure that
the product is not misplaced in terms of its emphasis and its need
in the marketplace.

It is changing. And we appreciate your testimony. And we are
oing to move 1n the direction of trying to provide more realistic
unding in realistic ways that allow you to produce realistic folk to
serve in the realistic structure of tomorrow.

Dr. ANDERSON. Could I make just a comment?

Chairman THoMAS. Certainly, doctor.

Dr. ANDERSON. I would certainly hope that thé managed care or-
ganizations would take note of what you have said relative to the
responsibilities that they should assume. As long as they have the
strone bottom line orientation that they have, and there is no de-
mand placed on them—that is, there is a sufficient pcol out there
that they can weed out the doctors that do not have that training
in managed care—I would like to see a requirement made of those
who benefit to participate in graduate medical education. That cer-
tainily would include the HMOs.

Chairman THoMAs. If they are not listening, we will deliver the
message anyway.

Dr. ANDERSON. Thank you I hope you do that.

Second, I think to attempt to dissect out now what portion of a

resident’s time is spent in training, we know the elements that go
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into making up the total amount of the payments; I think we
should look more at the finished product.

Are we producing—and you made that observation, Mr. Thom-
as—we should look at the product to determine whether or not we
aredproducing the kind of physician that we need to meet societal
needs.

If we are not doing that, without regard to how much it costs,
we should stop. We should stop.

So when I say look at 110 percent funding, 110 percent of the
positions for our graduates, if that meets the needs, that is where
the funding needs to stop.

Chairman THOMAS. Yes. And a lot of times it is not what, it is
where. And more and more it is where they are getting it. And I
would much rather emphasize an open structure, so that you folks
can get them trained where they need to be trained in terms of re-
flecting what tomorrow looks like, rather than getting into percent-
ages that may or may not be education versus training.

I thank the panel very much.

Dr. ANDERSON. Thank you.

{Pause.]

Chairman THOMAS. The last panel can now take their place, and
we have got: Gwendylon Johnson, Kenneth Kalkwarf, and Charles
Jones.

As I indicated to the other panels, your written testimony will be
made a part of the record without objection, and you may proceed
to educat2 and inform us as you see fit in the time that you have.

Ms. Johnson, if you will start, then we will move across to Mr.
Kalkwarf and then on to Mr. Jones, if you will begin.

STATEMENT OF GWENDYLON E. JOHNSON, M.A, R.N, C,
MEMBER, BOARD OF DIRECTORS, AMERICAN NURSES
ASSOCIATION

Ms. JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the
subcommittee.

I am Gwendylon Johnson. I am a member of the board of direc-
tors of the American Nurses Association. Thank you for the oppor-
tunity to discuss graduate nurse education.

The American Nurses Association is the only full service profes-
sional organization representing the Nation’s 2.2 million registered
nurses.

We are also testifying today on behalf of the American College
of Nurse Practitioners, the Association of Operating Room Nurses,
the Emergency Nurses Association, and the National Association of
Nurse Practitioners in Reproductive Health.

America’s registered nurses deliver many essential health care
services 1in the United States today in a variety o settings—hos-
pitals, nursing homes, schools, home health agencies, the work-
place, community health clinics, in private practice and in managed
care settings.

Because we are there 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, we know
all too well how the system succeeds so masterfully for some, yet
continues to fail so shamefully for all too many others.

A
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Nursing commends Congress for its increased focus on nurse
education issues. It is clear that the U.S. health care system has
an increasingly urgent need for primary care providers.

Funding must be made available to strengthen advanced practice
nurse programs and to establish new programs to prepare those
primary care providers so urgently needed.

Nurses are well positioned to g]] many of the gaps in the avail-
ability of primary health care services. Advanced practice nurses
are trained to provide from 80 to 90 percent of the necessary pri-
mary care_ services of the Nation. Advanced practice nurse edu-
cation includes the preparation of nurse practitioners, clinical
nurse specialists, certified nurse midwives, and certified nurse an-
esthetists. These advanced practice nurses are prepared as expert
clinicians to deliver primary care and other services vital to the
Nation’s health care needs. ,

Since its inception, the Medicare program has paid a portion of
the cost of training health professionals. Graduate medical edu-
cation expenditures for nursing education are intended to reim-
burse a portion of the cost of nurse education to promote quality
inpatient care for Medicare beneficiaries.

Thus, Medicare has traditionally made payments to hospitals for
the training of nurses in hospital-based nurse education programs.
A majority of these programs are hospital-based programs that
grant a diploma, rather than a bachelor of science degree that is
granted by most university-based nursing education programs, or
an associate degree granted by community colleges.

As the need increases for community-based and primary care
providers, nursing will be forced to expand the number and capac-
ity of its graduate level education programs. These programs do not
currently receive Medicare funding.

In order to quickly expand the number of these expert clinicians,
there must be an increased Federal commitment to graduate nurse
education, a commitment not subject to the uncertainties of the an-
nual appropriations process.

We urge this committee to redirect a portion of the annual Medi-
care funds currently being used to reimburse diploma nursing edu-
cation over a 3-year phase-in period to graduate nurse education
programs.

However, since there is also a continuing need for 4-year BSN-
prepared nurses to play a variety of critical roles in the evolving
health care system, we believe that the current Medicare funds re-
imbursing hospitals for those programs must be maiatained.

We also believe that funding must be available to the 72 existing
programs offering what is termed an “RN to MSN” program. In es-
sence, these are accelerated nursing education programs that en-
able diploma and associate degree nurses to become master’s pre-
pared and hence, better able to meet the primary health care needs
of the Nation. These programs allow for a readily available pool of
skilled health care professionals to become educated as advanced
practice nurses in a short period of time.

A graduate nurse education program would help many graduate
nursing students who are currently attending school part time due
to financial constraints to become full-time students.
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The current cost of obtaining a nurse practitioner education is
similar to students pursuing master’s degrees in other subjects. A
division of.nursing study estimated that the average cost is about
$34,000 per graduate. A large portion of graduate nursing student
programs are in clinical practice. Some certifying exams require
that the nurse spend one-third of his or her education in the class-
room and two-thirds in clinical practice.

Advanced practice nurses currently train in a variety of set-
tings—hospitals, skilled nursing faciﬁties, home health agencies,
nurse managed care centers, ambulatory care facilities, HMOs,
public health departments, and community health centers.

Therefore, even as advanced practice nurses are training for
their degrees, their services are being utilized in providing much
needed health care services to patients. However, nursing pro-
grams and students currently incur the cost of the support of the
clinical training in the advanced practice nurse education, despite
the fact that these students are providing direct health care similar
to many medical residents.

Funds should be available to nurses to help them defray tuition
and fees and provide student stipends, as well as reimburse the
costs for faculty supervision at the clinical site.

Mr. Chairman, we commend you and the other members of the
subcommittee for holding this hearing‘ on graduate medical and
nurse education and for working so diligently to find solutions to
the health care crisis. We appreciate this opportunity to share our
views with you and look forward to continuing to work with you
as you develop solutions to this critical problem.

Again, thank you very much.

[The prepared statement follows:|
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TESTIMONY OF GWENDYLON E. JOHNSON
AMERICAN NURSES ASSOCIATION

Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittce. 1 am Gwendylon
Johnson, RN, a member of the Board of Directors of the American Nurses Association.l
am here today on behalf of the American Nurses Association (ANA), the only full-
service professional organization representing the nation’s 2.2 millicn registered nurses.
including staff nurses, nurse practitioners, clinical nurse specialists, certified nurse
midwives, nurse educators, nurse managers and certified registered nurse anesthetists
through its 53 state and territorial nurse associations.

[ am also testifying toduy on behalf of the: American College of Nurse Practitioners, a
group of nurse practitioner organizations who advocate for universal access to basic
health care and the removal of barriers to consumer access to nurse practitioner care;
Association of Operating Room Nurses, Inc., the professional association of perioperative
nurses representing 47,600 members who are all registered nurses specializing in care of
the patient undergoing surgical and other invasive procedures; Emergency Nurses
Association, a voluntary membership association of nearly 21,000 professional nurses
committed to the advancement of emergency nurse practice; and the Natianal
Association of Nurse Practitioners in Reproductive Health, a national non-profit
membership association representing nurse practitioners who praetiee in obstetrics.
gynecology, family planning, reproductive endocrinology and infertility whose purpose is
to assure the availability of quality reproductive health services.

We appreciate the opportunity to testify on graduate nurse education. We have long
advocated for high quality, affardable health care for everyone in this nation. America’s
registered nurses deliver many of these essential health care services in the United States
in a variety of settings -- hospitals, nursing homes, schools, home health ageneies, the
workplace, community health clinics, in private practice, and in managed care settings.
As the health care delivery system continues to evolve rapidly in the coming years, it is
crucial that all available health care professionals be fully prepared to deliver essential

primary care services. To meet the increasing demands on our health care system,
funding must be guaranteed to strengthen existing advanced praetice nurse education
programs and to establish new programs to ensure an adequate supply of these primary
care providers.

BACKGROUND

Nurses are well-positioned to fill many of the current gaps in availability of and aceess to
primary and preventive health care services. Advanced practice nurses are registered
nurses who are nurse practitioners, clinical nurse specialists, nurse mid-wives or nurse
anesthetists who have obtained specialized formal education and training bevond the
education that prepared them to initially become a registered nurses (bevond the four
year Bachelor of Science degree). In most cases, advanced practice nurse education
results in a master's degree.

Advanced practice nurses are trained to provide from 80 to 90 percent of the necessary
primary care services of the nation. Primary care serviees include: preventive care and
screening, physical examinations, health histories, basic diagnostic testing, diagnosis and
treatment of common physical and mental conditions, prescribing and managing
medication therapy, care of minor injuries, education and counseling on health and
nutrition issues, minor surgery or assisting at surgery, prenatal care and delivery of
normal pregnancies, well-baby care, continuing eare and management of ehronic
conditions, as well as referral to and coordination with specialty caregivers.

Of the 2.2 million registered nurses in the United States, approximately 139,117 are
considered advanced practice nurses with this type of advanced education and most are
trained to provide primary care services. Some advianeed practice nurses are speciilized
in tasks that are complimentary to primary care, (i.e.. certified registered nurse
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anesthetists administer anesthetics for patients, including intravenous sedations and some
clinic nurse specialists (CNS) specialize in such clinical areas as cardiology, oncology,
stoma care, although other CNSs provide direct patient primary care services such as
mental health counseling and gerontological care. With this advanced education, many
State legislatures have expanded the scope of practice of advanced practice nurses to
include such things as prescriptive authority. Furthermore, Federal health insurance
programs fi.e., Medicare and Medicaid in certain cases, Federal Employees Health
Benefits Program (FEHBP) and CHAMPUS in all cases] directly reimburse advanced
practice nurses for their services.

CURRENT NURSING EDUCATI 3 JNDER MEDICARE

Since its inception in 1965, the Medicare program has paid a portion of the costs of
training health professionals. Graduate Medical Education (GME) expenditures for
nursing education are interded to reimburse a portion of the costs of nurse education to
promote quality inpatient care for Medicare beneficiaries. Thus. Medicare has
traditionally made payments to hospitals for the "training” of nurses in hospital-based
nurse education programs. A majority of these programs are hospital-based programs
that grant a diploma rather than a Bachelor of Science degree that is granted by most
university-based nursing education programs, or an associate degree granted by
community colleges. Medicare reimburses hospitals based on a formula payment for a
portion of the cost of these hospital operated nurses education programs including
classroom and clinical training, In cases where the hospital acts as the training site, but
the educational program or institution is separate (but with a writien joint venture
agreement with the hospital), enly the clinical training costs are reimbursed under
Medicare. As of 1989, no new jointly operated programs have been eligible for
Medicare reimbursement. In 1991, Medicare provided approximately $174 million to
hospitals in suppcrt of nursing education costs, and these payments were estimated to
increase to $248 million last year. In 1991, 144 hospital diploma programs received the
majority of this Medicare graduate medical education (GME) funding. Despite this
funding source, diploma nursing programs are rapidly disappearing, In 1965, they
numbered over 800, but in 1994 only 112 programs remained. The numbers are even
more dramatic when examining the relative numbers of total nurses educated through
the diploma program. In 1965, 77 percent of all registered nurses were trained in
hospital operated dipl ma programs: by 1990, less than eight percent of all nurses were
trained in this manner. Nurse education has shifted almost entirely away from the
hospital-based settings to community colleges and universities.

Medicare reimbursement for nursing diploma programs is also centralized in certain
regions of the country -- six states (Pennsylvania, lllinois, Ghio, New Jersey, New York,
and Massachusetts) received S0 percent of the available funding.

Since the enactment of Medicare, dramatic changes have occurred in the field of nurse
education. For example, the financing of nurse education has shifted away from
hospital-based diploma programs sponsoring students to the students and their families
bearing the brunt of the cost of a higher education nursing program. Furthermore, the
locus of edueational control has shifted from the hospitals to the educational institutions
granting four and six year degrees. For the most part, hospital based nursing programs
. do not produce primary care providers, but rather these primary care practitioners
graduate from four-year BSN programs and advanced nursing educational programs.
Advanced practice programs for nurses has increased dramatically i the past decade.
“Therefore, nursing finds that the primary Federal support for nurse education is based
on an outmoded payment system reimbursing those nurse education programs that are
least likely to be able to help meet the growing need for more primary care and
community-based health are providers.
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Furthermore, Medicare funds for nurse education are not  utinely targeted for this
intended purpose, but can be diverted to a hospital's general revenue pool and
distributed in a variety of manners based on the institution's internal budgeting

processes.
THE NEED FOR A GRADUATE NURSING EDUCATION PROGRAM

As the need increases for community-based and primary care providers, nursing will be

forced to expand the number and capacity of its graduate level education programs. .
These programs do not currently receive Medicare funding. In order to educate

adequate numbers of skilled advanced practice nurses who provide high quality and cost-

effective services to Medicare recipients, there must be a reliable revenue stream that is

not subject to the uncertainties of the annual appropriations process. We urge this

Committee to redirect, over a three-year phase-in period, a portion of the Medicare L
funds currently being used to support diploma nursing programs in hospital institutions to

programs that educate advanced practice nurses. However, since there is also a

continued need for four-year BSN prepared nurses to play a variety of critical roles in

the evolving health care system, we believe that the current Medicare funds reimbursing

hospitals for those programs should be maintained.

We also believe that funding must be available to the 72 existing programs offering what
is termed an "RN to MSN" prograrr. In essence, these are accelerated nursing
education programs for diploma - associate degree nurses to become master’s prepared
and hence, better able to meet the primary health care needs of the nation. These
programs allow for a readily-available pool of skilled experienced health care
professionals to become educated as advanced practice nurses in a shorter amount of
time.

A graduate nurse education program would help many graduate nursing students who
are currently attending school part-time due to financial constraints to become full time
students. The current cost of attaining a nurse practitioner education is similar to
students pursuing master's degrees in other areas of study. A 1994 Lewin-VHI study
commissioned by the Health Resources and Services Administration, Bureau of Health
Professions, Division of Nursing estimated that the average cost of nurse practitioner and
certified nurse midwife programs per student year is $15,591. The average costs for all
nurse practitioner programs are $17,544 per student ycar and $34.096 per graduate.

A large portion of a graduate nursing student’s programs are in clinical practice. Some
certifying exams require that the nurse graduate spend one-third of his or her advanced
nurse education in the classroom and two-thirds in clinical practice, although in most
cases, the classroom and clinical studies are integrated through the graduate student’s
curriculum. In other words, even as advanced practice nurses are training for their degrees.
their services are utilized in providing much needed health care services to patients.

THE NEED FOR RN'’s

Recent research by Linda Aiken, PhD, RN, FAAN demonstrates that hospitals have not
increased employnient of nurses enough to offset the increase in acuity, so nurses are
working under greater pressure 1o provide critical health care services to acutely ill
paticnts. While employment in the hospitz! sector increased 33 percent during the 1930s
and positions for nurses also increased by over 200,000 FTEs between 1980 and 1992,
RNs and LPNs exhibited the slowest growth of any occupational category in the hospital
workforce. Further, many of the new RN positions were in administrative or other non-
clinical roles. Consequently, nurses represented a smaller share of the hospital
workforce at the same time that paticnts in the hospitals were sicker than in previous
years; this mcreasing need for acute health care services fell mostly on the nursing
personnel.
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Despite the need for nurses to care for sicker patients in the hospital setting and the
need for nurses to provide primary care in the 3

newly graduated nurses (65 percent) graduate from associate degree, community colleges
or diploma programs, This mix of nurses by educational background does not reflect the
needs of the changing health care market,

THE EVOL N QF MANAGED CARE

The health care delivery system is a rapidly changing environment that needs an provider
infrastructure to better deliver ¢coordinated quality care in cost effective manner.
Medicare has always paid for the training of providers in the hospitals. As health care is
increasingly moving to ambulatory care sites and health maintenance organizations
(HMOs) are charged with the task of educating the "provider of the future” jt follows
that new systems must be i ini i

developing teams of practitioners including nurse practitioners.
attracting practitioners whose training they have not subsidized,

amount of training to ambulatory sites in order
to pravide practitioners and site role maodels for

The delivery of health care serves in this country has clearly moved to ambulatory sites.
Changes in hospital admission, use of various ambulatory facilities as well as health
expenditures reflect this shift. It is even possible for an increasing number of surgeries

increasing demand for more primary care providers, academic health centers continue to
train specialty care physicians and nurses. Because advanced nurse training focuses on
the integration of services and developing teams of providers, these practitioners are
better suited to community based primary care settings (National Governor's Association
Report 1994),

R M WOULD W

Medicare funding should be used to meet the health care needs of the future by
retargeting the eligible entities for this funding to be educational programs rather than
health service providers. ANA proposes that Medicare funds under the Graduate
Medical Education program which are currently used to reimburse diploma nursing
education be re-directed to graduate nurse education programs that are post-
baccalaureate, advanced practice programs accredited by a national accrediting body and
linked by a written agreement to an academic institution that is accredited by a national,
state, and/or regional accrediting body. A formula- driven payment would be established
for the training of the clinical training of advanced practice nurses taking into zccount
the number of annual full-time equivalent patticipants in the program and the national
average of costs of such programs in educating such a participant.  Advanc.:d practice
nurses currently train in a variety of settings including hospitals, skilled nur.ing facilities,
home health agencies, nurse managed care centers, ambulatory care facilities. health
maintenance organizations public health departments and conmmunity health centers.
Nursing programs and students currently incur the costs for the support of the clinicul
training of the advanced practice nurse education, Yet, these students are providing
direct health care in a manner similar to medical residents.  Funds should be available
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to nurses in graduate nurse education programs to help them defray tuition and fees and
provide student stipends, as well as the costs of faculty supervision at the provider site,
and progrant expenses.

ANA also believes that the classroom costs incurred by rural and urban underserved
providers <hould be considered for reimbursement. It has been demonstrated that nurses
often provide care In underserved inner city or rural areas where no other provider is
available. Thirty-one percent of all nurse practitioners report that greater than half of
their patierts are edicaid recipients and eight percent of all nurse practitioners report
that S0 percent of their clients are Medicare beneficiaries. Furthermore, 20 percent of
all nurse practitioners report that more than 50 percent of their patients have no source
ot payments. Nurse practitioners also report that special populations comprised more
than 25 percent of their patients in practice including the homeless, victims of abuse,
culturally diverse patients with a non-Western arientation 1o health care, and substance
abusers. Many clinical nurse specialists provide psychiatric serviccs. Over 25 percent of
4il clinica) nusse specialists report that greater than half of their patients are Medicaid
recipients. QOverall greater proposals of nurse practitioners and certified nurse midwives
were found in urban undeserved and high poverty arcas. Near 19 percent of all certified
nurse midwives provide care in high poverty areas compared 1o 10 percent of all
ahatetricians/gynecologists. In high poverty areas, nurse practitioners and certified nuisc
mia “ives work predominantly in clinics and in rural undeserved areas, more than one
third of these praciiduners work in rural health centers.

Medicare beneficiaries in inner cities or rural areas are known 10 be able 1o access the
health care delivery systemn less than their counterparts in other geographic areas despite
the fact that they have a single payer system available to them. As managed cure
continues to prow and the Medicare system iooks toward managed care as the cost
saving salvation additional steps will be needed 1o allow this population 10 access their
services. Advanced practice nurscs play a critical role in providing care 10 the nation’s
clderly poputation.

THE NEED FOR RESEARCH

‘There is a need for additional data on the relationship between the workforce trends and
advanced practice nurses. We request that Members of this Committee take the lead in
establishing a graduate nurse cducation council to track workforce trends as they relate
{o the advanced practice puIse. In tracking such trends, the supply and demand for
physicians and other health professionals should be assessed.

CONCLUSION

Mr. Chairman, we thank you for holding these hearings today on graduate medical and
nurse education. We applaud this Committee for its strong commitment to the
improvement of the health care systems in this country, and we appreciate the
opportunity to share our views with you. Thank you.
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Chairman THoMas. Thank you very much, Ms. Johnson.
Dr. Kalkwarf.

STATEMENT OF KENNETH KALKWARF, D.D.S, DEAN, DENTAL
SCHOOL AT THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS HEALTH SCIENCE
CENTER AT SAN ANTONIO, TEX., ON BEHALY OF THE AMER-
ICAN DENTAL ASSOCIATION AND THE AMERICAN ASSOCIA-
TION OF BENTAL SCHOOLS

fl;l/[r.g{ALKWARF. Thank you very much for the opportunity to tes-
tify today.

My name is Ken Kalkwarf. I am dean of the Dental School at the
University of Texas Health Science Center at San Antonio, and I
am here today on behalf of the American Dental Association and
also the American Association of Dental Schools.

It is my pleasure to discuss the need for continued and expanded
Medicare support for graduate dental education. For almost 30
gears, Medicare payments for graduate medical education have

een vital to meeting the dental health personnel needs and en-
hancing the quality of care for Medicare beneficiaries.

The Association’s first recommendation is for the continuation of
GME funding for hospital-based graduate dental education pro-
grams.

Dental residents trained in hospitals have always been counted
in GME funding. It is critical that this support continues. GME
funding for dental residents is essential to meet the oral health
needs of Medicare beneficiaries.

There are many oral health conditions that must be addressed
prior to medical treatment of the elderly, the disabled, or the medi-
cally compromised. Bacteria from untreated oral infections com-
plicate management of systemic disease and compromise success of
medical therapy.

The hospital-based dental programs at my institution irain resi-
dents in general dentistry, pediatric dentistry, and oral and maxil-
lofacial surgery. The residents within these programs provide con-
sultations for and treatment of patients receiving chemotherapy,
head and neck radiation, organ transplants, joint replacement, and
cardiovascular surgery, as well as providing consultations for pa-
tients with infections or chronic diseases.

In these GME-supported programs, dental and medical residents
learn to work together as primary team providers.

The Association’s second recommendation is that dental residents
be included in direct GME inflationary updates. This would correct
a current inequity. In the direct GME formula, primary care dental
residency programs do not_receive inflationary updates. Without
these updates, it becomes difficult to sustain primary care dental
residency programs.

Dentistry has few alternative sources of revenue. Many dental
residents pay tuition for their postdoctoral primary care training.
As a result, primary care dental residents may have educational
debts greater than their medical colleagues. The excessive debt
burden discourages some students from even applying for
postdoctoral training.

The Association’s third recommendation is that GME funding be
extended to cover nonhospital graduate dental programs. Only
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graduate dental programs located in teaching hospitals currently
receive Medicare, direct GME, and IME support. This ignores the
fact that substantial training takes place outside of the hospital.
Dental residents at outpatient clinics provide a significant amount
of uncompensated care to elderly and low-income patients, but
these programs do not receive GM%S funding.

We urge the committee to consider providing Federal support to
all accredited postdoctoral dental education programs, including
those providing only outpatient care.

Mr. Chairman, we want to emphasize that oral health is an inte-
gral part of total health, and oral healta care is an integral part
of comprehensive primary health care. Therefore, graduate dental
pro%rams are a vital part of meeting the Nation’s health care
needs.

However, hospital dental programs and dental school clinics have
unique financial problems which make delivering this care difficult.
Federal reimbursement for dental services is extremely limited. As
a result, hospital dental programs and dental school clinics have
become a “safety net” for patients without insurance or resources
to pay.

8n¥'ortunately the increasing amount of unreimbursed dental
care provided by these training programs puts them at serious fi-
nancial risk.

A recent Institute of Medicine report recognized the valuable role
of graduate dental training and its perilous financial situation.
Megircare, DME, and IME are sources of ongoing support for these
residency programs. Any significant reduction in girect GME or
IME support will cripple the Nation’s dental training infrastruc-
ture. In fact, without Medicare GME support, many hospital-based
dental residency programs would close due to the high cost of train-
ing, unreimbursed care costs, and the lack of other funding mecha-
nisms.

In summary, we recommend: First, continuation of GME funding
for hospital-based dental education programs; second, inclusion of
dental residency programs in the direct GME inflationary updates;
and last, extending GME coverage to nonhospital graduate dental
programs.,

Through such a partnership with Medicare, these programs can
continue to play their vital role in meeting the Nation’s primary
health care needs.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement follows:|
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TESTIMOLY OF KENNETH KALKWARF, D.D.S.
AMERICAN DENTAL ASSOCIATION

1hank you Mr. Chairman and Members of the Commit.tee for the
opportunity to testify today on behalf of the American Dental
assocration and its 140,000 menmbers. I am Dr. Kenneth Kalkwarf,
Dean of the Dental School at the University of Texas Health
Science Center at San Antonio.
Intreduction
The ADA endorses the goal ot the committee to develop a relevant
and long-term policy on the role of Medicare in the support of
health professions education. For almost thirty years, Medicare
payments for graduate medical education have heen vital to
meeting the health manpower needs of our country while enhancing
4 the quality of care for Medicare beneficiaries. Since the
beginning of Medicare, dental residency training has been part of
this funding mechanism. " It is essential, we believe, that this
assistance be continued. Our views on this important issue are
based upon three fundamental propositions:
13} A direct link exists between a financially sound
- graduate dental education system and the provision of
oral health care to the elderly, disabled, medically
compromised and other special need populations:

2) Graduate dental education rests upon a fragile
— economic base;’

N 1) Alternative sources of financing do not exist.

These factors compel, we believe, an adequate and predictable
level of federal support through Medicare direct and indirect
graduate medical education funding.

; Before addressina more specific issues and recommandations with
regard to Kedicare and Graduate Medical Education payments, I
would like to briefly describe the nature of oral health care
provided to patients in these dental residency training programs.

Treatment of dental caries (decay) 1n children was the
predominate concern of dentists in the past. Today, as a result
of advances made in preventive oral health care over the last
four decades, an increasing number of people are retaining their
- teeth for a lifetime. This change in the nature of dental
disease requires today’s dentists to master a broader range of
- treatments and to understand the implications of an ever-
Increasing number of medical conditions and prescription drug- on
the oral health of patients, especially the elderly., Further,
there is growing recognition of the importance of providing
medically necessary oral health care.

Dental caries and periodontal diseases are bacterial infections
which, like pneumonia and other bacterial diseases, require
treatment. Oral cancer is more common than most people realize
and kills more people each yesr than cervical cancer. Untreated
dental diseases cause millions ot hours of lost productivity and
\mpede employability. Oral health affects general health and
treatment of dental diseases is often a medical necassity.

For adults without dental coverage or the means to pay for care,
teaching hospitals and dental schouol Clinics serve as a dental
“satety net". As 1n nedicine, the hospital emergency roonm 1S
otten +he major source of coral health care tor the poor. The
dentists and dental residents in hospitals serve this safety net
tunction, and unless there is a dentist avallable, patients with
dental problems will be given only temporary relief == the
underlyinq problen, still untreated, will resurface at a later
time. Dental staft in these hospitals also provide numerous

Q

LRIC

B
i




132

consultations, mostiv unreimbursed,
health care needs.

on medically necessary oral

Medically Necessary Oral Health Care

For the Medicare population, there are many oral nealth
conditions that rust be addressed prior to medical treatnent.
Medically necessary oral health care is a direct result of,
has direct impact on, an underlying medical condition. It
includes care directed toward control and/or elimination of pain,
infection, and reestablishment of ftunction. There are a variety
of serious diseases and conditions that can be complicated where
oral health is not properly attended to.
. For those receiving radiation therapy, a dental
abscess or infection frequently becomes
uncontrolled and destroys the surrounding bone or
even the jaw itselt, leading to mutilation and
sometimes death. Ranpant decay is a common

complication due to the destruction of the salivary
glands.

Bacteria from oral intections can spread

through the blood strecam and attach to heart
valves of those with congenital or acquired heart
defects and to other prosthetic replacements in

patients. This results 1n death fifty percent of
the time.

. For -diabetics, any 1niection can be life
throatening, because the i1ntection exacerbates the
diabetes and precludes control of elevated blood
sugar levels. In this context, it is important to
remember that periodontal diseases and dental
caries are the most common infections in adults.

. Por those with a blowd jisorder, gingival (qum)
bleeding can be lite threatening. Ppersons at risk
include hemophiliacs and those with HIV disease.

. Renal transplant pat:ents, those on chemotherapy,
and anyone with an :nnune deficiency are
vulnerable to the uncontrol:ed progression of the
herpes simplex virus irever blisters). The virus
can spread te the brain and spinal cord in those
who are inmmunosuppressed. when uncontrolled, this
often results in dcath,

For patients on chenotherapy, oral infections can
spread unchecked through the blood stream because
of the absence of natural defenses. Mouth
infections are the most common infections in
chemotherapy patients and are therefore a major
cause ot life threatening disease in these
patients.

Unfortunately, many of the above services are provided without
reimbursenents from federal fundings or any other sources.
Because Medicaid dental services foi adults are optional rather
than mandated, some states provide nc dental coverage for adults
and most of the remainder provide only emergency treatment or
very limited restorative services. In addition, more states are
censidering elininating adult dental services as the country's

econonlc situation continue to strain state budgets. New York
State would be an exanpie.

be:
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Under Medicare part B, the dental care covered is extremely
limited (essentially limited to treatment of traumatic injuries,
oral pathology, and jaw surgery). Hospital dental programs
cannot rely on Medicare patient revenues to support the programs.
As a result, dental residency programs, which serve both the
training function and a necessary patient care fuaction, often

provide free care because oral health services are not
reimbursed.

Training for dental school graduates at the postdoctoral level
(after dental school graduation) takes place at both dental
school clinics and teaching hospitals. The programs that are
relevant for discussion of Medicare DGME and IME are the eight
recognized dental specialty programs and General Dentistry
residency training programs. 1In 1993, the first year enrollment
for all of these programs was 2,447, representing sixty five
percent of the dental school graduates for that year. Unlike

medicine, there are not enough dental residency positions for all
dental school graduates.

The postdoctoral programs and their first year enrollment figures
for 1993 are as follows:

Type ¢! Programs Ist Yr. Enrollees Length cf Training
(1993) (years)
Dental Public Health |17 1l or 2
Endodontics 155 2
Oral Pathology 8 3
Oral Surgery 213 4
Orthodontics 266 2
Pediatric Dentistry 173 2
Periodontics 188 3
Prosthodontics 201 -4
General Dentistry 1,224 1-2

* A dencr!ptlon of the various residency programs 1s appended.

General Demtistry training programs provide a one to two year
clinical and scientific experience which provides residents with
additional expertise in various dental specialties and hospitai
dentistry. General Dentistry residents learn to care for the
oral health needs of those requiring specialized or complex care.
such as the handicapped, developmentally disabled individuals,
high risk medical patients, and those with infectious diseases.
As a result, graduates of these prcyrams refer to specialists
less often, which is critically important in rural and
underserved areas. Eighty seven percent of those trained 1n
General Dentistry residencies remain in primatry care practice.

In 1993, there were 1,224 first year enrcllees 1n these proarars,
but demand remains high as twenty tive p:-cent of the applicants
were tulned away.

Dental residency training also differs f Mysicilan training in
that approximately one half of all poslcio. e located in
dental schools: the other half are in hospitL. . Dental school

clinics are not eligible for Medicare DGME f.nding. ©Of hospital
dental training sites. only non-~VA, non-DOD teaching hospitals
receive DGME support. In 1993 approximately forty four percent
of all postdoctoral dental residency training positions took
place in hcspitals supported by Medicare DGME and IME funding.

what does this mean (n terms of federal support? One of the
reconmendations of the Institute ot Medicine’s recent study ot
dental education ("Dental Education at the Crossroads", released
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January 17, 1995) directly addresses postdoctoral dental training
policy:

“The Committee recommends that postdoctoral education in a
general dentistry or specialty program be available for
every dental graduate, and that the goal be tc achieve this
within five to ten years, and that the erphasis be on
creating new positions in advanced general dentistry el
(Recommendation 7)

The Association would support the establishment of additional
pesitions sufficient to meet need or demand.

Because Medicare DGME and IME funding provides for ongoing
maintenance of these programs, continued inclusion of dental
training in these formulae helps to maintain the hospital-based
postdoctoral training positions that currently are provided. The
Association also supports funding for start-up costs of such
programs. This is critically important in assuring comprehensive
care to patients and to the availability of a workforce able to
peet the broad spectrum of patient needs.

Inprovenents .

Given limitations in oral health care coverage described earlier,
1t is clear that patient care revenue is not sufficient to
support dental residency training programs. Significant support
from a hest institution is required, and even the Medicare GME
and IME that teaching hospitals receive can only meet a portion
of the total costs.

While Medicare DGME and IME funding streams currently flow to the
teaching huspital administration rather than directly to
residency training programs, their contipuance is vitally
important to dental programs. If the dental residency training
position "counts in the formula", there is less financial
pressure from the hospital administration or threat of program
closure. Often, directors of dental residency programs can
point to such offsetting funds in making the case for
continuation of their programs. These programs are often in a
deficit situation absent such DGME/IME support, due to the
indigent unreimbursed oral health care that is provided.

A 1994 survey of Medicare GME and IME's impact on 235 hospital
denta) training found that thirty percent have been threatened
with closure due to financial hardship. These Medicare funds
help the programs to continue despite an average thirty two
percent shortfall in revenues to expenses.

Medicare Direct GME (DGME): DGME payments are based on a formula
of tull-time equivalent (FTE) residents multipliad by a per
resident dollar amount and then multiplied by the proportion of
hospitai inpatient days used by Medicare patients in the
particular hospital. Since the beginning of Medicare, hospital
dental training has been part of this funding mechanism.

Under HCFA regulations, the GME formula counts a full-time [
resident for the time spent in a basic training period plus one
year (basic training period means the time required to be
eligible for board certification). The regulations make &n
exception for General Dentistry residencies, so these primary
care resldents are counted in the formula even though the
training i1s not required for board certification (Federal
Register, September 29, 1989, p. 40294). The other basic
training periods (plus one ycar) for dental residencies are:
¢ndo-3 vears, Oral Path-4, OMFS-5, Ortho-:, Pediatric-3, Perio-4,
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Prosth-4, Prosth Max- 5.° Only hospitai-supporcea aencal
education programs receive this Medicare payment. Dental school-
based residencies are not part of this reimbursement formula.
Offsite residents can also be counted if the hospital incurs all
or substantially all of the costs of such training.

Medicare Indirect Medical Education (IME): As the Committee is
aware, the IME adjustment is provided to teaching hospitals to
compensate for factoirs that increase their costs, such as a nore
severely ill patient population, severity of cases and weakness
of the DRG system .in recognizing this, and operating costs
associated with education programs. As with Direct GME, IME
payments are only made to teaching hospitals, and dental
residents in hospitals count in the formula.’

There 1s movement toward having morc training take place in
outpatient or other ambuiatory care settings. Innovative dental
programs have been established at some hospitals, where dc¢ntal
residents rotate through community health centers. OBRA 93
allows residents in community health centers to be counted under
IME if the residents are under the hospital’s ownership or
control and the hospital incurs all or substantially all of the
costs of services furnished by interns and residents. Therefore,
it is important for dental residents to continLe to count in this
formula. The ADA encourages expansions of General Dentistry
training sites. These sites provide primary dental care o the
unserved and underserved population. It is not possible to
promote training in the ambulatery care setting without dental
residents in the formula.

Preblems and Recommendations:
While continuation of current Medicare DGME and IME funding is

vitally important tor dental education, there are two additional
issues of concern that should be addressed:

(i) Dental programs do not receive an inflationary update under
DGME; and

(2) Dental school-based residency programs receive no DGME
support.

The Budget Reconciliation law of 1993 (OBRA 1993) defined primary
care residencies as family medicine, general internal medicine,
general pediatrics, preventive medicine, geriatric medicine, or
osteopathic general practice. This medical-only definition
reflected a goal to steer more physicians into primary care. The
law provided that only these primary care residency positions
would receive an annual inflationary update of the per residency
amount in the Direct GME formula.

Unfortunately, this completely overlooks the critical primary
health care role played by dentsl residents. For most Americans,
the primary care team includes a pivsician and a dentist. 1t
either 1s unavailable, the patient has an access problem, as
treatment of the entire body must include the oral cavicy. The
incomplete definition of primary care used for the inflation .
update was taken from a Public Health Service training definition
explicitly limited to a medical loan program. In fact,

"Fhe citation tor 1inclusion of hospital dental residents 1in
Medicare DGME is: 42 CFR (Code ot Federazl Regulations) § 413.86,
referencing § 405,522 (al,

“The citation 1s &2 CFR & 412,10% (g)(1)(A), referencing §
4Gub, N2 ().
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contemporaneous report language accompanying the 1992
reauthorization of health protessions programs shows that the
committee recognized dentistry as a primary care component of
practice:

"The Conferees have tied receipt of Federal schelarship
funds to the completion of primary care training programs
and the practice of primary care . . . After graduation trom
allopathic or osteopathic schools of medicire or dental
school, the individual must enter general dentistry
practice, or will have five years to complete a residency
program in either family medicine, general pediatrics,
general internal medicine, or general dentistry."

The recent IOM report on dental education specifically states,
under the first of eight “Policy and strategic Principles" that
"(o)ral health is an integral part of total health, and oral
health care is an integral part of comprehensive health care,
including primary care.®

Further, if GME policy is further modified to "weight" or re-
direct DGME funds toward "primary" care, use of this same
definition would cripple the dental residency training
infrastructure of this country.

While policymakers may be pleased to know that dental education
does not have such a specialty oversaturation problem as in
medicine, we urge that Congress not adopt policies that might
disrupt the balance that has been maintained, and we urge support
for development of generalists.

At the very least, General Dentistry and Pediatric Dentistry
residency training should be included in any primary care funding
preference because they are the dental parallel to family
medicine and pediatric medicine. oral and maxillofacial surgeons
also play a primary care roie when they are the only dental
residents in a hospital, and their training programs should be
supported.

We would like to work with the committee to correct the inflation
update preblem, and with regard to any other funding preferences
that may be proposed.®

Oour second recommendation s to correct the ineguity that has
long existed under Medicare DGME, by extending support to dental
school-based residency programs. This would recognize the role
that dental school-based residents play in treating underserved
populations, including low income and elderly patients. A recent
preliminary study of dental school clinics prepared for the
American Association of Dental Schools (AADS) found that the
median household income of clinic patients was $13,800 -15,600
per year, with two-thirds reporting a household income of $20,c000
or less. Eighteen percent of the patients were age 65 and over.
AADS estimates that over 600,000 Medicare eligible individuals
are treated each year in dental school clinics. It Is gsensible
federal policy for Medicare to pPay its fair share ot these
training costs.

‘1t the statute ;s saended ths rear the: should alsc be 3 technicd correction to de.ete refere
L prograss that are "approved by the Cauncil on fevtal Edazatian of the wmerizan Dental assocration” ex:
1Inquade from the Medicare stitute and FEQUIAtIONS 40 CFF & 405,522 18+, The fruns,) on Mental Efuc
eS” programs. in 197 the Cowmiss:on on Dentsl Azcreditation <Dt pe:ase the &< :Tediting a5ens,
Tiro1antal, et postdostora., and ajl:ed dental #4,:3t100 $TOGTIRS
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For federal health professions training policy, the ADA
recommends that Medicare’s DGME support be expanded to all
accredited postdoctoral dental programs.

Thank vou Mr. Chairman for your consideration of the
Association’s recommendations. [ would be pleased to answer any
questions at this time.
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Chairman THoMas. Thank you very much, doctor.

Dr. Jones, if you would allow us to catch this vote and then come
back, we would be pressed if we gave you the full time for your tes-
tlmony, and I want to, so if you would allow us, the subcommittee
will stand in recess until we hurry back.

[Recess.]

Chairman THoMAS. The subcommittee will reconvene. And, Dr.
Jones, you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES L. JONES, D.P.M., PRESIDENT,
AMERICAN PODIATRIC MEDICAL ASSOCIATION

Mr. JoNES. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, members of the sub-
committee, 1 am Charles Jones, president of the American
Podiatric Medical Association.

As one who has devoted much of his professional life in
postdoctoral podiatric medical education, I welcome this oppor-
tunity to appear before this subcommittee today on the subject of
graduate medical education, a vision for the future.

It is my purpose, Mr. Chairman, to acquaint the subcommittee
with podiatric’s role in GME and why continued Federal participa-
tion in graduate medical education is vital if high-quality health
and medical services are to be maintained and strengthened.

Since January 1, 1973, following the Social Security amendments
of 1972, postdoctoral residency programs in podiatric medicine and
surgery have benefited from both direct and indirect GME pay-
ments under ifedicare. Based on our best available information, we
estimate that as of November 1994, 210 teaching hospitals with
800 residency slots in 29 States and the District of Columbia re-
ceived Medicare payments for the direct costs of these programs.

Additionally, 46 VA hospitals and 3 military hospitals addition-
ally train 160 podiatric medical residents, although these training
programs are funded by those Federal agencies, not Medicare.

Suffice it to say that we believe very strongly that podiatric med-
ical residency programs must continue to have access to funding,
including access to any new funding mechanisms that ultimately
replace or supplement that currently in effect under Medicare.

Among other things, completion of an approved residency pro-
gram is now seen as an essential component of training of a doctor
of podiatric medicine. A 1992 resolution adopted by the American
Podiatric Medical Association house of delegates, for example,
makes clear that colleges of podiatric medicine should prepare their
graduates for entry-level postgraduate study, not for entry-level
practice.

Equally important, an increasing number of States have begun
to require a minimum of 1 year postgraduate education or resi-
dency for licensure as a doctor of podiatric medicine. As of 1994,
35 States imposed such a requirement.

The basis for any change in GME financing schemes begins with
the well-known fact that there are considerably more allopathic
medical residency positions than there are graduates of U.S.
schools of medicine with these excess poqmonq being filled by for-
eign medical graduates.
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For example, the Council on Graduate Medical Education has
Sugﬁested limiting the number of residency positions to 110 percent
of the number of allopathic medical school graduates.

In the case of podiatric medicine, however, there are 10 foreign
medical graduates. Since to practice in the United States one must
have had to successfully complete a course <f study at one of the
seven U.S. colleges of podiatric medicine.

Hence, the profession’s longstanding goal has simply been to pro-
vide an adequate number of residency positions to accommodate all
graduates of its colleges. This goal was finally achieved in 1991.

But as recently as 1988, there were only enough residency train-
ing positions to meet the needs of about 63 percent of the podiatric
medical college graduates. And this year we again expect to fall
short of being able to fulfill about 10 percent of our postdoctoral
training program needs.

Thus, unlike allopathic medicine, there are no excess residency
positions, and the positions which do exist are filled by graduates
of U.S. colleges of podiatric medicine.

A second premise some employ in debating the need to alter
graduate medical education payment schemes is that there are too
many allopathic and osteopathic physicians.

The Council on Graduate Medical Education has spent consider-
able time and effort attempting to document physician supply and
demand and identifying the types of allopathic and osteopathic
physicians expecting to be in an oversuppl in the coming years.

In contrast, the Council on Graduate Me({ical Education has not
examined the supply of and demand for podiatric physicians. In
fact, no government body has determined that an excess supply of
doctors of podiatric medicine is in the offing.

In 1981, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services es-
tziblished an ideal ratioc of 6.2 podiatric physicians per 100,000 pop-
ulation. '

Much more recently the Bureau of Health Professions of the U.S.
Public Health Service contracted with the National Center for
Health Statistics to obtain baseline data on foot care needs in the
general population. This was done as part of a 1990 national health
interview survey.

In comparison, podiatric physicians accounted for 4.5 percent of
all medical and surgical services provided to Medicare patients by
all physicians in 1991. Doctors of podiatric medicine, in fact, pro-
vided the majority of foot care services needed by Medicare bene-
ficiaries, and this population continues to increase about 2 percent
per year.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, the Association does not envy the
difficult but necessary task this committee, indeed, has. The Con-
gress faces encountering the Nation’s enormous debt and its
mounting annual deficits. Sacrifices, we know, will be required of
each of us if these larger issues are to be successfully a dressed.

But if future generations of Americans are to be guaranteed ap-
propriate access to well-trained physicians, it is absolutely essen-
tial that we maintain and strengthen our medical education sys-
tem, including its residency training component. Postdoctoral resi-
dency training, including its supervisory component, requires sub-
stantial time and commitment and must be compensated.

E
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The American Podiatric Medical Association believes that all
third-party payers, including Medicare, should proportionally share
the cost of supervision and related educational costs. This is abso-
lutely essential to help ensure high-quality patient care and to pre-
serve high-quality postdoctoral training.

Thank you.

[The preparad statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF CHARLES L. JONES, DPM
AMERICAN PODIATRIC MEDICAIL ASSOCIATION

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee:

I am Dr. Charles Jones, President of the American Podiatric
Medical Association, and a private practicing podiatric physician
in Chicago, 1Illinois. As one who has devoted much of his
professional life in post doctoral podiatric medical education, I
welcome this opportunity to appear before this subcommittee today
on the subject of Graduate Medical Education (GME) ~- A Vision for
the Future. It is my purpose, Mr. Chairman, to acquaint the
subcommittee with podiatric medicine’s role in GME and why
continued Federal participation in graduate medical education is
vital if high quality health and medical care services are to be

maintained and strengthened.
Podiatric Medicine and GME

As you noted in the press release announcing today’s hearing,
Medicare has since its inception reimbursed teaching hospitals for
the program’s share of costs for the training of physicians and
other health professionals. But it was not until the Social
Security Amendments of 1972 that podiatric physicians became
eligible- for Medicare’s GME benefit. Since January 1, 1973, post
doctoral residency programs in podiatric medicine and surgery have
benefited from both direct and indirect GME payments stemming from
Title XVIII. Based on our best available information, we estimate
that as of November, 1994, 210 teaching hospitals with 800
residency slots in 29 states and the District of Columbia received
Medicare payments for the direct costs of these prograns.
Additionally, forty-six Veterans Administration hospitals and three
military hospitals additionally train 160 podiatric medical
residents, though these training programs are funded by those
Federal agenclies, not Medicare.

Suffice it to say that we believe very strongly that podiatric

medical residency programs must continue to have access to funding,
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including access to any new funding mechanism that might ultimately
replace or supplement that currently in effect under Medicare.
Among other things, completion of an approved residency program is
now seen as an essential component of the training of a doctor of
podiatric medicine. For example, a special consensus panel
convened in March, 1992, by the Liaison Committee on Podiatric
Medical Education and Practice concluded that "One vyear of
‘postgraduate’ training is necessary to enter either the private
practice of or advanced specialty training in podiatric medicine.®
Further, a 1992 resolution adopted by the APMA House of Delegates
makes clear that colleges of podiatric medicine should prepare
their graduates for entry level postgraduate study, not for entry
level practice. Finally, an increasing number of States have begun
to require a minimum of one year postgraduate education or
residency training for licensure as a doctor of podiatr.c medicine

(DPM). As of 1994, 35 States imposed such a requirement.

Restructuring GME Financing

The basis for any change in GME financing schemes begins with
the well known fact that there are considerably more allopathic
medical residency positions than there are graduates of U.S.
schools of medicine, with these "excess" positions being filled by
foreign medical graduates. For example, the Council on Graduate
Medical Education (COGME) has suggssted limiting the number of
residency positions to 110 percent of the number of allopathic
medical school graduates.

In the case of podiatric medicine, however, there are no
foreign podiatric medical graduates, since to practice in the
United States one must have successfully completed a course of
study at one of the seven U.S. colleges of podiatric medicine,
Hence, the profession’s longstanding goal has simply been to
provide an adequate number of residency positions to accommodate
all graduates of its colleges. This goal was finally achieved in

1991; but, as recently as 1988, there were only enough residency
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training positions to meet the needs of about 69 percent of
podiatric medical college graduates. But this year we again expect
to fall short of being able to fulfill about 10% of our post
doctoral training program needs. Thus, unlike allopathic medicine,
there are no "excess" residency positions; and the positions which
do exist are filled by graduates of U.S. colleges of podiatric

medicine.

Assuring a match between the number of residency positions
and the number of podiatric medical college graduates has been
complicated somewhat, due to a decline in the applicant pool, by
relatively recent fluctuations in first year enrollments in the
nation’s podiatric medical colleges. For example, while first year
enrollments gradually rose throughout the first half of the 1980's
to peak at 815 in 1986, the number of such students had declined to
561 by 1990. Of note, the Seventh Report %o the Presidept and the
Conaress on the Status of Health Personnel in the Unjted States,
March 1990, argued that one reason for the declining enrollments
was “applicant awareness of an insufficient number of residency

slots to accommodate graduates."

A second premise some employ in debating the need to alter
graduate medical education payment schemes is that there are too
many allopathic and osteopathic physicians. The Council on
Graduate Medical Education has spent considerable time and effort
attempting to document physician supply and demand, and identify
the types of allopathic and osteopathic physicians expected to be

in under - or oversupply in the coming years.

In contrast, the Council on Graduate Medical Education has not

examined the supply of, and demand for, podiatric physicians. In

fact, no government body has determined that an excess supply of

doctors of podiatric medicine is in the offing. In 1981, the U.S.
Department of Health and Human Services established an ideal ratio

of 6.2 podiatric physicians per 100,000 population. This ratio was
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developed as part of the Health Professions Requirement Model, a

Federal econometric study. In comparison, the actual 1991 ratio

was about 5.0 podiatric physicians per 100,000 population.

Much more recently, the Bureau of Health Professions of the

U.S. Public Health Service contracted with the National Center for

Health Statistics to obtain baseline data on foot care needs in

the general population. This was done as part of the 1990 National

Health 1Interview Survey. This survey of 46,476 households,
comprising 119,631 individuals, found that one of every six \
Americans suffered from foot problems in the twelve months
preceding their interview and one of every sixteen Americans deemed
their problem serious enough to consider getting professional care.
However, more significantly, only 5% percent of those who
considered their foot problem serious enough to warrant
professional care actually received such care. Oof these, 47

percent were seen by a doctor of podiatric medicine for an

estimated total of more that 14.%5 million patient visits.

In comparison, podiatric physicians accounted for 4.5 percent
of all the medical and surgical services provided to Medicare
patients by all physicians in 1991. Doctors of podiatric medicine,
in fact, provide the majority of footcare services nceded by
Medicare beneficiaries, and this population continues to increase
by about 2 percent each Yyear. For example, in 1991, doctors of
podiatric medicine performed 98.5 percent of nail debridements,
82.3 percent of hammertoe operations, 72.5 percent of 4
bunionectomies, and 55.4 percent of rearfoot surgery required by

Medicare beneficiaries.

The third premise underlying proposed changes in graduate
medical education financing and related initiatives is that there
are too many specialists and not enough primary care practitioners.
While podiatric medicine is not included in the list of primary

care specialties cited in a variety of Federal statutes, the
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reality is that doctors of podiatric medicine "often serve as the

entry point into the health care system for patients with systemic
diseases that manifest themselves by symptoms in the feet," as
emphasized most recently in the Eighth Report to Conaress on Health
Personnel in the United States, published September, 1992, by the
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Doctors of podiatric
medicine alsc provide a large number of primary care services (as
defined in section 1842(i) (4) of the Social Security Act). In
fact, evaluation and management services accounted for about 24
percent of the Medicare allowed dollars paid to doctors of
podiatric medicine in 1991. Further, the Health Professions
Education Assistance Act, when reauthorized in November, 1988,
specifically included support for new primary care residency
tra-aing programs in podiatric medicine. Ten such programs were
initially funded, under which about 44 residents are being trained
each year. Finally, among the three recognized specialty boards in
podiatric medicire is the American Board of Podiatric Orthopedics

and Primary Podiatric Medicine.

In short, it would appear that two of the premises underlying
proposed changes in graduate medical education financing--excess
number of residency positions and practitioner oversupply--do pot
apply to podiatric medicine. The third--the need for more primary
care practitioners--may have unique implications in the case of
doctors of podiatric medicine. We believe that policymakers should
be mindful of these distinctions as they weigh the need to alter

support for graduate medical education.

CONCLUBION

To conclude my testimony, Mr. Chairman, the Association does
not envy the difficult but necessary task this committee, indeed,
the Congress, faces in countering the Nation’s enormous debt and
its mounting annual deficits. Sacrifices, we know, will be

required of each of us if those larger issues are ever to be
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successfully addressed. But if future generatjions of American are
to be guaranteed appropriate access to well trained physicians, it
is absolutely essential that we maintain and strengthen our medical

education system, including its residency training component. Post

doctoral residency training, inéludinq its supervisory component,

requires substantial time and commitment and must be compensated.
The APMA believes that all third party payers, including Medicare,
should proportionately share the costs of supervision and related
educational costs. This is absolutely essential to help ensure
high quality patient care and to preserve high quality post

doctoral training progranms.
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Chairman THoMAS. Thank you, Dr. Jones. You indicated that
podiatric doctors receive their training in other Federal funded pro-
grams other than obviously through the graduate medical equ-
cation structure?

Mr. JONES. In the V.A. hespitals and the military.

Chairman THoMaAs. And, Dr. Kalkwarf, I assume dentists are in-
volved in that as well?

Mr. KALKWARF. Yes. We have some individuals who do train
through DOD funding or VA funding.

Chairman THoMAS. A rough percentage?

Mr. KALKWARF. Approximately half of dental residents will be
provided training through some sort of Federal support, about 44
percent through GME funding, a small percentage of DOD and VA,
and then the other half are funded privately.

Chairman THomas. OK. So about, well, less than 10 percent of
those that get to Federal funding come into those other programs.

Ms. JOHNSON, Approximately.

Chairman THoMAS. So the bulk come from GME funding.

We have been supplying this graduate medical education funding
obviously since—well, for more than a decade, more than two dec-
ades actually.

Is the thrust of your statement that there sre not enough resi-
dency slots for you folk and that we should give more money so
that there wouldybe more slots?

Mr. JoNESs. There are not enough podiatric residency slots for all
the current graduates. And, of course, then you fall into quality of
program. We have, the profession

Chairman THoMAS, But if we put more money into it, does that
then produce n.ore slots? If someone is controlling the determina-
tion of who gets what slots, and there are not enoug™ slots now,
why is adding more money going to produce the slots?

Mr. JONES. It would not necessaril?' do that. We have spent the
last 10 years educating the hospitals to the direct and indirect
costs through Medicare, and that is how we have increased the
~wuimber.

Chairman THOMAS. That is my connection. We have got to work
on the folks whe are writing programs—

Mr. JONES. That is richt.

Chairman THOMAS [continuing]. In terms of the importance both
of the dentistry and the——

Mr. JoNES. That is correct.

Chairman THoMAS, Now in relation to that, vhere do you folks
fall in this movement toward managed care? Is there—is dentistry
being incorporated as part of that?

It would seem to me that if you have a managed care program
with a decent preventive care program, dentistry is going to be a
key part of that. Am | wrong?

Ir. KALKWARF. No. In certain parts of the country, managed
care is starting to play a role. In other parts, it is not. It is lagging
behind the medicine managed care model (ho! we are seeing pro-
gressing throughout the country.
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You know, it is our premise that we need to train individuals in
dental education and the general practice programs and the dental
specialty programs to be able to function within a managed care

market, as well as the private market also, because we are going
to have a mix in the future obviously.

[The following was subseguently received:|




Washington Otfice

Aprii 10, 1995

The Honorable William Thonuas
Chairman, Subcommittee on Health
Committee on Ways and Means

1136 Longworth House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Thomas:
The American Dental Association appreciates the recent

opportunity to testify before the Subcommittee concerning
future support for Graduate Medical Education.

During the course of the March 23 hearing, you asked several
important questions regarding dentistry and managed care. The
issues raised are timely and relevant to the debate on health
system reform. Your inquiry is particularly appropriate as
individual States seek to convert their Medicaid programs into
capitated systems.

The purpose of this letter is to briefly expand upon our
responses provided at the hzaring. We hope the following,
additional information will be of value to the deliberations of
the Subcommittee,

Dentistry and Managed Care

The Association believes that Congress must understand and
accommodate the significant differences bhetween medicine and
dentistry as it addresses the issue of managed care. Dental
disease is chronic, progressive and destructive. It is also
almost entirely preventable through regular examinations and
early interception. Americans saved nearly $100 billion in
dental care costs during the 1980’s through the profession’s
emphasis on preventive oral health measures. Managed care in
the capitated model is designed to respond to and treat medical
diseases; conditions which are generally episodic, but also
potentially life-threatening and catastrophic in cost.

A basic element of managed care is the gatekeeper. This
concept is designed in part to "guide" the patient through the
maze of physician specialty and subspecialty care. By
contrast, 80% of dental services are provided at one site by
one primary care practitioner.
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Dentists, of whom over 80% are primary care providers, already
serve as gatekeepers for the patient when referrals are
necessary.,

Most telling, however, is the underlying incentives in the
managed care model to limit utilization. This is a consequence
of a financing system which--absent deductibles, copayments and
other out-of-pocket expenses--often insulates the patient from
economic decisions regarding health care services.

Gatekeepers, limited choice of practitioners, designated sites
for care and lower, capitated reimbursement rates for
participating providers can serve as the cost-containment
mechanism by creating barriers to patient care.

In contrast, the traditional fee-for-service dental model is
cost-effective because it (1) encourades patient visits to
prevent oral disease and allow early therapeutic intervention,
and (2) involves consumers directly in the cost of dental care.
Today’s patients pay almost 53 percent of the national dental
bill out-of-pocket. The result is, at once, a dramatic rise in
the oral health status of those who receive regular dental care
and a steady decline in expenditures for dental services as a
percent of total health care spending.

The American Dental Association respectfully requests the

inclusion of this letter in the formal hearing record of March
23, 1995,

Sincerely,
Aot J]..
Dorothy” Moss
Director

Washington Office

DM:SK:klp
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Chairman THOMAS. Ard do you think you would be helped if
there was a clear focus on a bank of specialists available to back
up the gatekeepers in their decisions as to which path an individ-
ual should take in terms of whether or not it is, first of all, mental,
physical, and then whether or not dental would assist?

Iywouid assume that to the degree we have the opportunity to
fall back on—in fact, rely on—second opinions, if you will, within
the managed care structure, that you folks would then be seen to
be more valuable than you would otherwise.

Mr. KALKWARF. One thing we have to remember is that in den-
tistry, as compared to medicine, the majority of our practitioners
are general practitioners; 80 percent of them are general practition-
ers. So we do not see the same type of mix in the relationship on
the dental side that we do on the medical side at this point in time.

Chairman THOMAS. But when I say “specialty,” I really mean
specialty as dentists versus others, and that perhaps some of that
dental work might be necessary to deal with, you know, sympto-
matic relief rather than others.

What about podiatric medicine? How is that fitting in in man-
aged care?

Mr. JoNEs. Throughout the United States, there are quite a few
podiatrists on panels and in managed care. But proportionally, they
are really squeezed out. And the¥ are especially squeezed out if the
managed care organization has financia incentives to the primary
care physician, because they do not refer, no matter what.

I have attended several meetings where now the primary care
physician is expected to treat most of the common medical condi-
tions—I am not talking about just feet—for at least two or three
or four visits until they are assured that they need other triage.

Well, if you are going to keep the patient for three or four visits,
the average practitioner outside is not going to get that patient at

all.

Another thing that they are doing, another wrinkle that is com-
ing, is that the family practice people are hiring physician assist-
ants and nurse practitioners to administer the more common care,
billing at a lower service code, and that lowers the cost.

So there are many factors out there that are affecting the ability
of the ordinary practitioner to participate in managed care.

Chairman THOMAS. But you are not opposed, are you, to sorneone
who is adequately professionally trained to perform a service, that
if it is not necessary to have a medical de;;ree to perform, that they
ought to be allowed to perform it, are you'

Mr. JONES. As long as it is quality work and you are not, you
know, going to endanger the patient.

Chairman THOMAS. Of course.

Mr. JoNEs. I think there are concerns now, and I think some of
the panelists this morning said that the primary care physician is
not trained in all the conditions. And the n inaged care organiza-
tion is suggesting that they go back for a mini-residency, so that
they are more adept at treating these things.

And I think you will see that medically, legally, they are going
to make some mistakes, which would be normal, and as soon as
they lose—as far as podiatry, as soon as they lose a couple of legs—
and a leg now is worth about $1 million here in the States—I think

f
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Izlhgre will be, you know, really some concerns about what they are
oing.

Chairman THoMAs. OK. I was going to try to move, then, over
to Ms. Johnson, because clearly their concern is that there are a
number of things that can be done by professionals in the health
care industry that are not allowed to be done or historically have
not allowed it to be done because of the historical role of the doctor.

But I guess, Ms. Johnson, my question to you is: Why should we
elevate the training of these folk when we have in certain areas—
and I guess anesthesiologists would be my best example—why
should we take some of these folk and give them advanced training
in anesthesia when we already have anesthesiologists who are out
of work?

And it seems to me that in moving this structure, you move this
way, you have %Ot folks who are getting better training if you had
ro_orlr; for those folks who move up. But you do not; they are out of
a job.

Why should you not just as easily move in this direction and
have doctors performing fur.ctions that historically doctors tend not
to perform, because they would not have a job otherwise?

And frankly my goal is to push ends this way and provide more
folk in that edging between doctors and health professionals in
more of that managed care setting that can perform more.

And I think your goal is similar to theirs in terms of finding slots
and educational positions for these people who can pursue this ad-
vanced training.

In the Medicare area, what percentage—ballpark, if you do not
have it fairly precisely—or give me some general feeling of the pro-
portion or percentage of Medicare patients that receive their care
from these advanced practice nurses. Do we know?

Ms. JOHNSON. In terms of percentages, it would be difficult for
me to even “guesstimate.”

I will tell you a large percentage of advanced practice nurses pro-
vide gerontological care. We focus a lot in terms of our primary
care—our transition to managed care has probably been easier in
some aspects because we have always focused on prevention and
health maintenance, so-called wellness care, as opposed to always
focusing on illness care.

So when you talk abont the fact that, for example, with reg-
istered nurse anesthetists, someone mentioned earlier that the
largest percentage, somewhere in the neighborhood of about 80 per-
cent of anesthetic services in rural areas where there is a great
need for care, is provided by nurse anesthetists.

I think there is enough work, encugh care needs, given our Na-
tion’s status related to health care at this point, that a collabo-
rative approach that involves all of us—and I think you mentioned
this a while ago—is the most effective way of approaching it, as op-
posed to saying one discipline needs to do it all, and others do
none.

Chairman THOMAS. Then if you have got doctors who are out of
work, but they choosc not to move where the work is, and the
nurses do, that is a decision in the marketplace.

What about home health care? Is that an area that looks to you
folks as a really growth market?
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Ms. JOHNSON. As a matter of fact, one of the things that we are
focusing on in nursing is the fact that a lot of health care is moving
from the hospital into the community.

In listening to the comments of nurses, one of the reasons that
the BSN-prepared nurse and the advanced practice nurse are such
critical pieces to health care delivery is that a lot of their focus is
on moving that health care from the hospital into the community
and into home health, into the workplace, into familiar community
settings that make it easier to ensure access to health care.

Chairman THOMaS. And not only the traditional caring and sup-
portive role, but the manipulation of various devices, infusion and
others, which I think is a ﬁind of a natural fitting. If you are going
to have somebody drop by the home, they are going to have to have
a degree of that training.

Ms. JOHNSON. It certainly is more cost effective, yes.

Chairman THoMAs. Yes, yes. Does the gentlewoman from Con-
necticut have anything?

Mrs. JOHNSON OF CONNECTICUT. I appreciate your testimony.

And hearing in the context of our responsibility to better fund
medical education the spectrum of training situations that we have
to be certain that the new system will meet, I think your testimony
is evidence of how hard it has been to break into the existing sys-
tem, and really at what risk, your training where it has broken
in—to what degree it still is at risk, particularly in a period in a
change.

So 1 think your testimony will be very useful to us and is further
proof that we need to have a more uniform systemic approach to
fostering the development of medical knowledge amongst practi-
tioners and enabling the system thereafter to better integrate
skilled practitioners into systems of care that can deliver appro-
priate and affordable care.

And I appreciate your testimony today.

Chairman THOMAS. With that, I want to thank the panel for your
patience as well. The information was very, very helpful to us.

And the subcommittee stands adjourne(g].

[Whereupon at 1:35 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]

[Submissions for the record follow:]
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AMERICAN OSTEOPATHIC HEALTHCARE ASMOCIATION

Statement of
THE AMERICAN OSTEOPATHIC HEALTHCARE ASSOCIATION
For the Record of the March 23, 1995 Hearing
on Graduate Medical Education
Subcommittee on Health, Committee on Ways and Meuns
U.S. House of Representatives

The American Osteopathic 1ealthcare Association represents osteopathic hospitals and related
institutions nationwide. Seventy percent of our member hospitals sponsor one or more graduate
medical education (GME) programs. We are vitally eoncerned with GME training and believe it
is essential that Mcdicare continue to support it as competitive pressures drive third-party
pavments downward, thus viriually eliminating whateves support the private sector has
heretofore implicitly provided for graduate medical education

We believe that osteopathic GME programs are especially worthy of support and that harm w0
them would be a loss to the Nation. Most af these pragrams are community-hospital based.
‘They train generalist (as well as specialty) physicians in the type of environment in which they
will eventually set up practice rather than in a distant tertiary-care medical complex. Our
programs turn out a high proportien of primary care phy sicians  Nearly 60 percent of osteopathi
physicians practice in primary care fields. And osteopathic physicians are morc likels than theu
MU counterparts to practice in underserved arcas.

We believe that, ideally, all these wha pay {or health care services should explicitly contribute
toward the cost of graduate medical education, but we recognize that an all-payer approacht is v
likely to be part of whatever ineremiental health care reform the Congress will adopt in the near
future. Therefore, we assume that the 1ssue now is what Medicare's policy toward GMI will be
during a period when it is necessary to make significant reductions in Medicare progrien cost.

Recognizing that the area of graduate medical education will not escape budget cuts., we believe
that the cuts should respond to physician workforce coneerns. A major problem is an overall
exeess supply of physicians. Fromi the standpoint of both work force policy and Medicare cost
control, there is cause for coneern regarding the continuing increase in the total number of
residency positions that Medicare is supporting. The Couneil on Graduate Medical Education
(COGME) has recomiuended an annual limit on the number of first-year residency positions
equal to 110 pereent of the number of medical school graduates (altopathic and osteopathic). 11
this reccommendation were applied to Medicare tunding. it would produce significant savings
over present policy, which provides financial support for whatever residency positions are
actuatly filled

Itis important to recogrize that international medical graduates (IMGs) make up a major pat ot
the increased number of residents-in-trauning. For 1993-94, INMGs were about 39 percent of
residents For 1990-91, they were about 30 percent. 1t is time to recogmize specificatly that the
large numbers of intemationat medical graduates is a problent for physician workforee policy and
for Medicare payment policy. One way to respond would be to limit Medicare support to 110
pereent of medical school graduates and to specify that the additional 10 pereent is for IMCis
Room would be provided for 100 percent of American graduates. Without this specification,
limiting the overall number of supported positions might mean depriving some American
graduates of training positions while providing them to IMGs. There is little reason to do that.
since we know that the quality of American medical school training and its graduates is
universally high, which can not be said with the same confidence regarding IMGs and therr
traiming. In imposing o 110 percent limit, Medicare would be acting as a prudent puichaser and
would be domg so in a way that is consistent with the physician workforee needs of the Nation
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We also encourage the Subcommittee to consider three GME policy changes that make sense and
that can be accomplished within an overall policy of spending reduction

Indirect medical education adjustment: Consider redesigning the adjustment to
eliminate the tie to inpatient beds, a tic which seems inappropriatc as both the apprepriate
site of care, and the training necds of residents, move to outpatient settings.

Adjusted average per-capita cost (AAPCC): Redefine the adjustment. used to
calculate payments to Medicare risk-basis HMOs, to remove from the arca cost figures
the cost of graduate medical education. By and large. HMOs are not supporting GME
programs and assuming that they do produces excessive payment.

Direct medical education base year: Per-resident amounts derived from the costs cach
institution had in 1984 are becoming increasingly outdated and inappropriate. For
osteopathic training programs, the 1984 base year produces serious invquitics.
Osteopathic hospitals in 1984 relied much more heavily on volunteer faculty than they do
today. Now they need to make much greater use of paid faculty and they need to provide
competitive stipends for physician trainecs. Use of the 1984 base period makes this
difficult, since it takes no account of the relatively greater expenses that osteopathic Gl
programs now incur. We have consistently urged, in testimony before public bodies such
as COGME and the Physician Payment Review Commussion. that this problem be
addressed and we again recommend that per-resident amounts he based on an adjusted
national average of per-resident costs.

thank you for the oprortunity to present the views of the Amenican Osteopathic Healthcare
Association.
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TESTIMONY OF AMERICAN PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION
Psychologists as Health Professionals

The American Psyehological Assoctation tAPA) 1y the largest scientifie and protessional
organization representing psychology n the world.  APA’s mamberslup includes more than
132,000 reseurchers, educutors, clinicians, consultants, and advanced students. APA's mission
is to advance psychology as a science and profession and also as a means of promoting human
health and welfare.  Psychologists study human behavior and experience and apply that
knowledge to solving human problems.  As an association. APA has a long history of
involvement in social policy related 10 human behavior and uman weliare Beyond their lustoric
fole in basic rescarch on hunian behavior,  peychologints represent a significant force n the
provision of health care services to the publie

*Prychologists provide outpaticnt sersices for mental health conditions, and tor
general health conditions with a significant behavioral campaonient, m comniupity
agenctes, health maintenance orgainzanons. schooi svstems, mentat health centees.,
counseling centers, and independent dividual and granp pracuces

*Psychologists provide mpatient services in nnmicipal settmgs such as federal.
state, county, and ctty hospitals, as well as at private miental hospatals,

sPsycliologists also serve on the staft of psycluatric wmts in general hospitals
+Psychologists provide liaison services to medical units in general hospials, since
many physical conditions are stress related. have a wgnmificant befasjarad
comporent, or benetit from asaistance with psychological intefventions

*Paychologists work i residential ticatment centers and i reliabiltation centers.
as well as in many corporate setungs that provide mental health or drug and
aleohol services 10 eniploy

Consumiers of paychological services melude mdisaduals,  tanmhes, public and priv.aie
orgamzations, employers, mstituttons, and therd party payers

The purpose ol this estunony 1~ to deserilie Baw pay chobagists fun tan as prmans cne providess
and o explain why psychologists are essenuial o the prosiss of qaahty comprebensive health
care throtughout wur nation — Accordimgly, 1t is enitical that psscholugists be mcluded e the
Medicare Graduate Medical Education (GME) program

Psychologists as Primary Care Providers

Pachology. as the science of himan behasior, serves a critical role m promatig heahh,
preventing disease and assessiig and ireating illiess - Not only da payehologists diagnose and
treat recogmized mental health problems, they are eosentiad i treatmg the copuve, cmnitonal
and behavieral wpects of many general health problems

Many pattents who vist g physicran do <o because of suiptoms thes luse desetaped a8 an
expression of psycholagical distiess «Sohel. 1231 Symploms sich as depression. anviety,
headache, and exhaustion, are amnong the most common reasons fut 3 visit 1o the docton - and
all of these conditions are 1esponsise o bohaviorgd health mtessentons Indeed. m- clmical
practiee, at least 30¢% of patients who see i physicran may hase conditions tar which no
physiotogical or organie caisse 1s tound after routuie myestiganon (Walson, 19953

Most magor health problems - heart discase, caneer, lngh bleod pressuie. strake, aned diabeties

- e cinised by taetors wlich reqinre bropsy chosocial itersennons (CMIS, 19941 Suceesslul
health care requires miterventiot at both the hialogical and the behaviorat aspects Both the
Surgeon General and the Institcte of Medicme hase obsersed that 6 of the 18 Teadhng canses ot
death in the United States which account for 504 of all mortality, are, in part. behaviorally
determined  Paychology, as the science of beliavior and behasior chimge. s umiquely positiened
to contiibite 1o the solutions of these chrome health problems 1Olmedw, 1994)

A tiutnber ol researchers have shown that paychologieal mtersention can contaibute sigmhicantly
thuoth psycholopieal and physical hiealth onteomies i patients with caneet thas gy, 1995,
Aware of the benetits of these psyciosovial thetapentic mierventions, taday s patents olien
specttically request such sersices Intersentions that e slesigned o help the person leel fess
helpless and hopeless have the added benehitof encomagimgg more vespansibiliey ue get )etl and
canply with medical regmiens  Fusther, as supssal rates have smprosed with adsances m
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medtcal care, the importance of psychological mtervenions destgned ta gssist canees Pabients
dealing with diagnosis and treatiment has increased (lawzy, 19951

Interventions developed by psychologists have proven effcetive i the management ot disterent
health problems, including: asthmatic episodes. irritable bowcl sy ndronic, vasospasiis assewted
with Raynaud's Discasc. dyspnea w 1th chronic obstruetive pulmonary discase. severe headaclies.
and muscle spasms. insominia and other sleep disorders, gastrointestinal uleers. post-mastectony
and heart attack. These services have develaped i conpunction with the shift e medicine trom
Ihe treatment of infectious discase to the management ut chronie disease. They we health care
services provided daily by clinical health psychologists. and tundamental o the proviswn of
quality. cost effective health care. Belar (19931 has argued convimengly that these services relate
{0 the emotional and behavioral aspects of many medical problems, melnding

i coping witl lness and stresstul medieal procedures,

(b1 the nupact of siress on disease.

wh comphance with medwal egnnens,

uh the management of pam

el the regulation of psychophy siological sympieins.

)y the physictn-patient relationship, il

[§4] the preventiott of discase heaugh belnior change siich as stiahing cessadied,
werght manageaient and sate sexd

Coromiry heart disease 15 the RO cause of death and disalnhity i the Westemn workl One e
the most comprehensive studies ot behavioral nters entions 1 severe heart disease patienis l
now detonsteated sigmficant and climeally meamingful decreases m LDL chalesteid

sistolic blood pressure VLA o 127 mmllgn anging paim 856, and vessel Black
angiogrm 18 ot 22 patients Orver the same year, the cortol gronp feeeining st dand
medical treatmert experienved o 10876 erease I anging . sl angoanas v ealed e
neanly halt ot thie patents had meredses aitery blachaze 1OGrsh, 1990«

Rescareh related 1o asthing, the njor cause of disability i ehldren s abso dlistatine Rewearcls
lus demonstrated that o counse of tatmly therapy tocused on the helavianal mnagenvnt
ssmptoms, plus systematic relination traming, 1esulicd m nnpraved pulmenary functs
mereased compliaice with medicanen. Jeeresed wse ol sterod medications and dess
aumber af days imparred by rliness m companson o children not provided fanuly teatina it
(Gustatsson. 19861 Other controtied researech (Wilson, 10931 has demonsirated 4 4970 deereass
m medical aftice visits tor acute asthma 1w years atter a4 proup dehavioral treatiment 1.
systematic grmap treatment wis alse sigmifieantly mwte ettecine than mdivdual educaton
mformation alone (Belar, 1993

Case Study: Jack W. Finney, Ph.D.. o psychologist at the Vieginia Polytechnic
Institute and State University, has developed a inodel of health care based on the
recognition that parents first discuss the health and the mental health problems of
their children with primary care providers. A small group of children oftcn Use
a disproportionate amount of medical services without discemible benefit, usualh
because care secking is related to unrecognized and untreated  psychosocal
problems. Therefore, carly detcetion of, and intet vention with, these problems
should provide betier care for the children and ar alleviation of strain an the
resources of the hcalth care system. A psychological intervention service was
established within a large Health Maintenance Organization.  Brief targeted
therapy was provided for parents and children with ccmmon difficultics such as
behavior problems, school problcms, toileting difficalties, and psychosomatic
problems. The treatment was successful for a majouty of the children and high
parent satisfaction was reported.  Of greatest interest, children in this program
decreased their overall use of medical services. This offset effcct (a reduction in
the use of medical care after mental health trcatment) also has been reported i
studies with adults, and clearly documents the vahie of psychological services m
u comprehensive primary care prograin

Behavioral Medicine: The Role of Psycholugists in Inter diseiplimars Houans

IPsycholngasts are ound aleven Atep ol he prs Laduler, T1onn Pray preserdie (1
he il crluaaten, s e oislars preseniaan T T T S LR Y NN A R M B
Wpanent prognan. swath aedieal as welt e e batin patierts Pty an accpred e
widely throughout the country In phivsicnans, manses aid o st e ettt
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tLmton, 1995). Further. with health care reform, there 1s a grownig trend for joint practices
between primary care physicians and psycliologists to address the psychological aspects ot
edical problems seen by primary care physicians (Wiggimns, 1995).

Paychologists curtently participate on nuludisciplinary teams i clinies and lospitals providing
pnimury health care services including assessinent, consultation and treatment in behavioral
health. Psychologists are also found in medical settings such s pain programs and rehabilitation
setungs, providing services 10 patients recovering from a wide variety of impairments from
cardiac to neurological to muscular to physical trauma, il as an integra! part of a primary health
vare team. Psychologists perform as part of the primary care team 1n Veterans Administration
hospitals. and the National Health Service Comps includes psychologists as part of their
multidisciplinary teams in the natonal nctwork of community health centers in underserved areas
Payvchologists also work with family physicians in rural arcis a-. part of primary care teams for
the purpose of treating those suffering from alcoholism and substznce abuse (APA. 1993

Like other health care providers, psychologists provide evaluation, diagnosis and assessnient
services for both mental and general health concerns.  Thus., psychologists are an integral part
of a netwotk of health care providers a ailable to respond 1o the most pressing health and
community problems of this nation,

Case Study: Dr, Robert Allan Ph.D., a psychologist at the New York Hospital,
Comell Medical Center, has worked with physicians in treating post-coronary
patients. Since Coronary Heart Discase (CHD) is the leading cause of death in
Western coyntries. The primary risk fagtors for CHD are cigarette smoking,
clevated serum chol 1, and hypertension; each of the three factors have major
behavioral components in most cases. Behavicral interventions with CAD patients
have resulted in a reversal of coronary atherosclerosis, a reduction in angina, and
an increaso in.ife expectancy. Among the behavioral interventions that have been
employed successfully are stress management, group therapy, dictary changes,
smoking cessation, and increased social support. The positive effects of the
incorperation. of .behavioral counseling in treatment for a CHD patient arc
supported by r h, and a valuable addition to the treatment regimen
for coronary patients.

{4

Role of Psychologists in Training Hospitals and Academie Health Centers

Lo tratning, clineal supersision and direct
service in Departments of Fatmly Medieme programs that trin tuture priniry care physieians
They contribute snmlarly - departments of pediatrics. internal medieine and commuinty
medicine

Case Study: The Medical Ps;'chology Residency Program at the Oregon Health
Sciences University (OHSU) /s one of many residency programns administered
through the Graduate Medical ¥ducation (GME) office in the OHSU School of
Medicine. Three residents in Medical Psychology are appointed cach ycar for a
one-year program with residents an option to add a second year to the program.
Residents in Medical Psychology interact with residents from most of the other
specialties around-patier® care issues, as teferred to Medical Psychology from one
of the other specialties, usually from one of the primary care provider specialties.
Patient referrals to Mcdical Psychology have been increasing cach of the past
several years because psychologicdl assessment and intervention cffectively assist
in the diagnosi§ ‘und treatment of many patients in the heaith care setting. The
sctting for “tho psycholofly - residency program is' the - Medical Psychology
Outpatient Clinic (MPOC). “This clinic is oné of many in the OESU Ambulatory
Care Department.  Stipends for the psychology residents are paid in part from
funds provided by the University Hospital from revenues gencrated from patient
care in the MOPC. “In cvery way Medical Psychology patient care-and residency
training has become an accepted and integral part of health care anc' residency
cducation at OHSU." (Wiens, 1995)

Psychalagists' Role in Health Maintenanee Organizations
Paycholopists provide wersics v vanets of setomgs cduding ommunity bealil andior imeptal

health centers. rehabilitation tacfities, hospitals and hiealth «hities, public sCheols, health
mutiteniee: orgamzatiens MO, and office based private pracices i multdiceiphnan
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arrangements such as HMOs, psychologists play aci fieal role hecause thiey understand the 1ssues
of mdividual and fanuly dynamies which contribute to the over and under use of medical
wivices  HMOs and other managed care plans have an - economie meentine to develop
prevention programs that reduce unhealthy behaviors and complance prograims that encoutage
adherence to prescnibed medical regimens

Psychologists are umquely tramed o provide necessary senees o the exteinal and nernal
clients of HMOs. Approamately 35% of the £ S, population now utlize HMO~ and the
enrollment 0 HMOs s mereasing rapidly Paychulogists i HMOs work with muluple
duseiplines (e, doctors, nurses. and adnunistrative officersy. HMOs rely on psyehotogists to trun
other health professionals on how 10 conununicate effectinely, espectalhy wiih dividuals who
have different language or cultural backgrounds. and to 1dentify orgamzational problems withiy
and between departments. The psychologist i an HMO ensures that indis iduals are feceining
appropnate treatment and that the HMO 1< working efficiently 1o deliser these serces tTulkin,
1985).

In HMOs and other settings, psychologists work side by stde with pediatnaaits In prntany care
(a) providing psyChOGIABNOMIC ashESMCNL seqvices lequired to accurately dagnese leanmng
dinabilities:(h) providing consultations regarding child behavior and desclopmental 1ssues (e g .
behavior management, totlet tratning. abling rivalry ), and o) providing Wdenttfication of gh fisk
ituations te.g-. child abuse) and the design ol appropriste mterentions Indeed., one study has
demonstrated a 63% reductton i utihzaton of pediatric medical senvices after paschological
intervention with parents (Belar, 1994

Case Study: Dr. Gregory Hafen works in a large smulti-specialty group of 450
plus physicians and psychologists with a capitated population of 350,000 paticnts
in Southem and Northem Californiu. Psychologists have been pariners of the
medical staff and part of the primary treatment Leain since 1988. The HMO has
instituted open access to behavioral health which has developed its own internal
utilization review (UR) and quality assurance (QA) procedures. Psychologists are
treated as equals within the tmedical center and have responsibility for being the
gatckeepers to more and less restrictive levels of care. In the new managed care
health care market, psychologists’ make a significant contribution te the
integration of all medical care. Dr. Hafen notes that his organization is committed
to the belief that the treatment of mind and body shouid be integrated.
Accordingly, multi-disciplinary treatment teams for medical conditions such as
pain management have been instituted. The integration of the uchavioral and

dical discipli a more balanced and efficient treatment process in the
primary care setting. Because patients get the interventions they need instead of
inappropriate medical treatments (c.g.. drugs in wrong dosages, and combinations),
such interdisciplinary treatment is more cost-cffective ia the long run.

13 chological Services are Cost-Effective

Over the past several decades psychologisis have asstted an nereasingly greater tele e the
Prosision ot mental health services The imost ctensive researcit o date on the costetiecivenes
of mental hedlth and substance abtise services involves the study o Hawan's medicad
population  An analysis o 16000 medicad reaptents showed that patents with mental bealth
needs were lugher utilizers of the jedical sy stem by 200-2500% This sudy alwo found thar v
2 three-year pertod medical conts ineressed by 1549 for mediead patients who never used mental
health services and relative e this basehne, targeted. fucused mental headih treatmem reduced
medical costs by 25-3640, depending on the canparison gronp Pallah, 1991

A study of the entire Geergi medicard population rovealed o ahstantual oftset savihgs teai
mentdl health treatment Patients tecening phy aeal aizd mental healtl sersices ieatized sy
of SIS0 over 2 172 years The costot the Juertal health services were entiredy pard fon by Hiese
savings (Fedler, 1989 Sumlarly. the CHAMPUS Progranm. which prosades health care e
dependents ot fuhtary persennel has demotstiated that unhanted sutpaticnt nentad health:
wiviees resglied e net saving ot $200 milheu beiseen Y B2 IGAO, 12

Drata from Kaser Perimanente and the Flncand Comuunaty Hea'th Bl eseds tha TS
Paticnis seen by genetal Practiiensis Bave complants of prvsical Whiress that are e, e e
prvetndopical tacies e whpeston apertension, caduche anheas sleep problons
Sortness ul breaths and that these et ot Ten Y G e 1o Lol cane e te s oo elte
wthet health plan members Shont e Pecelogical it senien e rosadtediy @i Ao




i edical unlizason i these patients during tollow -up 1Belar, 1y931

Untreated aleohalism and substance abuse llustrate the cunsequences of failing w provide mental
health services. Cummings found that indwiduaks suffermg trom alcohalism and substance abuse
who soaght medical services rather than wental health services . sulted in a rupid escalation ot
medical nttlizavon with costs skyrocketing by 93¢ 119901 In another sudy, Luckey found that
12 the cost ot treatmg indivduals with aleaholism s offset m one sear by reductions in miedical
GO LIYSTE SANHSA has reported that the egononne and socral costs of untreated addictive
and mertal disarders were $304 hillion 1 19960 -« more than cancer. respiatony disease. or hears
dise e iGreenberg, 1993)

Wt aespedt 1o surgical patients, an analssis of 191 studies resealed that briet presurgical
i heogcal ntersention has been cansistently associated with fewer postsurgical comphicatians,
ess miedication usage and an average of 1.5 fewer hospital days (Devine, 1992)  Sturm and
Welly have found that the 1eduction of one funcuonal limitation e g depressiom s assoctated
wath e mereane of $2.000 to $3,000 m annual camed tanuly income. “From a public finance
perspective, the merease in employ ment and cernings s assoviated with better care 1 likely to
nerease Wy tevenue and lower unemployment and weltare payments * (Starm, 1995

Iy ehatogical mierventians develaped for health care problems tend tabe short-term and focesed
i atee. imvolung wehmgques as diverse as famiiy therapy, cogmtive behavioral therapy.
relaxation tzaning. and other psyehophysiologieal techmigques such as hiofeedhack. Numerous
lollow up studies have demonstrated nat anly sigmticant Improvement m symptoms asd qualiny
of hife. but alyo reductions m subsequent hospralizations. medieal office visita, medication usige
aiel ViniEs o the emergency mont. Studies have shown that patients of physiciany who recened
such peychelogical mtersennons reported  signifieantly mereased physical functioning, an
mprovement that remamed stable duning the vear after the mtervention.  Such inters entings
ieduced annual medical care Charges by $259 1 1990 constant dollars, which equates taa 32 4%
1educticr i the annual median cost af their medical care 1Sath., 19934

Frliy soscarchers have noted that a large percentage of subjects with depressive disorders and
e dis ouders reported a disabibity day pwing ta emotional reasons (445 each). The mean day s
mrssal om sark ler an emenonal reason tanged fiem 22w 9.4 davs, and the mean for
depressien was gieaer than that atinbuted wall conditions exeept cancer and cardiosascular
profle aKouzs 1990 Inaddition, the shsenteersm rate was trom 10 ta 33 jor high sk
saplosees compaird without ks costimg = total of $7GK milhon anmuaily i oHness costs
Werone N9

The Value uf Including Psyehologists in Medicare GMIE

Pl b, e erzamzaions, and the govermmient are calbing far nglit, cost-eHectine,
widely v - ezraed hewlh care eams to provide human Land comprehenss e wervices to
i anens Pacheiogisges phaiy o niator ole i g tover K currently on facc e at
Presicalwohvols and residenorese, research vamassise health pascbalogs Bitenature used o vers das
et pomans e freldy g Jdineet service sLanton fSy

s anboiy e that the vl B peclod anees m peschatny s dusmishing Anthe same
L the ber ol students H graduate trammg e protessioml pachology emams
Sablndeed. within the v natian of Amencan Medical Coleges, the preswes argamizaton
tonedial education there e a Targe number o psvehologist members 1 ihe Associatien for
e Beb aonn Saences i AMediaal Education, along satle phy acin members who cone trom
Mresntibies schas pediati sand mtemal mediane et there s ven hitle dederal suppart for
ke education and tannng danton 1995,

Tl e calenvsensss ol saentiln preparatton and ireal MUPCIVISIOn pecessary Lo
11 -

Creseaic e ated prsnce, an avetage of 75 s bevond ale bachel o' degnee s

Ced e ebtam e PRD e pascholaes Dunne this e, Tosover, students cemplute o the
cverreane ba vl kinatedzes and provide diet senvices pavents and thet: fannbies
Elear v inanciad support plass g jole i atias iy atdisidinals oo patienla disaphne
leatved s cnmcal i attee nng immormies and the fima=, iy dadvantaged (Bei - 1904

v bt frequentiy serve as the behasiual soiennst member of multtdisaptonay rewarch
: e i the prmsapal eyl mothese pearcs Teaddimon Psvehotorsts warh
A besben il cae prosaders on st lecplman o m i hospatts
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tawning psycholagy wterns i health care tacilities will allory e gredater exposure 1D pramary
care. and afford them upportumities o prepare 1o teackz evaluate and previde senvioes even maie
effectnely as partners i the health delivery system tLinton 1995

Deapite the Important tole that psyeholoy rlay 1n the delivery ot health care services as
members of nterdiseiplinary teams. there nas cren Almost no tederal support for students of
psychology. mcluding minorty students. Compared with assistiance to the medical profession,
federal assistance 0 psychology is minuscule (Dunivm. 1994). Thete 1, 10 fact. o cotcal need
for more psychologists. especially miorities. to work n public settmgs and in particular n
underserved areas  Yet. wathout federal financial ad programs. 1t tiearly nnpossible for those
who otherwise could not attord the seten years of graduate school to become 4 professional
psychologists.

Currently . hospitals da net recenne any GME tunding 1 suppart paycholagy nternship prograrms
This lick o rernbussement. coupled with the loss of meome due to health care reforms, has
forced many hospalt o reduce financial support o tran paychologista. Moreover, current
inequities 1 GME funding have lead to cutbacks m pasitions of hospital stalf paychologists who
provide traming to mierms, n addition o providing diagnostic. asseasient. preventive, and
therapeutie services to hospital patients. Lanton ¢ 19931 notes that wlile 1t 1~ unusual to find
administeators who are antagonistic per ye 1o the uotien of wamg psychologists - thew
facilities, because they recene no GME pas-through funds. a4 burden 1~ placed o them to
differentially ~uppart certan elemenis of the health cae team

The hink between fmancialy sound trunmg and campetent healih cate detivery s well knewn,
Fuither. a growng number of studies have shown that the proviston of paychological serviees
Leduezs medieal utthzanon amd cost Indeed. paychologieal services praduce qualiy health care
that generates better health for the recipents of the services and, i tarn, more weaith for socien
at large Clearhy now s tinie o recogniee the important and ctical role paychology prays
Neadth care and o ensure that psychology stidents patbrpate o the Medieate GME: program tol
the benelit of all Amencan-
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STATEMENT OF

AMERICAN SOCIETY GF PLASTIC
AND RECONSTRUCTIVE SURGEONS
tw the
Subcommittee oa Health
Committee on Wavs and Means
United States House of Representatnes J

April 3. 1995

RE: Graduate Medical Education |

The American Society of Plastic and Reconstructive Surgeons (ASPRS) represents
974 of the nearly 5,000 board certified plastic surgeons in the United States  Plastic
surgeonts provide highly shilled surgical services which miprose both the funcnenal capicits
and quality of lite of our patients. These services include the treatment of congenital
detormities. burn injuries. traumatic juries. and cancer

ASPRS agrees with subcommitice Chairman Bill Thomas (R-CAb. that a “revolution
15 understay n health care wluch has significant impheations for the tuture health manposer
needs of the natwon as well as the desting of vur major teaching hospials * Health care
retorin that does not support and foster medical education will not be viable m the long run
as the quahty of wny health ssstem depends on the renesal of its work toree.

In 19240 ASPRS commuissioned a study of the plistic surgers market and worktoree
The study was performed by RRC, o of Bryan. Fexas  Among the studs s findings, we
learned that substantial inereases i provider workforee are eapected in the next 20 vears.,
although many underserved areas wall requite a lonig tme 1o attract J plastic surgeon

Faking mto account the study 's findings, ASPRS adopted the follow mg positions.,
which are now recommended tor Congressional action

1. Continue Federal Support tor Graduate Medical Education

Federal cupport tor geaduate medical education must conunte o ensure that the
United States will niuntain a well trinned and highly guahfied physician worktoree. In
tecent sears. ae lave observed atrend toward lower pasments by thud parts pasers to
physicians and hospitals, As aresult, eaching programs have become even more depemlent
on Medicare financial support and are less able o compensate for ans tunding shorttalls
through pay ments 1oy receive for services provided o nen Medicare patents This s

)
problem s especrally acute tor spectalties wath fonger tranung perieds, such as plastic
sargers. swhich alieady recenes reduced financial suppart trom Medicare bevond the fiest
tive sears ol tiumng
1

ASPRS apposes proposils that would further it Medicare <irect graduate medical
educativn suppart o only the tust three or tour years of resideney trammg— Spectalities with
longer rammg pertods are as cntical o the heatth care needs of cur naten as those wih the
shortest tramimg

2. Require Third-Payer Participation in Funding Graduate Medical Education
Further, at third pariy pavers should participate expientis and vitormiy o the

Hiwte e o erghuite medical cducason Proveens must Beomade tor adegquate tansitien
parents taomsitutons that lose resideney progranis
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The shift of patient care trom the mpatient to the outpatient settng justifies the
encouragement of 1esidency (raining programs 10 support training I outpatient seimngs
including chinies, vutpatient surgery facilities. and physician office settmgs © A method of
appropriaiely and wintormly credentiating and finaneing outpatient taimag programs should
be metuded 1 any reforms Congress will consider.

KN Prosvide Antitrust Relief for Workforce Planning

ASPRS supports antitrust reliet” designed o facilitate Workforee planning activites by
¢ the medical prafession, inchidimg residewey program directars, residency review commitiees,

' and specialty societies

BN Curtently . antitrist s put severe constraints on the ability of specialty societies and

- restdeney program directors o address etteetn ¢ly the ssue of workforee planning Abseat
appropriate changes 10 the anntrust laws, the medical profession may he umable to eftect
meamngtul and tniely change hased on the lindings from workforee research

— . 4. Conduct W orkforee Planning on National Basis

Worktoree plartning (i plastic surgery Jhould be conducted on a national, rather than
siate ar regronal, basis. Due w the mature and size of the speciality ot plastic surgery .

B warkforee planmng tor the speeialty is most approprule at e nationat level. We do nom
suppuort the coneept of using acadeniie conserti to determine physician workforee issues
because, among vilier things. such 4 mechaism wonld itkely lead to inconsistent decisions

! across varios regions and could be dominated by special mierests

I

s Limit Suniber of First-Year Residency Positians to 110¢% of Number of 1S,
Mecdical Graduates

Hus position s consistent with ihe views o the Physician Payment Review
Commussion and the federal Couticrl on Graduate Medieal Fducatien. and has been included
wa number of previous legishivnve imatives, most tecently the Rocketeller Durenberger il
mtieduced m the 103ed Congress Guven the emerging problem al physician oversupph .
Congress should stronghy consider reduemg the number of medical graduates who enter,

‘ . and practice, whtle taking mte account and accommuodatng the mpact of any
reductions on mediedl sertices 1o urban and undersersed populations

6. Allot Residency Positions Based on Program Quality

1 1 the number of residenicy posttions 1 am spectalty needs to e reduced. the guality
of the tranung program should be the promary determitung facter m the allocation o slots
Determmations of quahty should be left to the existing Resideney Review Comnittees and
e Aecreditation Couneil of Graduate Medcal Bducation system

} Conchusion

ASPRS waitied 4 variens o valuable msights througl s workloaree study. altheugh the
Socrety s amd the spectalty s abihiy o utilize that piermation to ntdhe appropriate changes imn
) lastie sureeon worklee supply s lnted because of curtent antitnust profubitions

ASPRS apprecidtes the opportuimty o tesaty on the topre ot graduate medical

cdieanion hetore e Sabcomantiee on Health, and wouid be lappy o be a resoutce as the
Sebeotnmitice and Tull commitiee continues 1t work on ths comples isie

Apnt 3 (U9
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STATEMENT OF THE MAYO FOUNDATION

COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS, HEALTH SUBCOMMITTELE

- NURCH 23 aus

Ihe Mayo Foundation is an integrated health care < ostem. with clinies, hospitsls, and
other health care enuities located in five states. These include Mayo Climic Rochester. Samt
Marys Hospral, and Rochester Methodist Hospital, in Rochestet. Minnesota: Mavo Cline
lacksonville and St Luke’s Hospual, in Jacksonville. Flenda, and Mave Clinie Seotisdale. in
Scotisdale. Arizona. We have also merged with Mavo regronal practices and hospitais in
Minnesotd Tosw noand Wiscensin We serve patients from al! fitiy states and many toreien .
countries. Weare engaged it research and education, with over ene thousiand residents i

. ramng at muluple fecatons

A the Congress develops peaacies tor graduate medical education, we believe that
serious attention must be given o acparating tunding for education from patient care resenue
In the past, teaching mstitunions were able o cross subsidize educaton programs trom patient
— cure revenues o today s world of managed care and market competition. this abihity s

severely hinuted W strongly support a market-based health care dehivers systen and see
nany etficiencres conung trom this competiion. However, for competiion 1o work there
must be alevel plasing eld  Inorder e ereate such a level playimg tield, societal goods,
such s researeh and educatton, should se tfunded by all the parucrpants i the health care
shstent

.

In the long ru o separate fundimg poal mtust be ereated for graduate medieal
education This poal could be funded by a surckarge on all health premiumsizand distributed
on a per resident basis w the programs that incur the costs of the education In the shaort run.
1t s mperative thet the government mamtam a tare level of Medicare tunding tor graduaie
medical educatien through the DGNME and IME pay ments

W suggest that the DOME payment ssstem be simphitied and iade taerer by moking
several changes  First, a unitorm payment level should be established  Fhere s netther
tatrness nor good poliey sense in the tremendous variation m per restdent pasment levels that

- enists today . Secend, the payraents should be made on g per resident basis. recardicss of the
tpe of sering in which the resident is traming. Good educanen poliey requires that resdents
— ., recenne more of therr training it non-hospital settings. yet the pavinent mechamsm is hinned
o hospitai-based tranung  Moreover, ntegrated health care systems are workeg o nmake sure
patients are tredted i the most efficient setung, and the hines between hospital and chinic e
alten not clear

W alsa urge you not o establish graduate medical educaion tundmg ona stae bass
Mavo participates i national and mternauonal educaiien market We recriat resdents and
students frong all parts of the country . and tram them e meed natenal needs iy neeupt o
anpertion resideney g funds on a state-bayastate basis will sesteusdy disrupt this market f
The Mavo Graduate School of Medicme torn residenes tanung programin s ase of the
largest.and we believe vne of the best trainmy programs m the coantry - Heweseros
based m Rochester. Mimnesota, a aty of less than Z50m poputation 11 resideney fundne
were o be distribated by state or regien based on pepulation. we sweald bave 1o st dovn
et al our programs T this arena, we behieve nat a sorkeng anarket will alfow 1he hes
Uy prognims o suevive, and poerer proeraas dl shut down tor Lick of teamees

&
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STATEMENT OF Thc SOCIETY OF GENERAL INTERNAL MEDICINE

The Society of General Interaal Medicine (SGIM) was founded in 1978 to promote
mproved patient care, teaching and research in primary care general nternal medicine. There
are approximately 2,700 members of SGIM. ‘The importance of generalists to the nanon’s health
care system and the cntical role they play in etfecting reform in health care delivery has long been
1ecognized by the profession, by the natien’s policymakers, and by sociely. Recent efforts to
reformt the nation's health care delivery system reafiirmed the role of the generalist piysician in
providing untversal access and controlling costs. The unique coniribution of generalist physicians
to health care delivers 1y their avility 1o provide comprehensive high quainy primary care v a
vanety of settings, to people with a broad array of health-related conditions. Generalist physicians
are specially trained to deliver primary care. Primary care is characterized by first-contact care
for patients with undifferentiated health concerns; patient-centered comprehensive care that is not
organ or problem specific: continuous, longitudinal patient care; and coordination of necessary
mediedl, social, mental, and other services through appropriate consultation and referral. General
internists provide this type of primary care to men and women from adolescence through old age.

We commend Chairman Thomas in addressing current graduate medical education (GME)
and teaching hospital poliey. In examiming alternative poiicies regarding the training of future
health professionals, the needs of the health provider in the evolving health care system, and the
financing of teaching hospitals, the committee must also consider the series of disincentives related
to the generahst disciphnes from undergraduate medical traimng through practice:

Financial and other incentives have pushed an inereasing number of international and
(1. $§. medical graduates into specialist careers. Despite one of the highest physician io
populat:on ratios, the U. S. has shortages in impertant areas of 1ts health care providers.

Federal fundimng of traning atter medical school (graduate medical education) promotes
hospital-based traiuing of specialists who provide expensive senvices at low cost to the
hospitals.

Madical students have strong incentives to choose specialist carcers because of increasing
\ndebicdness from medical school and the higher income potential of specialty as epposed
to primary care practice

‘I'ere has teen continued and increased demand for specialty services, despite concerns
that many procedures and specialty services are overutilized,

tarket forces alone will not correct for the low proportion of primary care physicians;
Ihe' Federal Government must reevaluate and establish specific goals in the financing of medical
education and medicai practice. The outcome of these goals should be to achieve at least 50
percent of U. S. physicians practicing the generalist disciplinzs of general internal medicine,
peneral pediatnes and family medicine.

Among the various mechaniss which nave been proposed to shift graduate madical
cducation payments to support the training of generalist physicians, we believe that the most
elfective short-term approach will be to modify paymen:s to hospitais. 1n July, 1994, the
Nepaziment of Health and Human Senvices Office of the Inspector General (O1G) issued a final
audit report, "A Study of Graduate Medical Education Costs.” The repert analyzes hospital
graduate medical education costs during the lirs: 5 years of Medicare's prospective payment
«wstem, which began October 1, 1983, The report concludes that, n the absence of changes to
GME through health system retorm legislation, the Healdh Care Financing, Administration (HCFA)
hould reevaluate Medicare’s policy of paying GME costs for ai! physician specialties.  As part
of this reevaluaton, the OIG recommended that HCFA consiger submitung legislation to reduce
or even possible eliminate Mcdicare's investment in GME for specialties for which there 1s a
surplus of physicians.

Our comments address sevent 1ssues related 1o pohey reform concermng funding graduate
medical edueation.




All Payer System

The Federal Government's financing of medical cducation should support traiming that
ensures generalist physicians as the primary providers of medical services. SGIM strongly
supports the reform of funding of residency training to include contributions from al! payers. The
per resident amount must de sufficient tc cover the costs of training. Funding inust also cover the
costs of educating residents in all outpatient settings. not just those limited to hospital ambulatory
sites. This is necessary to improve primary care training, which should include more time 1n
ambulatory settings, training in managed care, and geriatric training. Funds for medical education
should be allocated directly to training programs apgroved for residency training positions, rather
than teaching hospitals. This will encourage the use of resider: training funds for ambulatory
care.

Limit. Residency Training/Payments to Residency Programs
SGIM supports the following approaches to encourage primary care residencies:

I Limit the number of yedrs covered by direct medical education and indirect medicai
education payments 10 resicency iraining.

2 Increased medical education payments shouid be atlocated to general internal inedicine and
general pediatric residency programs which develop a primary care curriculum ard
establish appropriate ambulatory training sites.

3 In addition t limiting Medicare payments for residency training, the tota! number of firs.
year residency positions should be himited by capping slots at 110 of the number of
U. §. medical scirool graduates.

4. Establish higher weighting for primary cace per-resident amounts.

S Graduate medical educauon funds saved through reductions in specialty residency support

should be made available to primary care directors to support loan forgiveness.
Transition Payments

Transition payments should be provided to teaching hospitals which are required to reduce
their residency training programs. The GME payment plan should ensure that institutions that
care for dispropartionate numbers of disadvantaged patients are funded adequately to ensure that
the necessary repiacement staff are hired.  Also, we recognize that non-physician practitioners
may be required to replace residents in somie 1apatient services at teaching hospitals. Mechanisms
should be considered to provide temporary funding to support the introduction of some non-
piy-ician practitioners on certain specialized services. This would provide incentives to promote
the shift to fewer specialty training positions in teaching hospitals during this timc of transition.

Support for Training Priresry Care Teachers

There is an increasing demand to train more primary care gencralist physicians, however,
thwre are not enough teachers to traun these generalists.

Current Medicare policy limits direct GME funding o the number of years required to
hecome board eligible i a particular specialty, or five years, whichever is shorter. General
mternal medicine, general pediatrics and family inedicine cach require three years o1 resideney
trarmng.

Graduates of the three year resdency programs typacally spend two years in generalist
tei'owships 0 order o pursue careers as faculiy in general temal mediane  Generalist
telfowships are structured to provide the trainte with teaching and primary care rescarch shills,
Sice the dellowships wre not directed at tramng sub-pectalists and no board examination 1s
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adimnistered following completion of the generalist fellowship, institutions which train generalists
for avademic positioas are not eligible for GME funding. Medicare GME policy currertly
supports only those fellowships which result in specialization and/or additional board certificaron

Medicare policy shouid ailow payment of direct GME funding for traming generin
teachers. Guidelines for program funding should be established by the Secretary ot Health and
Human Services. Enclosed is proposed language to amend the Social Secur-ty Act in order 0
allow payments for fellowship training in a generalist disciphne.

Proposed Changes to the Social Security Law to Support Training for Primary Care
Teachers

12 USC and 1395 ww (hy
See. 1886 () Pavment for Direct Graduate Medical Education Cosis

151(A) Approved Medwal Residency Training Program -- The werm "approved medival cesidon
traming program” means a residency or other postgraduate raining Program, participatisn . :
which may be counted toward certification in a specialty or subspecialty and mciudes tormi
postgraduate training programs in geriatric medicine approved by the Secretary and o7
postgraduate training programs.that provide fellowship training 1n general mternal medicine,
general pediatrics or family medicine appraved by the Secretary. participation i which feads
a faculty position 1n general intenial.medicine, general pediatrics ot fanuly medicine

(S)E) [nitial Residency Period -~ The term “initial residency period” means the period of Hourd
cligibility, cxcept that --

(1 except as provided n clause (i), 1n no case shall the witial period of residency exoved wn
aggregaie period of formal training  { more than five years for any individual. and

i a penod, of not more than two years, dunrg which an individual is 1n @ genaine resid
or fellowship program or a preventive medivine residency or fellowsiup program win s
such vniena as the Secretary may establish, shall be treated as part of the imbial rosdenay
but shall not be counted against zny limitation on the imnal resideney period. and

am) a period. of not more than two years, during which an indidwal s icinvase
program m general mternal medicine, general pediatncs, or family medicme which meeis in
cntena as the Secretary may cstabhish, shall be treated as part of the imual residency period, s
though these fellowship years do not count towards Board ehigibihity or certiticatiosn

(suggested language underiined)




Conclusion

A recontiguranon of our nation's health care delivery and financing systems is necessary
n order 1o achieve a more balanced system with expanded preventive and primary care services.
We commend the committee for their efforts to restructure graduate medical education funding.
The Suciety of General internad Medicine is committed to working with you in further developing
vur pohicy recommendations and ensuring budget neutrality.
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